Copyright is owned by the Author of the thesis. Permission is given for a copy to be downloaded by an individual for the purpose of research and private study only. The thesis may not be reproduced elsewhere without the permission of the Author. The genetic epidemiology of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase producing *Escherichia coli* within the Manawatū region

A thesis presented in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Microbiology at Massey University, Palmerston North, New Zealand

> Holly Anne Gray 2022

Abstract

Hospital and community infections caused by antibiotic resistant bacteria are difficult to treat, can become severe, and increase mortality rates. Extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL)-producing *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*) are increasing in New Zealand and commonly associated with multi-drug resistance (MDR) in urinary tract infections (UTIs). However, in New Zealand, there is limited information about antibiotic resistance and ESBL-producing *E. coli* found in the environment.

This study aimed to characterise the antibiotic resistance phenotypes and genotypes of ESBLproducing *E. coli* within the Manawatū River and MidCentral District. Human clinical ESBLproducing Enterobacterales isolates were sourced from Medlab Central (August 2019 to March 2020 and June 2020 to January 2021), and environmental isolates were sourced from six locations along the Manawatū River over two sampling periods (August 2019 to March 2020 and July 2020 to January 2021).

There were a total of 311 clinical and 86 environmental ESBL-producing *E. coli* collected from Medlab Central and the along the Manawatū River respectively. The environmental samples from along the Manawatū River consisted of water, sediment, stormwater and treated effluent. Whole genome sequencing was conducted on 189 of the clinical isolates, and on 45 of the environmental isolates. Sequencing results revealed both the clinical and environmental isolates have a variety of ESBL coding genes and other antibiotic resistance genes. The ESBL gene *bla*_{CTX-M-27} was most prevalent amongst clinical isolates and *bla*_{CTX-M-15} for environmental isolates. Additionally treated effluent and the point at which it flows into the Manawatū River is a source of these antibiotic resistant *E. coli*, which also had a high incidence of multi-drug resistance (MDR). Sequence type (ST) 131 was the dominant sequence type recorded for both the clinical and environmental isolates. Whole genome sequence analysis of these isolates suggested that there was sharing of the same strain between humans and the Manawatū River.

The results from this study provide insights into ESBL-producing *E. coli* within the Manawatū River and MidCentral District. Knowing the genetic relatedness of ESBL producing *E. coli* and other associated antibiotic resistance will assist in understanding different transmission pathways relating to humans, animals, and the environment.

Acknowledgements

There are so many people to thank for the help and support they have provided me throughout these past couple of years.

I would firstly like to thank my three supervisors Dr Sara Burgess, Dr Anne Midwinter and Professor Patrick Biggs who made this project possible. Sara, thank you for your endless patience with my many questions and for constantly reminding me that mistakes happen and that it is no big deal. Anne, thank you for all the advice and picking up on my many, many spelling and sentence mistakes. Patrick, thank you for your patience as I learnt command line basics and then for reminding me that the basics are the most important.

A huge thank you to all ^{*m*}EpiLab members for making me feel so welcomed, I would thank you all individually if I could! Thank you to Lynn Rogers for being a great sounding board and helping in the lab with everything. Thank you to Rukhshana Akhter for ASTs, DNA extractions and library preparations, it would have taken me much longer to get through all the isolates without your help. Thank you to Ahmed Fayaz for database support and help with ASTs; Simon Verschaffelt for software/computer and image rendering support; Kristene Gedye for advice on DNA extraction protocols. Thank you to Tania Buwalda for helping prepare chemicals and media in the laboratory.

A special thank you to Ana Luxford-Sullivan a Pūhoro student who was a great help over the summer of 2020/2021.

Thank you to the staff at Medlab Central for supplying the clinical human *Enterobacteriaceae* isolates on a weekly basis and to Hanna-Sofia Andersson. To the amazing team at NeSI, (New Zealand eScience Infrastructure) especially Dinindu Senanayake who has offered endless support and problem-solving. Without the use of NeSI and the software support, genome analysis would have been much more difficult. Thank you also to Xiaoxiao Lin at the Massey Genome Service for all the assistance and advice for whole genome sequencing.

For the funding received for the project, thank you to the Palmerston North Medical Research Foundation, and Massey University School of Veterinary Sciences (Postgraduate research grant). Additionally, thank you to Genomics Aotearoa for funding a summer project and Massey University for the Master's Research Scholarship. Thank you to the Massey Toastmasters club, which has helped in my confidence and skills in public speaking and leadership.

Thank you to Kayla, for the years of friendship all throughout undergrad and postgrad, with adventures that I will never forget. Thank you to Colette and Shay, for your friendship, support and for putting up living with me! Thank you to Rose for the sanity checks, support and laughter on the drives over the Pahiatua track. To my fellow postgraduate students Soon, Valter, Wow, Maryna, Abbie and Dinithi, for listening to my constant ramblings and the ice cream parties to celebrate each other's birthdays. Thank you to Katelyn and Rozanne for your support throughout

undergrad and this degree and continued friendship. Thank you to Kallpanna for all the fun with toastmasters and the needed distractions from studying.

Thank you to all my family. Thank you to my beautiful sisters, Grace for the spontaneous lunches together on campus and Emma for the regular updates about all the animals at Mum and Dad's place, especially my dog Touser. To Mum and Dad, thank you for the endless encouragement and for being there for me throughout all my studies.

This thesis is dedicated to the loving memory of Mrs Pamela Nathan and Mrs Lynn Lamb, two hard-working inspirational women.

Declaration

There were 16 isolates included in the whole genome sequencing analysis that had previously been sequenced by Dr Sara Burgess prior to the candidate starting. The remainder of the work in this thesis was conducted by the candidate with guidance from the supervisors.

Table of Contents

Abstra	act			II
Ackno	wledg	ements		III
Decla	ration			V
Table	of Cor	ntents		VI
List of	Figure	es		IX
List of	Table	S		X
Abbre	viation	S		XI
1	Introd	uction		1
	1.1	Enteroba	cteriaceae and E .coli	1
	1.2	Beta-lactamase resistance mechanisms		
		1.2.1	Resistance and naming systems	2
		1.2.2	Beta-lactamases	3
		1.2.3	AmpC	3
		1.2.4	Carbapenemases	4
	1.3	ESBL as	sociated infections	6
		1.3.1	UTIs	6
		1.3.2	Treatment of ESBL infection	6
	1.4	Detectior	of ESBLs	9
		1.4.1	Phenotypic detection methods	9
		1.4.2	Genotypic detection methods	10
	1.5	Transmission and spread of ESBLs within a One Health paradigm		
		1.5.1	The role of the natural environment	12
		1.5.2	Humans	13
		1.5.3	Animals	14
	1.6	Current a	and future research in New Zealand	15
		1.6.1	Human based studies	15
		1.6.2	Animal studies	15
		1.6.3	Environmental studies	16
	1.7	Conclusio	on	17
	1.8	Objective	es of the study	18
2	Mater	ials and M	1ethods	19
	2.1	Sample of	collection and processing	19

- -	Ethiop atotomont 00						
2.2	Ethics statement						
2.3	Clinical isolate collection						
2.4	Environmental isolate collection						
2.5	MALDI-TOF MS identification of isolates						
2.6	Antimicrobial susceptibility testing						
	2.6.1	Screening panel for environmental isolates	22				
	2.6.2	ESBL confirmation	22				
2.7	DNA Ex	tractions	24				
2.8	DNA ex	tractions quality checks	25				
	2.8.1	Nanodrop	25				
	2.8.2	Agarose gel electrophoresis	25				
	2.8.3	Qubit DNA concentration measurement	26				
2.9	Illumina	library preparation, pooling, and sequencing	26				
	2.9.1	Library preparation	26				
	2.9.2	Library quality control	26				
	2.9.3	Library pooling and whole genome sequencing	27				
2.10	Whole g	genome sequencing analysis	28				
	2.10.1	FastQC	28				
	2.10.2	Nullarbor Two	28				
	2.10.3	Quast	28				
	2.10.4	Fast-GeP	29				
	2.10.5	Snippy	29				
	2.10.6	Gubbins	30				
	2.10.7	Centre for Genomic Epidemiology (CGE) tools	30				
2.11	Statistic	al analysis	30				
	2.11.1	Phenotypic data analysis	30				
	2.11.2	Isolate selection for DNA sequencing	31				
	2.11.3	Sequence type display	31				
Resu	lts – Spe	cies identification and antibiotic susceptibility testing					
3.1	Collectio	on of clinical isolates	32				
3.2	Collection of environmental samples and isolates 32						
3.3	Treated effluent colony counts						
3.4	Observe	Observed antibiotic resistance of presumptive third generation cephalosporin					
	resistan	it environmental <i>E. coli</i> isolates					
3.5	Sample	level prevalence of antibiotic resistant, multi-drug resistant	and ESBL-				
	producii	ng <i>E. coli</i>	40				
Resu	lts - Gena	omic analysis					
4.1	Overall genome characteristics 42						
4.2	Genetic	diversity of ESBL-producing <i>E. coli</i>					
· ·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					

	4.3	SNP phylogeny of the environmental isolates	49
	4.4	SNP phylogeny of the ST131 isolates	51
F	Discu	verier	E A
5	Discu	Ourse and finding an	54
	5.1	Summary of findings	54
	5.2	Antibiotic resistance detected in waterways	54
		5.2.1 Antibiotic resistance genes present in <i>E. coli</i> from the Manawa	atu = c
	5.3	Distribution of antibiotic resistance genes in the clinical <i>E. coli</i> isolates	57
	5.4	Association of sequence types and collection source	57
	5.5	Potential transmission of antibiotic resistant <i>E. coli</i>	59
		5.5.1 Drivers of antibiotic resistance	59
		5.5.2 The source and transmission of antibiotic resistance	60
	5.6	Limitations	61
	5.7	Future research	62
6	Conc	clusion	64
Biblic	ography	у	65
Арре	ndices	S	76
Appe	ndix 1	 – R code used for isolate selction and figure generation 	77
	A1.1	Clinical isolate selection for sequencing	77
	A1.2	Enviromental dendrogram for selection of isolates for sequencing	78
	A1.3	Figure 3.1 overlav plot code	78
	A1.4	Figure 3.3 upset plot code	79
	A1.5	Figure 4.3 alluvial plot code	80
Арре	ndix 2.		82
Арре	ndix 3.		90
Appe	ndix 4.		91
Арре	ndix 5.		92
Арре	ndix 6.		104
Арре	ndix 7.		111
Арре	ndix 8.		115
Appe	ndix 9.		124

List of Figures

Figure 2.1: Sample collection sites along the Manawatū River19
Figure 2.2: Full workflow from sample collection to isolate selections, identification, and
AST24
Figure 3.1: Overlay plot of average putative ESBL-producing Enterobacterales colonies per
1 ml treated effluent with the cumulative rainfall over time
Figure 3.2: Flowchart of the environmental isolate selection process
Figure 3.3: Upset plot of environmental isolates antibiotic resistance profiles in relation to
collection site along the Manawatū River
Figure 4.1: An unrooted wgMLST tree of 234 genomic sequences with 2331 loci shared46
Figure 4.2: A wgMLST tree of 234 genomic sequences with 2331 loci shared47
Figure 4.3: Number of sequence types over time from clinical and environmental isolates
sequenced48
Figure 4.4: Core SNP phylogeny of 23,642 SNPs for the environmental isolates produced
using Snippy with SB0391f1 used as the reference genome50
Figure 4.5: Unrooted core SNP phylogeny of 2254 SNPs for the ST131 isolates, comprising
clades A, B, and C51
Figure 4.6: Core SNP phylogeny of ST131 isolates, clade A, B and C53

List of Tables

Table 1.1: Summary of enzyme types and their respective antibiotic resistance mechanism.

	5
Table 1.2: Treatment options for UTIs	8
Table 2.1: Breakpoints of antibiotics used according to CLSI or EUCAST guidelines	23
Table 3.1: Clinical isolates species identified.	32
Table 3.2: Identification of the environmental isolates.	33
Table 3.3: Summary of colony counts and metadata.	34
Table 3.4: The number of presumptive third generation cephalosporin resistant E. coli	
isolates that were resistant to the ten antibiotics screened	38
Table 3.5: The number of samples positive for antibiotic resistant <i>E. coli</i>	41
Table 4.1: Antibiotic resistance genes detected in clinical and environmental E. coli,	
grouped by antibiotic class	43

Abbreviations

AST	Antibiotic susceptibility testing
bp	Base pairs
BPAC	Best Practice Advocacy Centre
BPW	Buffered peptone water
СТХ	Cefotaxime
FOX	Cefoxitin
CAZ	Ceftazidime
С	Chloramphenicol
CIP	Ciprofloxacin
CLSI	Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute
cfu	Colony-forming units
°C	Degrees Celsius
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
ECB	<i>E. coli</i> broth
CHRO	ESBL chromogenic agar
EUCAST	European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility
	Testing
ESBL	Extended-spectrum beta-lactamase
FNU	Formazin Nephelometric Unit
GTR	General time-reversible
GM	Gentamicin
g	G-force
g	Grams
GC	Guanine-cytosine
HGT	Horizontal gene transfer
ESR	Institute of Environmental Science and Research
MCC	MacConkey agar
MCTX	MacConkey supplemented with (1 mg/ml)
	cefotaxime
MCAZ	MacConkey supplemented with (1 mg/ml)
	ceftazidime
MALDI-TOF MS	Matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-
	flight mass spectrometry
μg	Microgram
μΙ	Microliter
ml	Millilitres
mg	Milligram

mm	Millimetres
MIC	Minimum inhibitory concentration
min	Minutes
MDR	Multi drug resistance
MLST	Multi-locus sequence typing
ng	Nanograms
nM	Nanomolar
NCBI	National Centre for Biotechnology Information
NGS	Next generation sequencing
NI	Nitrofurantoin
NeSI	New Zealand eScience Infrastructure
ONT	Oxford Nanopore Technologies
PE	Paired-end
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
rpm	Revolutions per minute
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
ST	Sequence type
SNP	Single nucleotide polymorphism
SMRT	Single-molecule real-time sequencing
S	Streptomycin
т	Tetracycline
TS	Trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole
UTI	Urinary tract infection
V	Volts
wgMLST	Whole genome multi-locus sequence typing
WGS	Whole genome sequencing

1 Introduction

Antibiotic resistance is a growing global problem because first choice antibiotics are no longer effective at treating common antimicrobial infections. This means that the infections are difficult to treat and, in some instances, become severe and life threatening. A key contributor to this rising problem is the extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL)-producing Enterobacteriaceae. These ESBL enzymes convey resistance to beta-lactam antibiotics, specifically toward third generation cephalosporins. The main variants of ESBL enzymes include CTX-M, TEM, and SHV although there are other types such as VEB and GES. Resistance to third generation cephalosporins is indicative of ESBL production (1). This type of antibiotic resistant bacteria is often associated with urinary tract infections (UTIs) and makes treatment of this common infection increasingly difficult. Multi-drug resistance (MDR) is another factor often associated with ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae complicating treatment even further. MDR is defined as resistance shown to an antibiotic in three or more classes (2). Antibiotic resistant and multi-drug resistant bacteria make common infections difficult to treat which can lead to infections worsening and even death.

Several pathways facilitate antibiotic resistance spread, including faecal-oral, food and water sources. Humans play a large part in the increase of antibiotic resistant bacteria, but it is also important to consider how animals and the natural environment contribute to and are affected by this resistance. Humans and animals can have antibiotic resistant bacteria, simply, from being treated with antibiotics, but can also be exposed to them through ingesting contaminated food and water (from the environment) (3). Factors within the environment can also assist with antibiotic resistance spread. These can include climate change, fertilizers, and heavy metals (4). Therefore, it is important to look at this transmission cycle and how each aspect is closely connected between humans, animals, and the environment. This is considered by taking a One Health approach.

This review focuses on ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* (particularly *E. coli*), UTIs and their treatment within humans, and the current research conducted in New Zealand. This review highlights the important information about understanding ESBL resistant bacteria and why a One Health perspective is needed when looking at antibiotic resistance.

1.1 Enterobacteriaceae and E.coli

The *Enterobacteriaceae* family are gram-negative bacteria that are found in mammalian intestinal tracts. They can be opportunistic pathogens and can cause a range of infections such as pneumonia, meningitis, diarrhoea, and UTIs (5, 6). Community-acquired infections are infections acquired outside of a hospital or detected within 48 hours of admittance to a hospital (7, 8). However, a UTI that is acquired through hospitalisation is considered a nosocomial infection (9, 10). *Enterobacteriaceae* commonly detected in UTIs are *E. coli* (11, 12).

E. coli can be classified into phylogroups. There are currently up to 14 phylogroups for E. coli, A, B1, B2-1, B2-2, C, D1, D2, D3, E1, E2, F, G, Shig 1, and Shig 2 (13). Additionally, phylogroup H has recently been discovered (14). Phylogroup assignment is determined traditionally determined by polymerase chain reaction (PCR). Clermont typing uses deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) markers with specific allele amplification to determine the phylogroups (15). More recently multi-locus sequence typing (MLST) and whole genome sequencing (WGS) allow for phylogroup assignment (15). This is particularly relevant concerning E. coli, as certain sequence types (ST) and phylogroups are associated with different E. coli strains, hosts or pathogenicity (6). Commensal E. coli are associated with the phylogroup A and B2 for humans, whereas E. coli from animal sources is associated with group A and B1 (13, 16, 17). More specifically for animals, phylogroups A and B1 have been linked to vertebrates in general, whereas phylogroups B2 and D have been associated with endothermic vertebrates (18). However, poultry and meat products are associated with group G (13). Extraintestinal pathogenic E. coli which are disease causing in humans are associated with groups G, B2, and D, whereas *E. coli* serogroup O157 is associated with phylogroup E2 (13). Uropathogenic E. coli are specifically associated with B2 (19). The E. coli sequence type (ST) 131, which is extraintestinal pathogenic and belongs to phylogroup B2-1 and is commonly associated with ESBL production (13, 20).

1.2 Beta-lactamase resistance mechanisms

1.2.1 Resistance and naming systems

Antibiotics are split into antibiotic classes based on chemical structure and mechanism of action. Classes of antibiotics include antibiotics that target the bacterial cell wall (for example, betalactams), inhibit protein synthesis (for example, aminoglycosides, macrolides and tetracyclines), inhibit DNA replication (quinolones) and inhibit folic acid metabolism (sulfonamides and trimethoprim) (21). As the name ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* implies, this group of bacteria is resistant to antibiotics that contain beta-lactam rings. Beta-lactam antibiotics are a class of antibiotics that contain antibiotics with a beta-lactam ring in the chemical structure. Enzymes encoded by sets of ESBL genes are responsible for hydrolysing the beta-lactam ring and rendering the antibiotic ineffective (22). Antibiotics that have a beta-lactam ring in the chemical structure can be further divided into antibiotic groups such as penicillins, cephalosporins, and monobactams. Therefore, ESBLs can be defined as beta-lactamases that allow resistant to cephamycins (1, 23). However, there are beta-lactamase inhibitors, such as the serine type beta-lactamase inhibitors called sulbactam, clavulanate, and tazobactam (24) that can be combined with antibiotics (penicillins) to treat ESBL infections.

Two main classification systems are used to classify beta-lactamases, these are the Ambler and Bush-Jacoby-Medeiros classification systems. The Ambler system uses active sites to classify beta-lactamases into one of four classes, A, B, C, or D. The active site for classes A, C, and D contains serine, whereas for class B it is metallo-beta-lactamase (25). This is in comparison to

the functional classification system structure used in the Bush-Jacoby-Medeiros system. This classification system uses similarities of substrate hydrolysis and effects of the inhibitors on the beta-lactamases. There are three main groups, one to three accompanied by subgroups A to D (26, 27).

1.2.2 Beta-lactamases

Many different beta-lactamase enzymes have been discovered over time. The first group of betalactam enzymes described were the penicillinases, but ESBL includes a broader resistance spectrum including first and third generation cephalosporins, and monobactams (Table 1.1). The most commonly found ESBL genes are *bla*_{SHV}, *bla*_{TEM} (not the parent type), and *bla*_{CTX-M} (Table 1.1) (12, 28). These genes are usually plasmid encoded making it very easy to transfer resistance from one bacterial cell to another (28). The *bla*_{TEM} and *bla*_{SHV} genes were detected before the *bla*_{CTX-M} gene. The SHV enzyme is thought to have originated from a chromosomally encoded gene in *Klebsiella* species (29). Origins of the TEM enzymes are not fully clear, but early documentation of them have suggested that they were plasmid encoded (30, 31). It is thought that the *bla*_{CTX-M} gene was originally chromosomally encoded in *Kluyvera* sp. but then became plasmid borne due to horizontal gene transfer (HGT) (32, 33).

The enzymes are further split into variants, these can indicate the spectrum of resistance that is conveyed. Parent enzyme types: TEM-1, TEM-2, SHV-1, and SHV-11 convey resistance to narrow/standard spectrum beta-lactam antibiotics, such as the first and second generation cephalosporins (Table 1.1). There are many variants of the SHV and TEM types that occur due to point mutations in the parent enzyme active site and allow extended-spectrum beta-lactamase resistance to oxyimino-cephalosporins, which are third generation cephalosporins (30). CTX-M enzymes are ESBLs and have a preference for hydrolysing cefotaxime and ceftazidime, which are third generation cephalosporins (34).

1.2.3 AmpC

AmpC enzymes are another type of enzyme allowing resistance to beta-lactam antibiotics. These enzymes confer resistance to third generation cephalosporins (via hydrolysis of the beta-lactam ring) and the previously mentioned inhibitors, but not fourth generation cephalosporins (24, 35). *Enterobacteriaceae*, such as *Enterobacter* spp., *Citrobacter* spp. and *Serratia* spp, chromosomal *ampC* is inducible or de-repressed with exposure to inducing substrates, however, this is not the same for *E. coli* (36). For *E. coli* chromosomal mutations in the promotor or attenuator regions of the *ampC* gene, result in hyper-production of AmpC and therefore resistance (37). *E. coli* can also have plasmid mediated *ampC* genes such as *bla*_{CMY} and *bla*_{DHA} due to acquisition of a plasmid with the gene encoded on it. Plasmid-mediated *ampC* is thought to have been derived from the chromosomal gene from other *Enterobacteriaceae* species, the gene can be expressed constitutively or is inducible when exposed to beta-lactam antibiotics (36).

1.2.4 Carbapenemases

Many different beta-lactamases such as the OXA, KPC and NDM, also convey resistance to carbapenem antibiotics, which are considered a last resort treatment (but are increasingly commonly used) for antibiotic resistant bacteria (38). OXA variant types differ in the level of resistance against third generation cephalosporins and carbapenems, some of which are also not inhibited by clavulanic acid (30). *Klebsiella pneumoniae* (*K. pneumoniae*) carbapenemases (KPC) and New Delhi metallo-beta-lactamase (NDM) are further examples of enzymes that provide resistance against carbapenem antibiotics, as summarised and expanded on in Table 1 (39, 40). Unfortunately, both ESBL and carbapenemase resistance are usually contributing factors toward MDR seen in bacteria (41). The way that beta-lactamase enzymes have changed and evolved to the use of new antibiotics, could demonstrate future trends, as seen with emerging carbapenem resistance.

 Table 1.1: Summary of enzyme types and their respective antibiotic resistance mechanism.

Enzyme	Ambler class Bush-Jacoby–Medeiros Type of Enzymes classification		Type of Enzymes	Spectrum of antibiotic resistance	
Narrow spectrum beta-lactamase	A (serine)	2b	Parent types: TEM-1, 2 and 13, SHV-1, and 11	Penicillins, first and second generation cephalosporins	
ESBL	A (serine)	2be, 2br, 2f	TEM excluding parent types e.g., TEM-3 SHV excluding parent types e.g., SHV-2 CTX-M	Penicillins, third generation cephalosporins and monobactams	
AmpC	C (serine)	1	AmpC CMY-2	Penicillins, third generation cephalosporins, cephamycins, and monobactams	
Carbapenemases	A (serine)	2f	KPC, GES, SME1	Penicillins, cephalosporins, and carbapenems	
	B (metallo-beta- lactamases (Zn ²⁺))	3	NDM, VIM, IMP, IND	Penicillins, cephalosporins, cephamycins, and carbapenems	
Oxacillinases	D (serine)	2d	e.g. OXA-1	Penicillins	
			e.g. OXA-14	Penicillins and cephalosporins	
			e.g. OXA-24/40, OXA-23, OXA-48	Penicillins, cephalosporins, carbapenems	

Adapted from (23, 42, 43). Additional references used (44, 45)

1.3 ESBL associated infections

1.3.1 UTIs

Gram-negative bacteria are the leading cause of UTIs. A UTI involves bacterial invasion of the lower or both lower and upper urinary tracts (7, 46). Cystitis is a term used to describe an infection in the lower urinary tract (46). For the more severe progression of the infection, it can spread to the kidneys, which is then an upper UTI and the patient is then regarded as having pyelonephritis (7). The invading bacteria usually originate from the gut but can also be acquired in hospital settings (8). A UTI that is acquired through hospitalisation is usually due to a catheter and, therefore, classified as a nosocomial infection (9, 10). A nosocomial infection is also defined as being an infection occurring 48 hours after patient admission and the infection not being present at the time of admission (8). This is compared to a UTI that has been acquired in the community (7).

The occurrence of UTIs differs between men and women and across age groups (47). There is a higher prevalence of UTIs in women with additional risk factors such as pregnancy, sexual activity, and age contributing to the frequency of infection, with older females (over 65) having twice the rate of UTI incidence than the remainder of the female population (48, 49). However, this is expected, given UTIs are more common in the older population regardless of gender (47).

The bacteria that cause UTIs include, *E. coli, K. pneumoniae*, and *Proteus mirabilis* (50). However, differences can be observed between species prevalence isolated from hospital versus community UTIs. *E. coli* remains the most common in both settings but is slightly less frequently observed in hospital samples (51). *Klebsiella* species, *Enterococcus faecalis, Proteus mirabilis, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa* have also been isolated from both community and hospital samples, and although rare *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and *Enterococcus faecalis* have been detected in hospital settings (51).

1.3.2 Treatment of ESBL infection

Treatment of UTIs depends on the state of the infection, meaning whether it is an uncomplicated or complicated infection. In New Zealand, the Best Practice Advocacy Centre (BPAC) has an antibiotic choice for common infections guide that suggests the antibiotics to be used for UTI treatment (52). First line antibiotics recommended for the treatment of cystitis and pyelonephritis are nitrofurantoin and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole. The antibiotic cefalexin is reserved for use in treatment only if the organisms are known to be resistant to first line options and are susceptible to this option (52).

Treatment options for UTIs associated with ESBL-producing bacteria need to be carefully considered (Table 1.2). Current options have been reviewed and split into three main categories based on treatment options (53). These three groups are, severe infections/high-risk, non-severe intermediate risk source (e.g., catheter), and non-severe low-risk UTI. However, a low-risk infection that presents as uncomplicated has the potential to progress and become more severe

(54). It was concluded that carbapenems were the recommended option for severe high-risk infections, but not necessarily all ESBL associated infections, if there was another option (53). This is because carbapenems are still largely considered the best treatment to combat ESBL-producing bacteria and are shown to be more effective than antibiotics with third generation cephalosporin inhibitor combinations (55, 56). However, due to the emerging resistance to carbapenems alternative options are being considered including cefepime, which is a fourth-generation cephalosporin. As an alternative to carbapenem use, authors have cautioned that cefepime would only be appropriate for non-severe low-risk infections, such as UTIs, in addition to the correct dosage used and awareness that there is susceptibility to this antibiotic (56). Other studies recommend the oral treatment options of pivmecillinam (a penicillin), fosfomycin, and nitrofurantoin, as high rates of sensitivity have been shown towards these antibiotics (57).

The treatment of hospital versus community acquired UTI needs to be considered carefully. This is due to hospital acquired infections being associated with higher rates of resistance to many antibiotics. However, there was little difference in resistance rates against nitrofurantoin in hospital and community acquired infections (51). This results in nitrofurantoin being recommended as the treatment for uncomplicated cystitis for both hospital and community acquired infections (51). Treatment of UTIs and ESBL associated UTIs seem to be case dependent with several different factors dictating the treatment prescribed, such as age and severity of infection. Bacteria can also have antibiotic resistance to other classes of second option antibiotics, limiting treatment options meaning that antibiotics with more severe side effects are used.

Table 1.2: Treatment options for UTIs.

Severity of infection	Risk	Treatment	Conditions
Cystitis (lower UTI) – non severe in adults	Low-risk	First choice: nitrofurantoin	Prescribe treatment of a longer course for pregnant women and males.
		Alternative: trimethoprim	Prescribe treatment of a longer course for pregnant women and males.
		Alternative: cefalexin Alternatives: pivmecillinam, fosfomycin	Prescribe when organisms are known to be resistant to first line options and are susceptible.
Cystitis (lower UTI) – non severe in children	Low-risk	First choice: trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole Alternative: amoxicillin clavulanate Alternative: cefalexin	Based on the weight of the child. Based on the weight of the child and for children older than one month.
Pyelonephritis (upper UTI) – mild pyelonephritis	Low to medium risk	First choice: trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole Alternatives: amoxicillin clavulanate or Cefalexin	Longer course than if treating cystitis
Severe infections (for example, urosepsis)	High-risk	Carbapenems: e.g imipenem or meropenem	

References: (52-54, 56)

1.4 Detection of ESBLs

1.4.1 Phenotypic detection methods

Phenotypic detection of potential ESBLs can occur by a few different processes. To first establish if the sample or isolate could be ESBL-producing, screening takes place to determine if there is resistance to extended-spectrum antibiotics. This is followed by a confirmation test to confirm ESBL production. This is common practice in a hospital setting, samples are screened first and labelled presumptive ESBL producing bacteria, before being confirmed ESBL producing. Prescreening the sample on selective media, such as, ESBL chromogenic agar is favoured (58). This is because there are specific substrates in the media that allow the identification of ESBLproducing Enterobacteriaceae based on colony colour, however, these substrates are not disclosed. Other pre-screening methods can include media with an added antibiotic. Cefotaxime is a regular choice to be added to MacConkey agar as a selective agent (59). Cefotaxime is chosen because it is a third generation cephalosporin, and is preferred over ceftazidime because the CTX-M enzyme has greater hydrolysing effects against it (25). On occasion, E. coli chromogenic agar has had antibiotics added to it, as a double-layered screening method (58). Utilising this method means that the *E. coli* selected from the agar plate are known to be resistant to cefotaxime, increasing the chance of the bacteria being ESBL positive. Taxonomic identification of selected isolates can then occur using matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionizationtime of flight mass spectroscopy (MALDI-TOF MS). Additional phenotypic species characterisation includes gram staining, oxidate and fermentation tests (60). VITEK-2 is also used for taxonomic identification (12, 22, 61). The VITEK-2 system allows for bacterial identification and rapid antibiotic susceptibility testing. Organism identification uses a fluorometric technique where biochemical reactions occur on an identification card. This card is inoculated with an unknown organism, incubated and then the optical signal is generated, which is compared to a reference database to identify the species (62). Antibiotic susceptibility is reported using an antibiotic susceptibility test card by measuring turbidity, to determine the minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) (63). Once the MIC is known it is compared to a bacterium with a reference MIC to the tested antibiotics.

Disc-diffusion tests

Identification can be followed by the Kirby-Bauer disc diffusion tests. These tests use antibiotic discs to determine whether a bacterium shows resistance to a certain antibiotic or not. This can be used as another initial screening for ESBL production (12). Results from the disc diffusion tests can be interpreted following guidelines from the Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) or the open access option from the European Committee on Antibiotic Susceptibility Testing (EUCAST) (64, 65). The ESBL screening test is followed by a confirmatory ESBL test also outlined by CLSI or EUCAST (64, 65) and is referred to as the combined disc diffusion test or confirmatory ESBL test. Both confirmatory methods use third generation cephalosporins, as these indicate the presence of ESBL genes. There is also the option for an additional test when other

beta-lactamases mask the presence of ESBLs. This can occur when there is high expression of AmpC, making the inhibitors in the antibiotics ineffective. The extra test, outlined by EUCAST, uses cefepime as it is not usually hydrolysed by the AmpC enzymes (65).

Using only phenotypic detection methods will not allow for differentiation between specific genes and the resulting enzyme production, such as parent versus the variant of the TEM and SHV enzymes (1). Therefore, it is equally important that genotypic identification methods are used.

1.4.2 Genotypic detection methods

Polymerase chain reaction (PCR)

Genotypic detection methods can provide greater detail than phenotypic results. A common method used is PCR to determine the presence of ESBL-producing genes. Primers used are sequence specific for ESBL resistance genes, such as *bla*SHV, *bla*TEM, and *bla*CTX-M (12, 22). However, as previously mentioned some TEM and SHV variants are narrow-spectrum betalactamase enzymes (parent types) and not considered ESBLs, sequencing is needed to determine the specific variant. The *bla*CTX-M primer sets can further be broken down into more groupings allowing more specific identification of the gene present (66). This is based on amino acid differences of the sublineage groups CTX-M-1, CTX-M-2, CTX-M-8, CTX-M-9, CTX-M-25, and KLUC (66, 67). These CTX-M groups can be run as singleplex or combined for a multiplex PCR run. Gel electrophoresis is used to differentiate the amplified PCR products and in some cases, additional sequencing of the products occurs to determine the sublineage group of a specific beta-lactamase gene (68). The ampC gene location (chromosomal versus plasmid) can also be tested by PCR. Primers matching the attenuator or promoter region are used for chromosomal detection (66). A multiplex PCR can be used to distinguish plasmid mediated ampC genes based on six groups (69). Pérez-Pérez and Hanson (69) defines these six groups as ACC, CIT, DHA, ECB, FOX, and MOX.

Whole genome sequencing

WGS using second and sometimes third generation sequencing is used for determining the resistance type, virulence factors, plasmid types, and epidemiological relationships between bacterial strains. Second generation sequencing technologies use sequencers that have become more automated and have high throughput capabilities. Illumina sequencing is frequently used which involves sequencing reactions with complementary adapter sequences, which are attached to each end of a fragment of DNA. The adapter is complementary to a sequence on the flow cell, tethering the DNA. Bridge amplification then occurs where the adapter on the "free" end of the DNA fragment ligates to the matching sequence on the flow cell. Many rounds of amplification occur, creating clusters of the fragments, allowing forward and reverse read pairs to be made (70).

The method mentioned above is considered short read sequencing as the read fragments produced are 100-300 base pairs (bp). Short-read sequencing has a relatively low error rate, particularly Illumina with 0.1% in paired end reads (71). This low error rates allows for accurate genome assemblies. However, assemblies are usually fragmented due to the short read length.

Many bioinformatic tools can be used for short read sequencing analysis which include, MLST, antimicrobial resistance gene identifiers as well as a virulome analysis. MLST uses variation in defined housekeeping genes to define different sequence types. To determine whether the bacteria are genetically related, sequences can be compared with tools such as Snippy, which looks at single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) (72). Tools such as Plasmidfinder and Resfinder can be utilised to provide more information about the presence of plasmids and resistance genes, based on the assembled draft genome (73, 74). The tools stated above are only a few of what is incorporated into the Nullarbor2 pipeline. The Nullarbor2 pipeline incorporates trimming of adapters, contig assembly, and annotation of the draft genome, which allows a large amount of sequencing information to be made available with one command. WGS is needed for understanding the genetic relatedness of these antibiotic resistant bacteria through the analysis of the core genome, SNPs, resistant genes, and MLST which all tools contribute evidence to indicate how antibiotic resistance spreads.

Long read sequencing

Detection of resistance genes via short read sequencing does not always lead to the location (chromosomal or plasmid) of the resistance gene to be determined, this is due to multiple contigs (75). Long read technologies, such as PacBio and Oxford Nanopore Technologies (ONT), enable complete sequencing of bacterial genomes.

PacBio utilises single molecule real time (SMRT) sequencing, where each molecule is processed one at a time. The DNA polymerase is bound to the well with the DNA molecule. Each of the four phospholinked nucleotides are in a single solution within the well, with each nucleotide having a different fluorescent label (76). As the DNA polymerase incorporates bases into the chain the fluorophore emits light and the reaction at that point is imaged, allowing base identification and therefore the DNA sequence is revealed.

ONT uses a flow cell with active protein pores in a membrane. Adapters and motor proteins are attached to the double-stranded DNA during library preparation (77). Within the flow cell device, an electrically resistant polymer membrane holds the pore, which is all supported by a microscaffold. The set voltage is passed across the membrane, sending an ionic current through the pore. As the DNA sequence passes through the pore, with the assistance of the motor proteins, a change of current is observed, indicating the base sequence (78).

The benefit of long read sequencing is that plasmids that carry antibiotic resistance genes and areas of repeats (e.g., insertion sequences or transposable elements) can be sequenced to completion, however, long read sequencing is more expensive. Achieving this information and

when used in combination with short read sequencing, gives clarity to the overall sequence of the chromosome and any plasmids that may be present (79, 80).

1.5 Transmission and spread of ESBLs within a One Health paradigm

The spread of ESBLs is important to understand as it will help establish mitigation and control measures. Selection pressure drives mutation events and the further mobilisation of resistance genes allowing the spread of antibiotic resistance (81). The two main pathways for the spread of resistance are HGT and vertical transmission. HGT of ESBL genes, located on plasmids, can happen three different ways: conjugation, transformation, and transduction (82). Vertical transmission is the direct descent of genes to daughter cells. Resistance spread is facilitated by poor hygiene, improper sewage disposal, heavy metals, sanitiser use, and the misuse and overuse of antibiotics. These factors are mainly caused by humans but contribute to downstream effects for other humans, animals, and the environment. Therefore, it is important to look at the transmission and spread from a One Health perspective.

1.5.1 The role of the natural environment

The presence of antibiotic resistance in the environment allows for further spread to humans and animals. Antibiotic resistance had been found in environments without anthropogenic inputs. These environments are pristine with minimal human impact and include locations such as permafrost, caves, and soil (83-85). However, humans are one of the main contributors of antibiotic resistance and ESBLs found in the environment. This is through household and hospital waste disposal. The most reported being through wastewater. Hospitals and health care facilities are generally seen as a hotspot for ESBL presence, especially in wastewater (58, 86, 87). *Enterobacteriaceae* frequently detected in wastewater are *E. coli* and *K. pneumoniae*, both of which are commonly associated with UTIs (60, 88). Concerningly, studies suggest that antibiotic resistant bacteria are not completely removed during wastewater treatment (89). The wastewater discharge into bodies of water is seen as a route for antibiotic resistance spread to the environment (90). This could allow for possible antibiotic resistance exchanges between clinical and environmental strains.

Humans can encounter antibiotic resistant bacteria in the wider environment through several pathways. ESBL-producing *E. coli* has been detected in recreational water samples, including freshwater locations (91). Analysis of coastal water has been used for estimating the frequency and occurrence of antibiotic resistant *E. coli* and the potential for humans to encounter them (3). It was determined that the type of water sport plays a role in the risk of exposure and ingestion of water (3).

Once antibiotic resistance bacteria are in the environment there are ways in which it is becoming easier for them to survive. There has been evidence to suggest through multivariate-adjusted models that increasing temperatures can lead to an increase in antibiotic resistance (92). Another study modelled that an increase in temperature (until reaching 30°C) could also increase the odds that a UTI suffering patient is hospitalised (93). It is suggested by the authors that changes in human behavior when temperatures reach above 30°C is what reduces the odds of UTI hospitalisations.

Additional impacts on the environment such as pollution are influencing the surrounding bacteria. Higher levels of pollutants such as zinc, lead, and ammonia (NH₃-N) has been linked to a higher abundance of efflux pumps in bacteria (94). This means that antibiotics will be more efficiently pumped out of the bacteria having less of an effect. Bacteria having exposure to heavy metals such as zinc, copper, cadmium, and mercury could lead to co-selection of antibiotic resistance genes (95, 96). Soil and water samples have been analysed for this and it was found that higher resistance to trace elements and antibiotics were linked to sample sites where trace element levels were higher (95). This demonstrates the possibility of co-selection as the resistance mechanisms are usually found clustered on the same plasmid so will be acquired at the same time.

1.5.2 Humans

Human to human transfer is one of the main ways the ESBL-producing bacteria can spread through the community (97). This is supported by a study from the Netherlands which created models demonstrating that human to human transmission within and across households accounted for most of the community acquired ESBLs, compared to food, companion animals and environmental contact (98). Studies have also suggested that patients having recently had an ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* associated infection can be a source of household transmission (99).

Ingestion of antibiotic resistant bacteria through food is also a risk factor. A study comparing ESBL-producing *E. coli* from poultry and chicken meat to human clinical samples in the Netherlands (100) found that 35% of the human samples contained ESBL genes that were genetically similar to those found in the poultry isolates, therefore, the study suggested poultry to human transmission via the food chain (100). A systematic review that included the aforementioned study as well as 33 other peer-reviewed publications concluded that poultry is a suspect source for extraintestinal infections in humans associated with expanded-spectrum cephalosporin resistant *E. coli* (101). However, this review also states few studies show a link between food-prefacing animals and infections in humans, with those reviews acknowledging the limitations potentially affect the conclusions (101). Studies have also isolated ESBL-producing *E. coli* from vegetables (salad vegetables), raw milk, egg and meat (102, 103). Overall, it is hard to determine the exact transmission pathway between food and humans. This is further supported by another study that compares ESBL-producing *E. coli* from livestock farms and retail meat to *E. coli* from bloodstream infections in humans in the United Kingdom (104). There were few similarities in the antibiotic resistant profiles between the livestock and meat isolates compared

to humans. However, there was evidence of genetically related isolates between the same animal species across different farms (104). It concluded that there was little human infection originating from livestock (104).

ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* have been detected in salad vegetables and wastewater used for irrigation in Burkina Faso, West Africa (60). Higher numbers of ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* were detected in the wastewater, however, there was still ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* found in the produce sold at the nearby markets (60). This is not the single occasion that ESBL producers have been found associated with vegetables. From the Enterobacterales isolated, low numbers (5/856, 0.58%) have been found from vegetables sourced from supermarkets and farmers' markets in Romania (105).

1.5.3 Animals

Since animals have been domesticated there is potential for disease or infection to pass between animals and humans. It is this close contact with companion and domesticated animals that pose the greatest risk of transmission between the human and animal. Studies looking at household animals such as pets and dogs have found evidence for co-carriage between humans and pets (97, 106). Petting zoos have been identified as a potential risk factor for ESBL transmission from animals to humans (107). ESBLs were found on the animals' body surface and in the faeces of petting zoo animals that have direct contact with humans. Findings identified three main species of bacteria: *Enterobacter cloacae, E. coli,* and *Citrobacter freundii* which carry ESBL, AmpC, or multiple antibiotic resistance genes resulting in some of the *E. coli* being multi-drug resistant.

Farm animals can be considered a reservoir of ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae*. ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* have been detected mainly in faecal samples (108, 109). A study from Chile looked at small scale farms, taking a larger range of farm animals including horses, goats, sheep, chickens, pigs, cows, and dogs into consideration. It was determined that dogs had the highest numbers of ESBL-producing *E. coli* detected in faecal samples (110). However, this was for small scale farms and the case is different for intensively farmed animals. There are also studies that focused on food animals with faecal samples taken at slaughterhouses. One study from South Korea reported that chickens (94.1%) had the highest numbers of ESBL-producing *E. coli* detected, followed by pigs (69.5%) and cattle (7.0%) (111). This was in agreement with a Swiss study, which found that chicken faecal samples (63.4%) had the highest percentage of ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* detected, followed by porcine (15.3%), bovine (13.7%), then ovine (8.6%) sources (112).

The presence of ESBLs in wildlife has also been studied (108, 109). Areas where humans, domesticated animals and wild animals' habitats overlap have been a particular focus as this could be a potential transmission pathway (110). Due to the wild animals not being treated with antibiotics, environmental contamination, from either humans or other animals, must be considered. This is also demonstrated with studies looking at wild boar in Europe (108, 113). Both studies found ESBL-producing *E. coli* from wild boars and theorised the source of the resistance

to be originating from human activity. Overall, the results outlined above show the potential opportunities for ESBL spread amongst humans and animals. It also demonstrates the impact that humans are having on the environment, which is in turn is affecting the animals within it.

1.6 Current and future research in New Zealand

1.6.1 Human based studies

ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* are known to be present in New Zealand, of which resistant rates are being monitored by the Institute of Environmental Science and Research (ESR) twoyearly surveys (114). Surveillance is important as identifying resistance patterns will allow for future treatment and management options. The 2016 ESR survey found 521 ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* human clinical isolates, with 386/521 (74.1%) being *E. coli* making it the most predominant species detected (114, 115). Findings of this survey saw the percentage of ESBL-producing *E. coli*, increasing from 50.2% in 2007 to 74.1% in 2016. This increase is not just limited to *E. coli* but is observed for all ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* clinical isolates collected for regular surveys since 2007. Data from this survey also shows that the majority of isolates were linked to the community, rather than hospital cases. Community or hospitalised status was classified based on whether the person was hospitalised at the time of isolate collection or had been in hospital within the last three months. ESR surveys provide a wider view of community prevalence across the country.

Other studies utilising ESR collected data delve deeper, further breaking down the data by district health board, or by ethnicity (114, 116). From the same report, samples showed the most common ESBL enzyme type in New Zealand is CTX-M, with the most frequent sequence type for *E. coli* being ST131.

A study comparing ESR isolates with additional ESBL-producing *E. coli* isolates collected from Otago was conducted. The additional isolates were collected from urine samples taken in 2015 and CTX-M was the most common ESBL enzyme type detected with ST131 the most common sequence type (117). Another study analysed third generation cephalosporin resistant *E. coli* from blood stream infections in Australia, New Zealand, and Singapore (118). It was determined that the source of the blood stream infection was caused by the urinary tract 69.6% of the time. Overall, there was a clear relationship between ST131 and the presence of *bla*CTX-M gene presence across all countries.

1.6.2 Animal studies

Multiple New Zealand studies have shown domesticated and companion animals are an important source of ESBL- and AmpC-producing *E. coli* (97, 119). Isolates from veterinary diagnostic labs showed that 60 out of 115 isolates from companion animals were ESBL- or AmpC-producing *Enterobacteriaceae*, 36 of these being *E. coli* (119). Sequence types detected were ST12, ST131, and ST648. Recent studies have expanded on these findings, comparing the carriage between

humans and household pets (97). In five out of eleven households ESBL-producing *E. coli* strains were shared between people within the same household and similarly in two out of eleven households' strains were shared between the dog and the owner. However as stated by the authors the study was unable to determine if transmission did occur between the humans and dogs, or whether the dogs picked up the bacteria from an external source like raw meat or the environment. Alternatively the humans and dogs gained the strain from the same source (97). A previous study found canine urine samples (from 2005 to 2012) (120). harboured ESBL-producing *E. coli* (1104/3135, 35.2% of isolates). The percentage of *E. coli* that were resistant to amoxicillinclavulanic acid, cephalothin was seen to increase by 4.2% and 11.2% respectively over the 2005 to 2012 period, along with those isolates resistant to enrofloxacin (resistance increased by 1.5%) (120).

Livestock has also been identified as a potential reservoir for ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* in New Zealand. A study conducted in the Manawatū recently investigated the frequency of ESBL-producing *E. coli* on dairy farms (121). Three ESBL-producing *E. coli* strains, from dairy cattle on one farm, were identified as ST405, which is also associated with human blood and urinary infections. It was concluded that there was a low numbers of ESBL-producing *E. coli* from dairy farms in 2017 (122). Cattle faeces were collected across 26 different farms. There were AmpC-producing *E. coli* isolates from 7/26 farms. There were no ESBL-producing isolates reported (122).

There have also been studies to detect antibiotic resistance in poultry (123). Carcass-rinse samples collected from July to December 2006 were assessed for antibiotic resistance by disc diffusion testing. The *E. coli* tested were susceptible to all the antibiotics tested, including no resistance shown to extended-spectrum cephalosporins (123). Another study included samples from young calves, pigs, poultry and fresh produce in New Zealand (124). The samples were rinsates of swabs of carcasses. No *E. coli* isolates tested were determined to be ESBL or AmpC-producing (124).

1.6.3 Environmental studies

Environmental research surrounding the diversity and spread, of ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* throughout New Zealand has been reported on, but not in as great depth as animal or human studies. There have been some studies that have broadly looked at antibiotic resistance in biofilms from freshwater sources (125, 126). There were many different resistance genes detected in the biofilms, some of which were for vancomycin, a human only antibiotic (125, 126). However, both papers concluded that agricultural runoff could be contributing the resistance seen (125, 126). A study conducted in Canterbury New Zealand reports that ESBL-producing bacteria were detected in urban and agricultural streams (127). However genotypic analysis was not carried out, so gene presence is unknown.

Further research on freshwater has been conducted that looked at isolates sourced from rivers in the Midcentral District Health Board of New Zealand, samples being collected from the Manawatū and Oroua River in 2019 (128). ESBL or AmpC-producing *E. coli* was present in eight samples, from the Manawatū River (128). All the isolates that were ESBL positive were also multi-drug resistant from disc diffusion tests (128). *E. coli* sourced from New Zealand waterways has also been reported with the presence of *bla*_{CTX-M} being detected in water isolates (129, 130). One isolate from the Manawatū River, that was sequenced using ONT, the gene *bla*_{CTX-M}-24 was chromosomally encoded (130).

To provide the whole picture, future research could include the relationship between ESBLproducing *Enterobacteriaceae* found in humans in a hospital or community setting and those found from animals and the environment. This would allow a full One Health perspective.

1.7 Conclusion

ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* are a growing problem, not only for New Zealand, but also worldwide. ESBL-producing *E. coli* are a known problem in the hospital and community setting. The correct treatment is important to prevent the overuse of antibiotics that would drive antibiotic resistance to develop in bacteria. Therefore, the detection of ESBL genes and investigation by genome sequencing can provide information about the genetic relatedness and allows resistance spread to be monitored. A One Health approach is important to visualise the full transmission cycle. Knowing that animals carry ESBL-producing *E. coli* and like humans are a contributor to the presence in the environment allows for investigation into sources and the spread of the resistant bacteria to be pinpointed. However, it is not fully known what effect ESBL-producing bacteria in the environment have on food sources for both human and animals. This is an important area to research because the extent of ESBL-producing bacteria in the environment is unknown in New Zealand. Having the full picture will allow preventative and regulatory measures to be put in place to reduce rising resistance rates.

1.8 Objectives of the study

The purpose of this study was to compare the genetic relatedness of clinical and environmental ESBL-producing *E. coli* collected within the Manawatū River and MidCentral District of New Zealand. Whole genome sequencing will provide further understanding of how the *E. coli* isolates are genetically similar.

There are two objectives of this study:

- (i) Characterise the phenotypic and genotypic antibiotic resistance profiles of ESBLproducing *E. coli* collected from clinical and environmental sources.
- (ii) Assess the genetic relatedness of the ESBL-producing *E. coli* using whole genome sequencing.

2 Materials and Methods

2.1 Sample collection and processing

Environmental samples from the Manawatū River, stormwater, and treated effluent were collected over a 14 month period from August 2019 to March 2020 and July 2020 to January 2021 (excluding October 2019).

Two water and one sediment sample were collected from locations A (upstream), B, D, and F (downstream) along the Manawatū River (Figure 2.1). A stormwater sample was collected from the Centennial Drive site (site C) when water was running from the drain. Near the Tip Road site (site E), a sample was collected from the treat effluent outflow. Sample site A was originally located along State Highway Three, Manawatū Gorge (-40.305855, 175.771632), and samples from August 2019 to March 2020 were collected from this location. However, due to the construction of the Manawatū Gorge bridge, sample site A was moved to the location shown in Figure 2.1 (-40.305311, 175.758704).



Figure 2.1: Sample collection sites along the Manawatū River. Location A = Gorge /Napier Road (-40.305311, 175.758704); B = Centennial Drive Manawatū river (-40.373511, 175.628272); C = Centennial Drive stormwater drain (-40.373294, 175.626352); D = Maxwells Line (-40.385139, 175.594736); E = Tip Road treated effluent outflow (-40.387237, 175.582637); and F = Tip Road Manawatū river samples (-40.387557, 175.5826448). Image produced using Google Maps.

Samples were prepared for enrichment by aseptically filtering 100 ml of each water sample with a vacuum filtration system using mixed cellulose ester filters (0.45 µm, Millipore, Germany). This

was done in duplicate, one filter per enrichment broth. The pieces of filter paper were then placed aseptically into 20 ml sterile universal bottles. Sediment (1 g) was aseptically weighed and placed in sterile 20 ml universal bottles. Additionally, 1 ml of treated effluent was transferred to a 20 ml sterile universal bottle. Samples were enriched by adding 10 ml of buffered peptone water (BPW; BD DifcoTM, Becton Dickinson, New Jersey, USA) or *E. coli* broth (ECB; Oxoid Ltd, Hants, UK) to each universal bottle. Additionally, 1 ml of treated effluent sample was pipetted into a 20 ml universal bottle. Additionally, 1 ml of treated effluent sample was pipetted into a 20 ml universal bottle. Additionally, 1 ml of treated effluent sample was pipetted into a 20 ml universal bottle with 9ml BPW and/or ECB. All universal bottles were vortexed and incubated overnight at 35°C. The next day, 2 ml from each bottle was transferred into a 2 ml Eppendorf tube, which was centrifuged for 5 min at 6000 *g*. The supernatant was discarded, and the remaining pellet was re-suspended in 1 ml of 15% (w/v) glycerol broth, then frozen at -80°C. Each sample was allocated a unique identifying number with the prefix "SB" followed by the allocated sample number. Additionally, 1 ml of treated effluent was plated onto ESBL chromogenic agar plates (CHROMagarTM ESBL, Fort Richard Laboratories, Auckland, New Zealand), in duplicate. After incubation at 35°C for 16 to 24 hours pink and blue colonies were counted with select isolates being purified (Section 2.4).

2.2 Ethics statement

This project has been evaluated by peer review and judged to be low risk (ethics notification number: 4000021252). Consequently, it has not been reviewed by one of Massey University's Human Ethics Committees. The researcher(s) named in this document are responsible for the ethical conduct of this research.

2.3 Clinical isolate collection

Presumptive ESBL-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* clinical UTI isolates were sourced weekly from MedLab Central, from August 2019 to March 2020 and June 2020 to January 2021, and had been grown on blood agar plates. MedLab Central phenotypically selected isolates with cystine-lactoseelectrolyte-deficient or chromogenic agar and/or MALDI-TOF identification. The isolates MedLab Central collected are then screened for potential ESBL production with a VITEK system, followed by confirmation disc diffusion (MAST Group, Merseyside, UK, sets D68C (AmpC and ESBL Detection Set) and D63C (Cefepime ESBL ID Disc Set)). It was unknown if isolates received for this study were only presumed or confirmed ESBL-producing by MedLab Central. Therefore, all received were considered "presumptive". Upon reception of presumptive ESBL-producing clinical isolates from MedLab Central (Palmerston North), two single colonies were selected and streaked onto fresh Columbia horse blood agar (Fort Richard Laboratories, Auckland, New Zealand), which were incubated overnight for 16-24 hours at 35°C. The two purified isolates were labelled with unique identifying labels prefixed with "EH" followed by either an 'a' or 'b'. The purified isolates were suspended in 15% glycerol broth and frozen in cryovials at -80°C. The 'a' isolate was impure.

2.4 Environmental isolate collection

Enterobacteriaceae were isolated from the enriched environmental samples by streaking the frozen enrichments onto four types of selective agar (97). Chromogenic agar contains ingredients that will indicate potential ESBL production and the species of bacteria. MacConkey agar with and without antibiotics added was used as the non-commercial option and for added selection opportunities for lactose metabolising bacteria. These included MacConkey with lactose and crystal violet (Fort Richard Laboratories, Auckland, New Zealand), MacConkey (BD Difco™, Becton Dickinson, New Jersey, USA) supplemented with cefotaxime (final concentration in agar was 1 µg/ml) (prepared in-house), MacConkey (BD Difco[™], Becton Dickinson, New Jersey, USA) supplemented with ceftazidime (final concentration in agar was 1 µg/ml) (prepared in house), and ESBL chromogenic agar. The MacConkey agar (with and without added antibiotics) used below was made in-house by following the manufacturers' instructions and sterilisation requirements. The antibiotics were prepared as stock solutions of 10 mg/ml from powder bases of cefotaxime sodium salt (Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA) and ceftazidime (Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA), 50 mg of the powder was dissolved in 5 ml sterile MiliQ water. The solutions were filter sterilised with a 0.22 µM syringe filter (Millipore, Germany) and then diluted to 1mg/ml and stored at -80°C. The antibiotic agar was made by adding 250 µl of the specified antibiotic (working stock concentration of 1 mg/ml) to 250 ml of molten agar. Each sample was streaked onto the four selective agars and incubated for 16 to 24 hours at 35°C. Two suspected Enterobacteriaceae single colonies were selected from each agar type and checked for purity on Columbia horse blood agar plates (Fort Richard Laboratories, Auckland, New Zealand). Pure cultures were frozen in cryovials in 15% (w/v) glycerol broth at -80°C.

2.5 MALDI–TOF MS identification of isolates

Identification of isolates to the species level was carried out using a Bruker Microflex MALDI-TOF MS instrument (Bruker, Bremen, Germany) with a database provided by Bruker (revision C, March 2019) (131). The isolates were prepared by streaking for single colonies on Columbia horse blood agar plates (Fort Richard Laboratories, Auckland, New Zealand) from frozen pure cultures and incubated overnight at 35°C for 20 hours. Single colonies were selected to be smeared onto the target spaces of the MSP 96 target polished steel BC plate (Bruker, Bremen, Germany) in duplicate using sterile toothpicks. In a fume hood, 1 μ I of 70% formic acid was added to each target spot and allowed to dry. The HCCA (α -Cyano-4-hydroxycinnamic acid) proportioned matrix for MALDI-TOF MS (Bruker, Bremen, Germany) was rehydrated with a solution consisting of 50% acetonitrile, 47.5% water and 2.5% trifluoroacetic acid (Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA). Once dry, 1 μ I of the rehydrated HCCA proportioned matrix for MALDI-TOF MS mixture was added to dry. The run was started using Bruker Daltonics MALDI Biotyper Compass (v4.1.100) and monitored using the software Bruker Daltonics

flexControl (v3.4). A score reported as greater than two indicated a confident species identification.

2.6 Antimicrobial susceptibility testing

2.6.1 Screening panel for environmental isolates

The environmental E. coli isolates, selected from either of the two antibiotic agars and the ESBL chromogenic agar, were screened for antibiotic resistance, against a panel of ten antibiotics from seven different classes (MAST Group, Merseyside, UK), including two third generation cephalosporins (Table 2.1). The clinical isolates were presumptive ESBL producers, therefore they were not screened using the ten antibiotics. From the frozen pure cultures, environmental isolates were streaked onto Columbia horse blood agar plates (Fort Richard Laboratories, Auckland, New Zealand) and incubated overnight at 35°C for 20 hours. To ensure the purity of the culture, a single colony was sub-cultured onto Columbia horse blood agar plates and incubated at 35°C overnight. From the sub-cultured growth, three single colonies were dabbed lightly using a sterile cotton bud and transferred to 2 ml of sterile saline solution, with the inoculated mixture being equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland standard. A new sterile cotton bud was used to inoculate the Muller Hinton agar plates (Fort Richard Laboratories, Auckland, New Zealand) from the saline solution, streaking in three different directions to create a lawn. The antibiotic discs were placed, the Muller Hinton agar plates which were then incubated (following CLSI guidelines) at 35°C for 16 to 18 hours. The recommended control of E. coli ATCC[®] 25922 was used and prepared in the same manner as other isolates (64). The disc diffusion zones were read using electronic callipers. Listed in Table 1 are the antibiotic disc concentrations, the zone diameters, and respective guidelines that were used to interpret the readings. Isolates that were resistant to either ceftazidime or cefotaxime, were subject to an ESBL double disc diffusion confirmation test following CLSI guidelines, as outlined below (64).

2.6.2 ESBL confirmation

Clinical and environmental *E. coli* isolates were subjected to a confirmation ESBL double disc diffusion test. This utilises third generation cephalosporins with and without an inhibitory agent. Those used were, ceftazidime (30 µg), ceftazidime-clavulanate (30/10 µg), cefotaxime (30 µg), and cefotaxime-clavulanate (30/10 µg) (MAST Group, Merseyside, UK), and the resistance status was determined following CLSI guidelines (64). The colonies were streaked into a lawn as previously stated and antibiotic discs were placed onto the lawn. The plates were incubated at 35°C for 16 to 18 hours. The recommended CLSI controls were used and prepared in the same manner as above, these were *E. coli* ATCC[®] 25922 as the negative control and *K. pneumoniae* ATCC[®] 700603 as the positive control (64). Results were read using electronic callipers. The full workflow of the above processes is displayed in Figure 2.2.

Clinical and environmental isolates were selected for Illumina sequencing from those that were ESBL positive from the disc diffusion test. Additionally, the antibiotic resistant profiles from the screening panel of ten antibiotics (in combination with ESBL positive status) were considered when the selection of the environmental isolates for sequencing occurred.

Antibiotic	Abbreviation	Resistant (mm)	Intermediate (mm)	Sensitive (mm)	Guidelines used
Ciprofloxacin (5 µg)	CIP	<u>≤</u> 21	22-25	≥26	CLSI
Chloramphenicol (30	С	≤12	13-17	≥18	CLSI
hð)					
Gentamicin (10 µg)	GM	≤12	13-14	≥15	CLSI
Tetracycline (30 µg)	Т	≤11	12-14	≥15	CLSI
Trimethoprim/	T/S	≤10	11-15	≥16	CLSI
sulfamethoxazole					
(1.25/23.75 µg)					
Streptomycin (10 µg)	S	≤11	12-14	≥15	CLSI
Nitrofurantoin (100	NI	<11	-	≥11	EUCAST
μg)					
Cefoxitin (30 µg)	FOX	≤14	15-17	≥18	CLSI
Ceftazidime (30 µg)	CAZ	≤17	18-20	≥21	CLSI
Cefotaxime (30 µg)	СТХ	≤22	23-25	≥26	CLSI

Table 2.1: Breakpoints of antibiotics used according to CLSI or EUCAST guidelines (64, 65).






2.7 DNA Extractions

E. coli isolates were streaked onto Columbia horse blood agar plates from frozen and incubated overnight at 35°C for 20 hours. A single colony was sub-cultured onto fresh Columbia horse blood agar plate (Fort Richard Laboratories, Auckland, New Zealand) and were grown at 35°C for at least 18 hours. A single colony was selected from the sub-culture and transferred using a sterile 1 µl loop into 5 ml of Luria-Bertani broth (made with deionised water, NaCl Scharlau, Yeast extract (BD Difco[™], Becton Dickinson, New Jersey, USA) and Tryptone (BD Difco[™], Becton Dickinson, New Jersey, USA)) in a 50 ml falcon tube. Liquid cultures were incubated overnight on an orbital shaker at 180 rpm for 14 to 16 hours at 35°C.

The Promega genomic DNA extractions kit (Promega, Wisconsin, USA) was used as per the protocol guidelines for "isolating DNA from gram-negative bacteria", with minor amendments. From the overnight culture, 1 ml was pipetted into a 2 ml microcentrifuge tube, then spun for 2 min at 13,000 – 16,000 g. The supernatant was discarded, and the pellet was resuspended in 600 µl nuclei lysis solution. The lysis was completed by incubating the solution at 80°C for 5 min, shaking at 500 rpm, then cooled to 18°C on a Provocell Micro Incubator (Provocell[™], ESCO, Singapore). To the cell lysate, 3 µl of RNase solution was added and incubated at 37°C, shaking at 1200 rpm for 1 hour on a Provocell Micro Incubator. To the cell lysate and RNase solution, 200 µl of protein precipitation solution was added and the tube was vortexed for 5 seconds, before promptly being incubated on ice for 5 min. The solution was centrifuged for 10 min at 13,000 -16,000 g. The supernatant was transferred to a new microcentrifuge tube and then centrifuged at 13,000 g for 3 min. The supernatant was transferred to another new microcentrifuge tube. Ice cold isopropanol was added in a 1:1 ratio to the supernatant, the tube was inverted at least 7 times twice over with a 1 min incubation interval between inversion sets. The solution was centrifuged for 2 min at 13,000 - 16,000 g. The supernatant was decanted, and the pellet was washed with 600 µl of 70% molecular grade absolute ethanol. The solution was centrifuged for 2 min at 13,000 - 16,000 g, and the supernatant was decanted. The resulting pellet was dried and resuspend in 50 µl of 10 µM tris.HCl pH 8.0 (Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA). Once resuspended the microcentrifuge tube was placed on a Provocell Micro Incubator at 65°C for one hour. DNA extractions were stored at 4°C until quality control checks were conducted. Post quality control DNA extractions were stored in Eppendorf tubes and were placed in freezer boxes at -20°C.

2.8 DNA extractions quality checks

2.8.1 Nanodrop

The Nanodrop microvolume spectrophotometer (Nanodrop 2000c, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Massachusetts, USA) was used to check the approximate DNA concentration, and if there was any protein or ribonucleic acid (RNA) contaminating the DNA extractions. The RNA A_{260}/A_{280} ratio value of greater than 2 indicated RNA contamination (1.8-2.0 was deemed a pure DNA sample) and the A_{260}/A_{230} value of less than 2.0 indicated presence of other contaminants (for example, phenol or guinadine) The spectrometer was cleaned with sterile Milli Q water and then blanked with 2 µl 10 µM tris.HCL pH 8.0. A volume of 2 µl was used for the DNA extractions.

2.8.2 Agarose gel electrophoresis

DNA extraction purity and quality were checked via agarose gel electrophoresis. A 1% agarose gel made with 100 ml 1x Tris-acetate-EDTA (TAE) buffer added to 1 g of Bioline molecular grade agarose powder (Meridian Bioscience®, Ohio, USA). This was microwaved to dissolve the powder into the buffer and 5 µl RedSafe (iNtRON Biotechnology, Inc., Korea) was added per 100 ml of gel. The gel was run with 5 µl of 1 kb+ DNA ladder (Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific,

Massachusetts, USA) and 2 μ I of λ DNA/Hind III high molecular weight ladder (Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Massachusetts, USA) loaded into each gel. Additionally, 1 μ I loading dye (25 mg bromophenol blue, 4 ml glycerol, 10ml 1xTAE) per 2 μ I of each DNA extraction (2 μ I of each neat DNA extraction as well as 2 μ I of a 1/10 dilution) was loaded into the agarose gel lanes. The agarose gel was run at 80 V until the bands had reached three-quarters of the way down the gel slab in a gel tank filled with 1x TAE buffer. Agarose gel pictures were taken using a GelDoc XR⁺ (BioRad, California, USA).

2.8.3 Qubit DNA concentration measurement

Extractions were then diluted to a 1/10 concentration using 2 μ l of DNA into 18 μ l of nuclease free water. The concentrations of the 1/10 diluted DNA extractions were measured using the Qubit dsDNA HS (High Sensitivity) Assay Kit (Introven, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Massachusetts, USA) on a Qubit 4.0 Fluorometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Massachusetts, USA). The samples were prepared according to the manufacturers' instructions. DNA concentrations were reported in ng/ μ l.

2.9 Illumina library preparation, pooling, and sequencing

2.9.1 Library preparation

Illumina libraries were prepared before submission to the Massey Genome Service (Massey University, Palmerston North, 4410, New Zealand) for sequencing. The library preparation kit used was the Illumina Nextera XT (Illumina Inc, California, USA), and the protocol guidelines used were an adaptation of the Nextera XT protocol.

The library preparation consisted of four steps, DNA tagmentation, barcoding, amplification and clean-up. The manufacturer's protocol was followed, with adaptations to the tagmentation and amplification protocols as described below. The tagmentation protocol of 55°C for 12 min was run using a SensoQuest labcycler (SensoQuest, Germany). Upon program completion, 5 μ l of NT (Neutralise Tagment Buffer) was added to stop the enzymatic process. There was 5 μ l of each index providing a unique barcode sequence to each isolate. To this 15 μ l of NPM (Nextera PCR Master Mix) was added to each tube. The amplification program was run on a SensoQuest labcycler and consisted of 72°C for 3 min, 95°C for 30 sec followed by 12 cycles of 95°C for 10 sec, 55°C for 30 sec and 72°C for 30 sec, followed by 72°C for 5 min. The clean-up process used 40 μ l of AmPure XP beads (Beckman Coulter, California, USA). The DNA library was stored in a LoBind Eppendorf tube (Eppendorf, Germany) at -20°C.

2.9.2 Library quality control

Each library preparation was diluted to a concentration of 1-2 µg/ml for LabChip analysis (PerkinElmer LabChip® GX Touch HT Nucleic Acid Analyser, Massachusetts, USA) at the Massey Genome Service (Massey University, Palmerston North,4410, New Zealand). This was

to check that the average fragment size fell within the required 400 - 1000 bp window. The concentration of each library preparation was measured using the Qubit (as described in section 2.8.3).

2.9.3 Library pooling and whole genome sequencing

To determine the volume of each library required for pooling equation 2.1 was used with the value 1.52 being the conversion factor for using 1000 bp (as 1 ng of 1000 bp equals 1.52 nM). The desired volume per library to pool was determined to be 4.57 μ l. The libraries were normalised and pooled in equimolar ratios, to calculate the volume of library to add (μ l) and amount of library to add (ng) were calculated using equations 2.2, and 2.3, respectively. The pooled total was diluted with PCR grade water (equation 2.4), making a total volume of 1 ml. The final concentration of the pooled library was measured using the Qubit (as described in section 2.8.3) to ensure it was within the expected range.

Equations used:

- A = average molecular size (bp)
- **B** = library concentration (ng/ μ l)
- **C** = library concentration (nM)
- **D** = volume of library to add (μ I)
- **E** = amount of library to add (ng)

 \mathbf{F} = volume of buffer to add (µl)

(Equation 2.1)

$$\left(\frac{1000}{A}\right) \times 1.52 \times B = C$$

(Equation 2.2)

$$\frac{12 (nM)}{(C \times 4.57 \,\mu\text{l})} = D$$

(Equation 2.3)

$$D \times B = E$$

(Equation 2.4)

$$4.57 \, \mu l - D = F$$

Whole genome sequencing (WGS) was performed by Novogene (Novogene, Singapore) using one lane of Illumina HiSeq[™] X sequencing (2 x 150 base paired end) resulting in 110G of raw data.

2.10 Whole genome sequencing analysis

2.10.1 FastQC

FastQC v0.11.9 was used for quality assessment, on the raw sequenced files and files post adapter removal, of sequencing quality, guanine-cytosine (GC) content, and adapter content (132). Individual reports were produced for each isolate. The purpose of conducting FastQC post adapter removal was to check that the adapter content was no longer detected in the trimmed reads.

2.10.2 Nullarbor Two

The software Nullarbor2 (v2.0.20191013) was used as the main analysis tool for the Illumina sequence data. Nullarbor2 conducted *de novo* assembly and included several other dependencies, to combine processing and visualisation into one final report (133). Default parameters were used for the Nullarbor2 pipeline. The tool trimmomatic v0.39 (134) was used to trim adapter sequences from the paired end sequence data. Parameters specified in trimmomatic included bases to be cut off at the lead and tail of the strands if the bases had a quality score of ten or below. The *MINLEN* is set at 30, meaning that the read will be dropped if it is less than 30 bp. SKESA (strategic k-mer extension for scrupulous assemblies, v2.4.0) was the *de novo* assembler utilised to construct the contigs (135). The reference option for MLST identification used was specified as *E. coli*. This software is a component of the Nullarbor2 pipeline and is used to classify the isolate and determine the sequence type (136). This was constructed by the developers of the PubMLST website (https://pubmlst.org/) (137). *Escherichia coli* ST131 strain EC968 was used as the reference (GenBank accession HG941718.1)) (138). The command line code was run using the New Zealand eScience Infrastructure (NeSI) supercomputer. The command used to run Nullarbor2 was as follows:

```
nullarbor.pl --name nullarbor_massey03217 --mlst ecoli --ref
ecoliST131.fasta --trim ON --taxoner centrifuge --input Input_all.txt
--outdir nullarbor all results
```

nice make all -j 4 -l 54 -C nullarbor_all_results 2>&1 | tee -a
nullarbor_all_results/nullarbor.log

A full list of software versions included in the Nullarbor2 pipeline can be found in Appendix 4.

2.10.3 Quast

Quast (v5.0.2) is a genome evaluation tool (139). The input files are genome assemblies, and it makes a report giving a statistics report on every assembly included. This was run with the *E. coli* ST131 reference genome GenBank number HG941718.1, with default parameters. The output file of particular interest was the main report that contained the assembly length, coding

sequence, and the GC content. This step was important as the Nullarbor2 output contained the GC percentage for the reads, but not the assemblies. There was no reads or assemblies discarded because of this process.

2.10.4 Fast-GeP

For whole genome MLST (wgMLST) the software Fast Genome-Profiler (Fast-GeP, v1.0.2) was used (140). This includes the tools BLAST+, DIAMOND aligner, and SplitsTree. BLAST+ or DIAMOND can be chosen as the aligner and, SplitsTree is used to compare alignments generating a phylogenetic tree to visualise the relationships (141, 142). Fast-GeP conducts a genome-by-genome approach utilising the database BLASTX to identify the alleles called during comparison of the genomes. Orthologues are aligned to the reference genomes' amino acid sequences, further measures are also taken by the program to account for orthologous genes to be found. For this project, default parameters were used. BLAST+ was the selected aligner with the inclusion of a reference genome allowing allele profiles to be made using an *ad hoc* wgMLST scheme. The reference genome used was *E. coli* EC968 (GenBank accession HG941718.1) in GenBank format (138). The output Fast-GeP tree file in *.nex* format was then imported into a desktop version of SplitsTrees (v5.3.0) and a Neighbour-Joining tree was constructed. The final tree was exported as a *.newick* file.

2.10.5 Snippy

Snippy (v4.6.0) is another tool included in the Nullarbor2 pipeline but was also utilised as a standalone tool (72). The main function of this software is to find SNPs and indels (insertions or deletions of bases) between the reference genome used and the supplied sequence reads. This also includes the function where a core SNP alignment and a phylogenetic tree is produced for the final Nullarbor2 report.

Snippy-multi was used independently from the Nullarbor2 pipeline to create the core SNP phylogenies for additional phylogenetic trees. Assembled contigs, of isolate EH0395a, were used as the reference genome for the SNP analysis of the ST131 isolates. Additionally, Illumina reads of known ST131 clades A, B and C were downloaded from the European Nucleotide Archive (https://www.ebi.ac.uk/ena/browser/home), to allow isolates from this project to be delegated into one of the three clades. These were sourced from a study conducted in Queensland Australia, where isolates from blood stream infections were whole genome sequenced (118). The project number for these reads is PRJNA398288 with the specific run accession numbers for clade A, B and C being, MER-56 (SRR5936479), MER-53 (SRR5936492) and MER-25 (SRR5936501) respectively. Snippy-multi was run independently for only the environmental isolates as well. The assembled contigs, for isolate SB0391f1, were used as the internal reference for the SNP analysis of the environmental isolates, also creating a core-SNP phylogenetic tree.

FastTree (v2.1.11) was used for tree construction for Snippy-multi alignment results. The GTR (general time-reversible) substitution model was applied. Default parameters for both programs were used. Either of the file types *.newick* or *.tree* was uploaded to the interactive Tree Of Life (iTOL, v6.5.7) for annotation and visualisation of the phylogenetic trees (143).

2.10.6 Gubbins

Gubbins (Genealogies Unbiased By recomBinations in Nucleotide Sequences, v2.3.1) was used to remove recombination in the sequences and improve phylogenetic networks in the Snippy analysis of ST131 and the environmental isolates (144). The methods assume that mutations occur randomly throughout the genome and areas of increased substitutions are potential regions of recombination.

Gubbins was run with the default parameters for the ST131 isolates. The -- filter-percentage flag was set at 30 for the environmental isolates to allow taxa with up to 30% of gaps to be included in the analysis. This parameter was changed for the processing of the environmental isolates due to some being excluded with the default value of 25%.

2.10.7 Centre for Genomic Epidemiology (CGE) tools

The CGE offers many individual tools publicly available through the web to use for sequence data analysis (<u>https://www.genomicepidemiology.org/</u>). FimTyper (v1.0) with default parameters was used for the isolates EH0318a, EH0378a, EH0389a, and EH0391a, to determine the *fimH* type (145). This was to assist in clade clarification of these ST131 isolates.

PointFinder (v3.0) was used to analyse point mutations in the sequences of the ST131 isolates (141, 146, 147). I was specifically interested in mutations of the *gyrA* and *parC* genes which confers antibiotic resistance to nalidixic acid and ciprofloxacin as well as *ampC* chromosomal mutations. All version numbers used for the analysis tools are presented in Appendix 4.

2.11 Statistical analysis

2.11.1 Phenotypic data analysis

Phenotypic results were stored in a Microsoft Access database (Microsoft 365, v16.0.1) and analysed using the software R (v4.1.2, R computing group, Auckland, New Zealand). Packages used for construction of graphs include ggplot2 (v3.3.5), lubridate (v1.8.0) and ComplexUpset (v1.3.1). The code used to construct the figures is available in Appendix 1 and package versions in Appendix 4.

2.11.2 Isolate selection for DNA sequencing

Isolate selection for sequencing was conducted using tools in R. The environmental isolates were selected based on different antibiotic resistance profiles, sample collection time, and sample type. A difference matrix was first constructed allowing the creation of a dendrogram, using base R commands, to visualise the clustering of isolates based on the resistance profiles. A distance matrix was first created using the *hclust()* command with the method set to *ward.d2* which minimises total within cluster variance. It was then plotted and then transformed into *.newick* format to be further visualised. There were 41 environmental isolates selected for sequencing. Therefore, due to the Illumina sequencing flow cell lane compacity there was space available for 178 clinical isolates to be sequenced. Collection dates of the selected environmental isolates were used to select clinical isolates that arrived during the same time period. The clinical isolates were then randomly selected without replacement across the months using an R base command and tidyverse package (v1.3.1) was used to combine columns of multiple tabular files into a single dataset. An additional 16 isolates (12 clinical and four environmental) were also included in whole genome sequencing analysis that had previously been sequenced by Dr Sara Burgess.

The code used is in Appendix 1, isolate selection options are presented in Appendix 2 and 3, and the full list of version numbers for both R code and genomic tools used in this study is detailed in Appendix 4.

2.11.3 Sequence type display

The software R (v4.1.2) was used to visualise the change in sequence types over time. This used packages ggplot2 (v3.3.5), ggalluvial (v0.12.3), and easyalluvial (0.3.0). The code for constructing this plot can be found in Appendix 1 and package versions in Appendix 4.

3 Results – Species identification and antibiotic susceptibility testing

3.1 Collection of clinical isolates

A total of 415 clinical isolates were collected across the sampling period. There were no isolates collected (due to the New Zealand Government-imposed COVID-19 restrictions) from April 2020 to May 2020. Isolates came as pure cultures, from a range of sources, the majority (395/415, 95.2%) being from urine. Other isolates came from catheter urine (14/415, 3.4%), aspirates (1/415, 0.2%), bag urine (1/415, 0.2%), wound swab (1/415, 0.2%), fluid in culture bottle (1/415, 0.2%), and blood (2/415, 0.5%). From the clinical isolates received, 359/415 (86.5%) were identified as being *E. coli* via MALDI-TOF MS (section 2.5).

Species	Count
Citrobacter sp.	9
Escherichia coli	359
Enterobacter spp.	15
Other Klebsiella spp.	8
Klebsiella pneumoniae	17
Morganella morganii	1
Other species	3
Proteus spp.	3
Total	415

Table 3.1: Clinical isolates species identified.

3.2 Collection of environmental samples and isolates

Manawatū River, stormwater and treated effluent samples were collected from four separate locations along the Manawatū River over a total of 14 months (August 2019 to March 2020 and July 2020 to January 2021), resulting in a total of 174 enriched samples. As above, due to the New Zealand Government-imposed COVID-19 restrictions, there was no sampling from April 2020 to June 2020. A total of 918 isolates were sourced (Table 3.2) from the 174 environmental enrichments, with 418/918 (45.5%) being identified as *E. coli* via MALDI-TOF MS (section 2.5).

		Media						
Bacterial species	MCC ^a	MCTX	MCAZ	CHRO	Total			
Aeromonas spp.	33	27	19	32	111			
Citrobacter spp.	38	27	34	23	122			
Enterobacter spp.	17	7	10	24	58			
Escherichia coli	259	41	64	54	418			
Hafnia alvei	0	0	16	0	16			
Klebsiella oxytoca	13	2	1	8	24			
Klebsiella pneumoniae	18	8	9	6	41			
Other Klebsiella spp.	3	0	0	0	3			
<i>Kluyvera</i> spp.	7	0	0	1	8			
Rahnella aquatilis	1	14	0	2	17			
Raoultella spp.	18	1	3	0	22			
Serratia spp.	1	1	0	55	57			
Other species	7	3	3	2	15			
Not identified	3	0	0	3	6			
Total	418	131	159	210	918			

Table 3.2: Identification of the environmental isolates.

^aMCC indicates MacConkey agar, MCTX indicates MacConkey supplemented with (1 µg/ml) cefotaxime, MCAZ indicates MacConkey supplemented with (1 µg/ml) ceftazidime, and CHRO indicates ESBL chromogenic agar. "Other species" indicates other bacterial species where there were less than 6 isolates identified per species. "Not identified" represents isolates that were frozen but were not identified using MALDI-TOF MS.

3.3 Treated effluent colony counts

Table 3.3 shows the colony counts of putative ESBL-producing Enterobacterales from the treated effluent with corresponding Manawatū River metadata recorded at the time of collection.

Month	Average (cfu/ml)	Rainfall (mm)	Rainfall Cumulative 5 days (mm)	Turbidity (FNU)	River Level (mm)
2019					
Aug	n/aª	0	12.6	577.3	3653
Sept	26	0	0	1.86	597
Oct	n/c	n/c	n/c	n/c	n/c
Nov	5	5.5	18.5	4.43	785
Dec	5	0	3.5	-0.2	303
2020					
Jan	3	0	0.5	0.1	225
Feb	0	0	4	-0.16	221
Mar	0	0	6	-0.35	203
Apr	n/c ^b	n/c	n/c	n/c	n/c
May	n/c	n/c	n/c	n/c	n/c
Jun	n/c	n/c	n/c	n/c	n/c
Jul	39	0	1.5	87.93	1582
Aug	3	0	4.5	1.48	454
Sept	96	0.5	28.5	12.82	1087
Oct	41	0	4	2.35	600
Nov	82	0.5	1.5	2.8	712
Dec	19	0.5	35	31.27	1443
2021					
Jan	1	0	0	2.68	426

 Table 3.3: Summary of colony counts and metadata.

^a n/a represents the months where no colony count data was available.

^b n/c represents months where no samples were collected.

Figure 3.1 displays the cumulative rainfall records overlayed with the average putative ESBLproducing colony counts (cfu/ml) recorded. The colony counts appeared to have peaked in September and November 2020 and the cumulative rainfall peaked in September, November, and December 2020. When samples were not collected, turbidity levels and rainfall levels were not included, and these months are left blank in Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1: Overlay plot of average putative ESBL-producing Enterobacterales colonies per 1 ml treated effluent with the cumulative rainfall over time. The missing data over the April to June 2020 period is due to the New Zealand COVID-19 community outbreak.

3.4 Observed antibiotic resistance of presumptive third generation cephalosporin resistant environmental *E. coli* isolates

After removal of four duplicates, 155/418 (37.1%) *E. coli* isolated from antibiotic containing agar or ESBL chromogenic agar were eligible for antibiotic resistance screening (Figure 3.2). The 155 *E. coli* isolates tested for antibiotic resistance were isolated from 43 samples. A full flow chart of the process including the resulting number of isolates at each step is shown in Figure 3.2.



Figure 3.2: Flowchart of the environmental isolate selection process.

The 155 *E. coli* were screened with a panel of ten antibiotics, covering seven different classes, and the results are shown in Table 3.4. Of the 155 isolates 135 (87.1%) showed antibiotic resistance to one or more of the antibiotics tested. Of the total 155 *E. coli* tested there were 59/155 (38.1%) deemed multi-drug resistant (resistant to three or more antibiotics from different classes) (2) and 121/155 (78.1%) were resistant to either ceftazidime or cefotaxime.

Nitrofurantoin and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole are first line antibiotic choices for the treatment of UTIs in New Zealand (52). There were a total of 3/155 (1.9%) *E. coli* isolates resistant to nitrofurantoin and 46/155 (29.7%) resistant to trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole. All three of the isolates resistant to nitrofurantoin were isolated from treated effluent, whereas resistance to trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole was observed for isolates from both water, sediment and treated effluent.

	Sample site										
		4		В	C	E	F		Total		
Antibiotic	Water	Sediment	Water	Sediment	Stormwater	Treated	Water	Sediment	Number of		
						effluent			isolates		
Cefotaxime (CTX)	0/4 (0%)	1/4 (25.0%)	3/11	4/10 (40.0%)	12/13	19/25	72/79	7/7 (100%)	118/155		
			(27.3%)		(92.3%)	(76.0%)	(91.1%)		(76.1%)		
Ceftazidime (CAZ)	0/4 (0%)	2/4 (50%)	3/11	4/10 (40.0%)	10/13	13/25	46/79	6/7 (85.7%)	84/155		
			(27.3%)		(76.9%)	(52.0&%)	(58.2%)		(54.2%)		
Trimethoprim/	0/4 (0%)	1/4 (25.0%)	3/11	0/10 (0%)	0/13 (0%)	6/25	35/79	1/7 (14.3%)	46/155		
sulfamethoxazole (TS)			(27.3%)			(24.0%)	(44.3%)		(29.7%)		
Gentamicin (GM)	0/4 (0%)	0/4 (0%)	0/11 (0%)	0/10 (0%)	6/13	3/25	8/79 (10.1%)	0/7 (0%)	17/155		
					(46.2%)	(12.0%)			(11.0%)		
Tetracycline (T)	0/4 (0%)	0/4 (0%)	0/11 (0%)	0/10 (0%)	3/13	7/25	35/79	1/7 (14.3%)	46/155		
					(23.1%)	(28.0%)	(44.3%)		(29.7%)		
Ciprofloxacin (CIP)	1/4 (25.0%)	0/4 (0%)	3/11	1/10 (10.0%)	6/13	9/25	24/79 (2.5%)	2/7 (28.6%)	46/155		
			(27.3%)		(46.2%)	(36.0%)			(29.7%)		
Nitrofurantoin (NI)	0/4 (0%)	0/4 (0%)	0/11 (0%)	0/10 (0%)	0/13 (0%)	3/25	0/79 (0%)	0/7 (0%)	3/155 (1.9%)		
						(12.0%)					
Streptomycin (S)	0/4 (0%)	0/4 (0%)	2/11	0/10 (0%)	3/13	5/25	34/79	5/7 (71.4%)	49/155		
			(18.2%)		(23.1%)	(20.0%)	(43.0%)		(31.6%)		
Cefoxitin (FOX)	0/4 (0%)	4/4 (100%)	0/11 (0%)	5/10 (50.0%)	0/13 (0%)	13/25	21/79	5/7 (71.4%)	48/155		
						(52.0%)	(26.6%)		(31.0%)		
Chloramphenicol (C)	0/4 (0%)	0/4 (0%)	0/11 (0%)	0/10 (0%)	0/13 (0%)	3/25	4/79 (5.1%)	0/7 (0%)	7/155 (3.2%)		
						(12.0%)					
Multi-drug resistant	0/4 (0%)	0/4 (0%)	3/11	0/10 (0%)	8/13	10/25	36/79	2/7 (28.6%)	59/155		
			(27.3%)		(61.5%)	(40.0%)	(45.6%)		(38.0%)		
ESBL positive	0/4 (0%)	0/4 (0%)	3/11	0/10 (0%)	12/13	14/25	55/79	2/7 (28.6%)	86/155		
			(27.3%)		(92.3%)	(56.0%)	(69.6%)		(55.5%)		

Table 3.4: The number of presumptive third generation cephalosporin resistant *E. coli* isolates that were resistant to the ten antibiotics screened.

Figure 3.3 shows the antibiotic resistant profiles of 135 *E. coli* isolates, visualised using an UpSet plot. Most isolates eligible for antibiotic screening were from site F, where treated effluent flowed into the Manawatū River. Site F isolates had the most diverse range of antibiotic resistance profiles amongst all isolates tested.

Resistance to the combination of ceftazidime (CAZ), cefotaxime (CTX) and cefoxitin (FOX) was the most observed profile amongst the isolates (21/135,15.6%). The second most observed resistance profile was the combination of ceftazidime (CAZ) and cefotaxime (CTX) (12/135, 8.9%). From this plot, it can also be seen that there were isolates resistant to streptomycin (S) and not gentamicin (GM) or *vice versa*. All three isolates that were resistant to nitrofurantoin (NI) were also resistant to ceftazidime (CAZ) and cefotaxime (CTX). Recorded zone diameters for the environmental *E. coli* antibiotic resistance disc diffusion tests can be found in Appendix 7.



Figure 3.3: Upset plot of environmental isolates antibiotic resistance profiles in relation to collection site along the Manawatū River. (Key to antibiotic abbreviations: CTX = Cefotaxime, CAZ = Ceftazidime, TS = Trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole, GM = Gentamicin, T = Tetracycline, CIP = Ciprofloxacin, NI = Nitrofurantoin, S = Streptomycin, FOX = Cefoxitin, C = Chloramphenicol). There were no *E. coli* isolates from sample site D that were isolated from the antibiotic agar or ESBL chromogenic agar.

In total, 311/359 (86.6%) clinical *E. coli* isolates and 86/121 (71.1%) environmental *E. coli* isolates were confirmed to be ESBL-producing. Recorded zone diameters for the clinical and environmental *E. coli* ESBL confirmation tests can be found in Appendix 5 and 7 respectively.

3.5 Sample level prevalence of antibiotic resistant, multi-drug resistant and ESBL-producing *E. coli*

E. coli was isolated from 146 of the 174 samples collected over the sampling period. Of the samples from the Manawatū River itself (sample sites A, B, D and F) sample site F had the highest number of ESBL-producing *E. coli* positive samples (17/40, 42.5%) (downstream of the treated effluent outflow) (Table 3.5). However, samples at sites C (stormwater) and E (treated effluent) had the highest numbers of ESBL-producing *E. coli*, with 50.0% of all samples positive for ESBL-producing *E. coli*. Every sample site (except site D) had at least one sample that was positive for putative third generation cephalosporin resistant *E. coli* that were resistant to at least one antibiotic tested. Multi-drug resistant *E. coli* was detected in samples sites B (urban setting upstream of the treated effluent), C (urban stormwater drain, upstream of the treated effluent), and F (downstream of the treated effluent outflow).

Sample site		A B		С		D			F					
	Sediment	Water	Total	Sediment	Water	Total	Storm water	Sediment	Water	Total	Treated effluent	Sediment	Water	Total
ESBL	0/12 (0.0%)	0/28 (0.0%)	0/40 (0.0%)	0/13 (0.0%)	1/28 (3.6%)	1/41 (2.4%)	3/6 (50.0%)	0/11 (0.0%)	0/22 (0.0%)	0/33 (0.0%)	7/14 (50.0%)	1/12 (8.3%)	16/28 (57.1%)	17/40 (42.5%)
Antibiotic resistant ^a	2/12 (16.7%)	1/28 (3.6%)	3/40 (7.5%)	2/13 (15.4%)	1/28 (3.6%)	3/41 (7.3%)	3/6 (50.0%)	0/11 (0.0%)	0/22 (0.0%)	0/33 (0.0%)	7/14 (50.0%)	2/12 (16.7%)	18/28 (64.3%)	20/40 (50.0%)
Multi-drug resistant	0/12 (0.0%)	0/28 (0.0%)	0/40 (0.0%)	0/13 (0.0%)	1/28 (3.6%)	1/41 (2.4%)	2/6 (33.3%)	0/11 (0.0%)	0/22 (0.0%)	0/33 (0.0%)	6/14 (42.9%)	1/12 (8.3%)	12/28 (42.9%)	13/40 (32.5%)

 Table 3.5: The number of samples positive for antibiotic resistant *E. coli*.

^a Resistant to at least one of the ten antibiotics used to screen the samples.

4 Results - Genomic analysis

4.1 Overall genome characteristics

In total 234 isolates were whole genome sequenced, 189/234 (80.8%) were clinical isolates, and 45/234 (19.2%) were environmental isolates. All isolates were identified as *E. coli* with the smallest genome size being 4,537,231 bp and the largest as 5,455,391 bp. Contig numbers ranged between the smallest being 61 (EH0388a) and the largest number being 468 (EH0095a) for an isolate. The GC content across the isolates ranged from 50.37% to 51.12%. A full summary table containing isolate information can be found in Appendix 8.

Table 4.1 demonstrates the number of isolates with each resistance gene grouped by class of antibiotic. The most common type of ESBL gene across both the clinical and environmental *E. coli* isolates was *bla*_{CTX-M-15} (107/234, 45.7%) followed by *bla*_{CTX-M-27} (94/234, 40.2%). The ESBL gene *bla*_{CTX-M-15} was detected in a higher proportion in the environmental isolates (28/45, 62.2%) compared with the clinical isolates (79/189, 41.8%), which harboured a higher proportion of *bla*_{CTX-M-27} (86/189, 45.5%). Isolate EH0394a tested positive for ESBL production but did not have an ESBL *bla*_{CTX-M} gene present. However, EH0394a does have the gene *bla*_{SHV-12}, which can provide ESBL production and resistance to third generation cephalosporins (29, 148).

There were 11 isolates with plasmid associated *ampC* genes, 9/11(81.8%) clinical and 2/11 (18.2%) environmental isolates. A full table of all the resistance genes with associated counts and proportions can be found in Appendix 9.

Table 4.1: Antibiotic resistance genes detected in clinical and environmental *E. coli*, grouped by antibiotic class.

Antibiotic class and genes	Clinical isolate totals per gene	Clinical overall resistance per antibiotic class	Environmental isolate totals per gene	Environmental overall resistance per antibiotic class	All isolate totals per gene	All overall resistance per antibiotic class	
Aminoglycosides							
aac	78/189 (41.3%)	140/189 (74.15)	6/45 (13.3%)	22/45 (48.9%)	91/234 (38.9%)	162/234 (69.2%)	
aad	110/189 (52.9%)		4/45 (8.9%)		125/234 (53.4%)		
ant	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)		
aph	89/189 (47.1%)		13/45 (28.9%)		102/234 (4.26%)		
Beta-lactam substrates							
Narrow spectrum beta-	lactamase						
bla _{тем-1}	78/189 (41.3%)	78/189 (41.3%)	9/45 (20.0%)	9/45 (20.0%)	87/234 (37.2%)	87/234 (37.2%)	
ESBL							
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-1	4/189 (2.1%)	189/189 (100%)	0 (0%)	45/45 (100%)	4/234 (1.7%)	234/234 (100%)	
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-121	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)		
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-14	17/189 (9%)		7/45 (15.6%)		24/234 (10.3%)		
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-15	79/189 (41.8%)		28/45 (62.2%)		107/234 (45.7%)		
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-27	86/189 (45.5%)		8/45 (17.8%)		94/234 (40.2%)		
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-з	2/189 (1.1%)		0 (0%)		2/234 (0.9%)		
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-55	1/189 (0.5%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	-	
<i>bla</i> sнv-12	1/189 (0.5%)		0 (0%)		1/234 (0.4%)		
<i>Ыа</i> тем-235	5/189 (2.6%)		0 (0%)		5/234 (2.1%)		
bla _{тем-зо}	1/189 (0.5%)		0 (0%)		1/234 (0.4%)		
AmpC							
<i>Ыа</i> смү-138	0 (0%)	9/189 (4.8%)	1/45 (2.2%)	2/45 (4.4%)	1/234 (0.4%)	11/234 (4.7%)	
bla _{смү-2}	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)		
bla _{DHA-1}	9/189 (4.8%)		0 (0%)		9/234 (3.8%)		

Oxacillinases							
<i>bla</i> oxa-1	22/189 (11.6%)	28/189 (14.8%)	5/45 (11.1%)	6/45 (13.3%)	27/234 (11.5%)	34/234 (14.5%)	
<i>Ыа</i> оха-10	6/189 (3.2%)		1/45 (2.2%)	_	7/234 (3.0%)		
Chloramphenicol							
cat	16/189 (8.5%)	19/189 (10.1%)	1/45 (2.2%)	4/45 (8.9%)	17/234 (7.3%)	23/234 (9.8%)	
cml	6/189 (3.2%)		3/45 (6.7%)	_	9/234 (3.8%)		
Trimethoprim/sulfamet	hoxazole	· · · ·	· ·	· ·	· ·		
dfrA	133/189 (70.4%)	133/189 (70.4%)	20/45 (44.4%)	20/45 (44.4%)	153/234 (65.4%)	153/234 (65.4%)	
sul1	122/189 (64.6%)	144/189 (76.25)	13/45 (28.9%)	18/45 (40%)	135/234 (57.7%)	162/234 (69.2%)	
sul2	101/189 (53.4%)		15/45 (33.3%)	_	116/234 (49.6%)		
Quinolones	·	· · · ·	· ·	· ·	· ·		
qep	1/189 (0.5%)	23/189 (12.2%)	0 (0%)	18/45 (40%)	1/234 (0.4%)	41/234 (17.5%)	
qnr	22/189 (11.6%)		18/45 (40%)	_	40/234 (17.1%)		
Tetracycline	·	· · · ·	· ·	· ·	· ·		
tet(A)	98/189 (51.9%)	122/189 (64.6%)	14/45 (31.1%)	16/45 (35.6%)	112/234 (47.9%)	128/234 (54.7%)	
tet(B)	20/189 (10.6%)		3/45 (6.7%)		23/234 (9.8%)		
tet(D)	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)		
Macrolides							
ere	1/189 (0.5%)	119/189 (63%)	0 (0%)	14/45 (31.1%)	1/234 (0.4%)	133/234 (56.8%)	
erm	8/189 (4.2%)		1/45 (2.2%)	-	9/234 (3.8%)		
mph	118/189 (62.4%)		13/45 (28.9%)		131/234 (56.0%)		
msr	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)		
Fosfomycin		· · · ·	· · ·	· ·	· ·		
fosA	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	2/45 (4.4%)	2/45 (4.4%)	2/234 (0.9%)	2/234 (0.9%)	

4.2 Genetic diversity of ESBL-producing *E. coli*

To determine genetic relationships between the isolates, whole genome MLST (wgMLST) was performed. From the unrooted phylogenetic tree, displayed in Figure 4.1, there is distinct clustering present by sequence type (ST). The wgMLST tree (Figure 4.2) displays the full distribution of sequence types across all isolates.

The bar chart around the perimeter of the phylogenetic tree in Figure 4.2 provides the total number of resistance genes present for each given isolate. The genomes did not group by resistance gene type or sample origin. The environmental isolates (prefixed with "SB") were distributed throughout the phylogenetic tree, demonstrating the diversity of these isolates.

There was evidence of clonal sharing of genes between clinical and environmental isolates. This was determined by the pairwise difference being less than or equal to ten loci shared between the isolates, potentially indicating a transmission event (149, 150).

Approximately half of the isolates were typed as ST131 (107/234, 45.7%), with the next most common types being ST1193 (18/234, 7.6%), ST69 (17/234, 7.3%), ST38 (14/234, 6.0%), ST648 (13/234, 5.6%), and ST988 (12/234, 5.1%). There were 21/234 (9.0%) isolates that were singleton sequence types, 16/24 were clinical and 8/24 of these were environmental isolates.

The observed sequence types were plotted over time in Figure 4.3. ST131 was dominant across all the collection months. Singleton sequence types were found across the whole sampling period. There appeared to be no clear trends for any specific sequence type to any specific time of the year.



Figure 4.1: An unrooted wgMLST tree of 234 genomic sequences with 2331 loci shared. The tree was produced using Fast-GeP, constructed with SplitsTree using the neighbour-joining model and visualised in iTOL.



Figure 4.2: A wgMLST tree of 234 genomic sequences with 2331 loci shared. The tree was produced using Fast-GeP, constructed with SplitsTree using the neighbour-joining model and visualised in iTOL.



Figure 4.3: Number of sequence types over time from clinical and environmental isolates sequenced.

4.3 SNP phylogeny of the environmental isolates

The genetic relationship between the environmental isolates showed there was distinct clustering by sequence type (Figure 4.4). ST131 (11/45, 24.4%) was the most common sequence type detected, followed by ST1722 (6/45, 13.3%). There were also three isolates of ST7476, this sequence type being unique to the environmental isolates in this study. ST7476 was detected in treated effluent, water and sediment over the months of September, October, and November of 2020, showing persistence over time. ST131 was also detected sporadically throughout the sampling period, but there was no clear seasonal trend. ST131 isolates were detected in river water, stormwater, and treated sewage, but not sediment. ST10 isolates were detected in treated effluent, sediment and stormwater from collection sites E, F and C respectively.

The most predominant ESBL gene across the isolates was *bla*_{CTX-M-15} (28/45, 62.2%), there were no isolates with the gene *bla*_{CTX-M-1} or *bla*_{CTX-M-3}. There was variation of the resistome profile amongst the environmental ESBL-producing *E. coli* isolates. The ST131 isolates did not present any resistance genes against chloramphenicol, or quinolones. There were two isolates (SB406h1 and SB0377c2) that each had *bla*_{CMY}, plasmid mediated AmpC. The sequence types for the isolates are ST131 and ST2079 respectively.



Figure 4.4: Core SNP phylogeny of 23,642 SNPs for the environmental isolates produced using Snippy with SB0391f1 used as the reference genome. The tree was constructed with FastTree using maximum-likelihood GTR model and visualised in iTOL.

4.4 SNP phylogeny of the ST131 isolates

Isolates that were ST131 were delegated into clades by using reference genomes of known clade types. The unrooted tree in Figure 4.5 was split into three clades A, B and C. The largest group was classified as clade C, containing 60/107 (56.1%) isolates, followed by clade A, 43/107 (40.2%) isolates and clade B 4/107 (3.7%) isolates.



Figure 4.5: Unrooted core SNP phylogeny of 2254 SNPs for the ST131 isolates, comprising clades A, B, and C. A core SNP alignment was produced using Snippy with EH0395a used as the reference genome. The tree was constructed with FastTree using the maximum-likelihood GTR model and visualised in iTOL. The genomes used as references for clades A, B and C were MER-56 (SRR5936479), MER-53 (SRR5936492), and MER-25 (SRR5936501) respectively from the study conducted by Harris *et al.* (118).

Figure 4.6 displays the genetic relationships of the ST131 isolates across clade A, B and C, showing that there is clear clustering by clade but not collection date (column 4). The environmental isolates (predominantly isolated from water and treated effluent) were distributed throughout the phylogenetic tree. The predominant ESBL gene variant was *bla*_{CTX-M-27} (68/107, 63.6%), followed by *bla*_{CTX-M-15} (34/107, 31.8%) and *bla*_{CTX-M-14} (5/107. 4.7%).

Next, I investigated whether there were mutations in chromosomal genes that were associated with resistance in the ST131 isolates. The genes of main interest were *parC* and *gyrA* as point mutations in these genes confer resistance to nalidixic acid and ciprofloxacin (151). Two mutations in the *gyrA* gene were needed to qualify those isolates as having clinically important resistance and 66/107 (61.7%) had these mutations (151). There were 67/107 (62.6%) with a mutation in the *parC* gene. Additionally, I investigated if there were mutations in the promoter region of the chromosomal *ampC* gene, as this would convey resistance to second and third generation cephalosporins (23). There were no mutations detected in the promoter region of the *ampC* gene. Virulence genes were included as a heat map and were selected based on what is considered of importance in uropathogenic infections (152-155). Following the criteria stated by Johnson *et al.* (155) and Spurbeck *et al.* (154), two of the four genes, *chuA*, *fyuA*, *vat*, and *yfcV*, were needed to deem the isolate uropathogenic. All ST131 isolates had the virulence genes *chyA* and *fyuA*, therefore deeming all ST131 isolates uropathogenic.

There were three ESBL-producing *E. coli* ST131 isolates seen to indicate near clonal relatedness, by having seven SNPs different between the clinical isolate EH0177a and both the environmental isolates SB0337h1a and SB0338h1b (from the core SNP phylogeny of 234 isolates). The clinical isolate (EH0177a) was collected on the 24th of February 2020 and the environmental isolates (SB0337h1a and SB0338h1b, both water isolates from site F) were collected on the 8th of March 2020.



Figure 4.6: Core SNP phylogeny of ST131 isolates, clade A, B and C. The Tree was produced using Snippy with EH0395a used as the reference genome. The phylogenetic tree was constructed with FastTree using the maximum-likelihood GTR model and visualised in iTOL. The genomes used as references for clades A, B and C were MER-56 (SRR5936479), MER-53 (SRR5936492), and MER-25 (SRR5936501) respectively from the study conducted by Harris *et al.* (118).

5 Discussion

5.1 Summary of findings

The study aimed to compare the genetic relationship of ESBL-producing *E. coli* from the Manawatū River and MidCentral District. There were two hypotheses of this study, firstly, that treated effluent was a source of antibiotic resistant *E. coli*, and secondly that antibiotic resistant *E. coli* from the Manawatū River were genetically related to human clinical isolates. To address these aims and hypotheses, whole genome sequencing was carried out on ESBL-producing *E. coli* and these ESBL-producing *E. coli* were characterised using various comparative genomic tools. This allowed isolates from humans to be assessed as potential sources of ESBL-producing *E. coli* in the environment.

The analyses determined that treated effluent and the point it flows into the Manawatū River is a source of antibiotic resistance, and amongst the antibiotic resistant *E. coli* there was a high incidence of MDR (resistance shown to antibiotics from three different classes). It was also observed that the clinical and environmental ESBL-producing *E. coli* from both the environment and humans contained the same resistance genes, and ST131 was the dominant sequence type. There was limited evidence of the environmental and clinical isolates being genetically related, and further sampling would be needed to determine the frequency of transmission events.

5.2 Antibiotic resistance detected in waterways

The antibiotic resistant *E. coli* isolated from the Manawatū River displayed a variety of different resistance phenotypes and genotypes, highlighting the potential impact of discharging treated effluent into the river. Multi-drug resistant and ESBL-producing *E. coli* were isolated from four (B – within Palmerston North City; C – the stormwater drain; E – treated effluent; and F – downstream of the treated effluent) of the six sample sites. Sample sites A and D had no multi-drug resistant or ESBL-producing *E. coli* isolated. Sample site A was upstream of Palmerston North City which could explain this finding, however, sample site D is in Palmerston North City, so further sampling of this site might be beneficial to clarify this finding.

The samples from sites C (stormwater) and E (treated effluent) had the highest numbers of ESBLproducing *E. coli*, 3/6 (50%) and 7/14 (50%) respectively. Sample site F (downstream of the treated effluent outflow) had the greatest number of samples tested for ESBL-producing *E. coli* as there were more samples of water and sediment collected over the sampling period, with 42.5% of samples being positive for ESBL-producing *E. coli*. This is not surprising as it is known that wastewater treatment is not completely effective at removing antibiotic resistant bacteria (156-158) and a previous study by Fagerström *et al.* (90) also isolated *E. coli* from the immediate river where treated effluent was discharged. As stated by Pattis *et al.* (159) there is little information available regarding antibiotic bacteria in wastewater treatment plants in New Zealand and is an area that needs further research. However, there has been a previous study conducted in New Zealand that detected the *bla*_{CTX-M} gene in sediment samples from rivers in Canterbury (160).

E. coli isolates from the water at site F showed resistance to 9/10 antibiotics (except nitrofurantoin) used in the screening panel. A study conducted in Tunisia also took samples downstream of the wastewater treatment plant and found *E. coli* resistant to nalidixic acid, ciprofloxacin, sulphonamide, trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole, tetracycline, gentamicin, and chloramphenicol were present (59).

The methods used in my study selected for third generation cephalosporin resistant *E. coli*; therefore, as expected the ESBL-producing *E. coli* were present in greater numbers compared to other antibiotic resistance phenotypes. It is not thus surprising that the highest numbers of antibiotic resistance were observed for cefotaxime and ceftazidime. My findings agree with other studies where there was a greater frequency of ESBL-producing *E. coli* resistant to cefotaxime and to a lesser extent ceftazidime (58, 91, 161). These previous studies also screened samples on selective antibiotic containing media to give a greater chance of ESBL-producing *E. coli* being isolated.

Resistance to nitrofurantoin (3/155,1.9% of *E. coli* isolates) was only observed in isolates from the site E (treated effluent) samples, whereas trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole resistance (46/155, 29.7% of *E. coli* isolates) was observed in isolates from the samples from sites A, B, E and F, which included water, sediment and treated effluent sources. Both nitrofurantoin and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole are first line treatments of UTIs for humans in New Zealand (52); thus, antibiotic resistance to these antibiotics in environmental isolates is concerning as these antibiotics are of human clinical importance.

Previous studies have also isolated *E. coli* from wastewater that are resistant to a variety of antibiotics including nitrofurantoin and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole (58, 91). Studies from Canada and Norway have also reported trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole resistant *E. coli* in treated effluent (89, 91). A study looking at all stages of the wastewater treatment process in Tunisia supports the finding that resistance in *E. coli* to trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole is present in the incoming raw sewage and persists throughout the treatment process (59). Nitrofurantoin resistant *E. coli* have been isolated from treated effluent in South Africa (12/223, 5.4% of *E. coli* isolates) and Norway (6/91, 7.0% of *E. coli* isolates) (91, 162). The study by Adefisoye and Okoh (162) did not culture the *E. coli* isolates on an antibiotic-containing agar so were not presumptive ESBL producers, however, Jørgensen *et al.* (91) screened *E. coli* using chromogenic agar before antibiotic susceptibility testing and therefore were presumptively ESBL-producing, similar to the isolates tested in my study.

There were many similarities and differences between the phenotypic (disc diffusion tests) and genotypic results (sequencing data) of the environmental isolates. All environmental *E. coli* isolates that were confirmed as ESBL-producing by confirmation ESBL disc diffusion tests had an ESBL gene. However, there were some discrepancies where resistance was seen in disc

diffusion tests, but a resistance gene was not seen in the sequencing results or vice versa. Trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole resistant *E. coli* isolates (17/45, 37.8%) had a *dfr* and/or a *sul* gene present. However, there were six isolates that had either a *dfr* and/or a *sul* present in sequencing results but did not present with trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole resistance in disc diffusion tests.

The screening panel of ten antibiotics used to test antibiotic resistance of the environmental isolates, included two aminoglycosides, gentamicin and streptomycin. Some isolates showed resistance to one but not both of these aminoglycoside antibiotics. Whole genome sequencing revealed that some isolates harboured different aminoglycoside resistance enzymes. Acetylation (ACC) enzyme types are mostly associated with gentamicin resistance, however, adenylylation (ANT) and aminoglycoside phosphotransferase (APH) enzymes have many different genes some of which provide resistance to gentamicin and others to streptomycin (163). For example, the ant(2")-I gene provides resistance to gentamicin, tobramycin, dibekacin, and sisomicin, whereas ant(6)-I provides resistance to streptomycin (163). One environmental isolate (SB0377c) had resistance to only streptomycin from the disc diffusion tests, and had the resistance gene aph(6)-Id, supporting the observed resistance. However, SB0377c2 also had the resistance gene ant(2")-la which would provide resistance to gentamicin, but gentamicin resistance was not seen phenotypically. There were additionally two E. coli isolates that showed resistance to cefoxitin in disc diffusion tests but did not have an AmpC associated resistance gene or chromosomal mutation. An AmpC confirmation disc diffusion test would clarify the phenotypic result. The difference seen between phenotypic and genotypic results highlights the importance of confirmation tests, followed by genome sequencing. Additional and deeper investigation of sequencing results could reveal mutation or changes to the resistance gene that could be affecting the resulting active site of the enzyme, and therefore the phenotypic presentation. Further investigation is required in this area to fully understand why these differences have occurred as it has important clinical reporting implications.

5.2.1 Antibiotic resistance genes present in *E. coli* from the Manawatū River

In New Zealand, there is little information about antibiotic resistance genes from *E. coli* isolates found in the environment. Therefore, this study was conducted in part to fill this knowledge gap. The most common ESBL resistance gene was *bla*_{CTX-M-15} and resistance genes for the antibiotic classes aminoglycosides, beta-lactams (these include gene encoding for AmpC, and oxacillinase enzymes), chloramphenicol, fosfomycin, macrolides, quinolones, tetracycline, and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole were detected in varying numbers for the environmental isolates.

It has previously been established that there is antibiotic resistant *E. coli* present in New Zealand freshwater environments (127, 164). However, to my knowledge, only three studies have undertaken whole genome sequencing on 19 isolates sourced from the New Zealand water and urban environment before this study (129, 130, 165). Across these 19 sequenced isolates ten isolates harboured CTX-M type enzymes, including the variants, *bla*_{CTX-M-15} (5/19, 26.3%), *bla*_{CTX-}

M-14 (3/19, 15.8%), *bla*_{CTX-M-24} (1/19, 5.3%), and *bla*_{CTX-M-3} (1/19, 5.3%). Additional resistance genes were identified that conferred resistance to aminoglycosides, chloramphenicol, macrolides, tetracycline, and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole (129, 130). Therefore, it had been previously established that antibiotic resistance is present in the New Zealand environment, and the results of this study support this finding. To my understanding, this study is the first in New Zealand that has taken a longitudinal approach to investigate the prevalence of ESBL-producing *E. coli* in the environment. Findings suggest that effluent is the main source of ESBL-producing *E. coli* and that there is a variety of ESBL-producing encoding genes detected over time, rather than the same genes persisting.

5.3 Distribution of antibiotic resistance genes in the clinical *E. coli* isolates

It is widely known that ST131, harbouring the CTX-M-15 ESBL type, is the dominant ST found worldwide (20). In my study the most frequently detected ESBL gene types from the clinical isolates were *bla*_{CTX-M-27} (86/189, 45.5%), and *bla*_{CTX-M-15} (79/189, 41.8%), with ST131 being the dominant sequence type recorded. A New Zealand survey of human clinical *Enterobacteriaceae* isolates carried out in 2016 found that the ESBL types CTX-M-15 (211/394, 53.6%) and CTX-M-27 (88/394, 22.3%) were predominant across isolates from the *Enterobacteriaceae* family (114). Results from Hapuarachchi *et al.* (117) supported this finding with types CTX-M-27 (18/65, 27.7%), CTX-M-14 (17/65, 26.1%), and CTX-M-15 (14/65, 21.5%) being the most common amongst the urinary ESBL-producing *E. coli* isolates collected from the Otago region.

In my study the clinical isolates were not screened in the same manner as the environmental isolates as they were received as presumptive ESBL producers from a clinical diagnostics laboratory. From the sequencing results, isolate EH0394a exhibited an ESBL phenotype, however, whole genome sequencing revealed that it did not contain a *bla*_{CTX-M} gene, but instead contained the *bla*_{SHV-12} gene. As SHV-12 has evolved from the narrow-spectrum parent type, this gene allows for ESBL production and therefore accounts for the resistance demonstrated in the ESBL confirmation disc diffusion test (23, 166).

5.4 Association of sequence types and collection source

MLST determined that the majority of the ESBL *E. coli* isolates in this study were ST131. It is well established that ST131 is associated with human disease particularly as an extraintestinal pathogen, and is a major cause of bloodstream and UTIs (20, 167-170). *E. coli* wastewater isolates have also been recorded with this sequence type (89, 91, 171). ST131 is known to be associated with human disease, therefore, this is another factor linking the clinical and environmental isolates, given that ST131 was the most frequent sequence type detected in this study. This indicates that humans potentially influence the presence of ST131 *E. coli* detected in the environment.

The other frequent STs detected in the environmental isolates for this study were ST1722, ST10, and ST7476. A previous study conducted in Sweden determined that ST131, ST38, and ST10 are present throughout treated effluent and where it flows into the river (90). The same study detected ST1722, but in the samples collected from the wastewater treatment plant (90). Another study conducted in Norway showed that ST131 and ST38 were common in urine and wastewater, whereas ST10 was present in the water samples and was only detected in one urine sample (91). Jørgensen et al. (91) acknowledged that ST10 had previously been described in humans and animals from other countries, but the prevalence in Norway would need to be investigated (172). This could be due to a low sample size of clinical isolates collected in that study. There were only three ST10 isolates detected in this study, and these were from environmental samples, no clinical ST10 isolates were detected. ST7476 was only found in the environmental isolates from treated effluent (site E) and water (site F). To my knowledge there is little evidence of this ST being reported, however, EnteroBase (https://enterobase.warwick.ac.uk/, accessed May 2022 (173, 174)) had three records for E. coli ST476, two of which were isolated from humans in the Netherlands and no metadata was available for the third isolate (172, 175). ST1722, as stated above, has been isolated from wastewater, but has also been detected in humans, and livestock according to EnteroBase (https://enterobase.warwick.ac.uk/, accessed May 2022 (173, 174)). My study detected ST1722 in both humans (1/189, 0.5%) and environmental (6/45, 13.3%) isolates which appears consistent with other studies examined (130, 176-178).

The frequency of ST131 clinical ESBL-positive *E. coli* isolates in this study was 96/189 (50.8%). The next most frequent STs observed were ST1193 (16/189, 8.5%) and ST69 (15/189, 7.9%). Previous studies assessing clinical ESBL-producing *E. coli* isolates found ST131 was also frequently reported, demonstrating the global dominance of this ST (169, 179, 180). However, there are a variety of other STs commonly detected with the prevalence seemingly varying across the countries of origin, these include ST73, ST38, ST69, ST10, ST127, ST95, and ST405 (90, 91, 169, 180-182). ST1193 is also an important global multi-drug resistant clone as reported by Pitout *et al.* (183). In their review, it stated that ESBL-producing *E. coli* ST1193 have been found in China, Germany, Thailand, and Bangladesh, with the authors concluding that it could be the next high risk ST like ST131 (183). ST69, ST73, and ST95 are common in UTIs and bloodstream infections, but do not harbour as many resistance determinants as ST131 (184, 185). Additionally, ST405, ST410, ST167, and ST648 are commonly associated with MDR (181, 186-188).

Other common UTI associated STs were also detected throughout the clinical ESBL-producing *E. coli* isolates of my study, these included ST38 (12/189, 6.3%), ST648 (11/189, 5.8%), ST127 (4/189, 2.1%), ST405 (1/189, 0.5%) and ST73 (1/189, 0.5%). However, these STs were not limited to the clinical isolates, ST1193, ST69, ST38, and ST648 all had two environmental ESBL-producing *E. coli* recorded for each of the specified STs.

In New Zealand ST131 remains the most prominent ST found in clinical specimens as reported by the two-yearly ESR surveys (177/293, 60.1%, (114)) and in a study by Hapuarachchi *et al.* (117) (27/65, 41.5%). Other STs such as ST38 (20/293, 6.8%) and ST1193 (20/293, 6.8%) were

also detected during ESR's survey (114). The study by Hapuarachchi *et al.* (117) also found ST38 (7/65, 10.8%) to be common among ESBL-producing *E. coli* from urine isolates within the region of Otago. There many STs associated with companion animals with some key ones including ST131, ST38, ST68, ST405, ST617 and ST648 but these do not account for the vast majority as reviewed by Salgado-Caxito *et al.* (189). The spread of STs detected in one species is demonstrated by ST1193, ST4553, ST746, ST2541 and ST10 being found in dogs alone by Toombs-Ruane *et al.* (97). There are also a variety of STs associated with dairy farms, such as ST648, ST58, ST410 and ST10 (121). The few examples above illustrate the variability of STs detected in different animal groups. Further sampling, including animals' sources, would be beneficial for determining differences in source prevalence of persistent *E. coli* sequence types in New Zealand.

5.5 Potential transmission of antibiotic resistant *E. coli*

5.5.1 Drivers of antibiotic resistance

The overuse and misuse of antibiotics is the main driver for the spread of bacteria harbouring antibiotic resistance genes, which can then spread from human and animal populations to the environment. My study looked at the antibiotic resistance phenotypes, genotypes, and prevalence of ESBL-producing *E. coli* from both human clinical and environmental sources. The antibiotic resistance profiles of the environmental and clinical ESBL-producing *E. coli* isolates of this study will indicate the potential of certain antibiotics having reduced efficacy for treating infections.

In New Zealand, a wide variety of antibiotics are used in both animals and humans, which could be a driver of MDR development in bacteria. Although it was not the focus of my study the use of antibiotics should also be considered to determine why multi-drug resistant and ESBL-producing E. coli are common in the community and environment. Information is available about the sales of antibiotics for the agricultural and veterinary sectors, which focuses on antibiotics that are critical for human health as well as the usage of antibiotics for humans in New Zealand (190-192). The use of antibiotics in animals should also be considered when determining potential drivers of antibiotic resistant E. coli prevalence in the environment. Overall antibiotic active ingredient sales of antibiotics (a proxy for use data as the data for actual usage in animals is not available) for use in animals decreased by 10.8% from 2018 to 2019, but human consumption of antibiotics remained constant over the 2011 to 2014 period (190-192). Penicillins and clavulanic acid (29.3%) had the second highest sales for animal consumption in 2019 (190). Cephalosporins were mainly used to treat cattle, however, it was reported that sales of third and fourth generation cephalosporins had decreased in 2019 due to instructions from the primary sector to limit the use of these antibiotic compounds. Data from Williamson et al. (192) reports that in humans the penicillin group (both narrow and broad-spectrum) had the highest consumption. There is information about cephalosporins and other beta-lactams, but this does not include third generation cephalosporins (192). Without information about human consumption rates of third
generation cephalosporins, it cannot be determined if consumption of these antibiotics is a driver for the spread of ESBL-producing *E. coli* in hospital and community settings.

5.5.2 The source and transmission of antibiotic resistance

It is important to determine the source of antibiotic resistance because mitigation strategies can be implemented to prevent further antibiotic resistance spread throughout the community and into the environment. In this study both the treated effluent and Manawatū River samples taken downstream of the effluent outlet showed high numbers of antibiotic resistant *E. coli*. This supports my hypothesis that humans are contributing to the antibiotic resistance observed in the Manawatū River. However, further sampling of animal populations in urban and rural areas is needed to see if any ESBL-producing *E. coli* animal isolates are related to environmental ESBLproducing *E. coli* isolates, particularly those upstream (sample sites A, B, C, and D) of sample sites E (treated effluent) and F (river sample downstream of the treated effluent), because the antibiotic resistance could be of animal origin. It also needs to be acknowledged that it is not just human waste that may be going into treated effluent, therefore it would be important to compare animal sourced isolates to those collected from treated effluent.

To determine the genetic relatedness and potential transmission events from humans to the Manawatū River, this study considered the date of sample collection, wgMLST allele differences and core SNP phylogeny. To potentially indicate a direct transmission event the clinical isolate and environmental sample had to be collected within a short time from one another and have less than or equal to ten allele differences or SNPs between the isolates (149, 150).

A notable event of potential transmission occurring is evidenced by the human clinical isolate EH0177a, and Manawatū River isolates SB0337h1a, and SB0338h1b. The clinical isolate was collected on the 24th of February 2020 and the environmental isolates were collected on the 8th of March 2020, hence there was 14 days difference between these dates. All three isolates were ST131 and there were seven SNPs difference (over 204,120 SNPs from the core SNP phylogeny of the 234 E. coli isolates) between the clinical isolate EH0177a and both the environmental isolates SB0337h1a and SB0338h1b cultured from a Manawatū River sample, downstream of the effluent outlet. To my knowledge there are only two previous studies that compared clinical and environmental isolates and have shown similar results to this study (using different methods), indicating that isolates found from water sources could be linked to human sources. A study by Fagerström et al. (90) compared ESBL-producing E. coli isolates from urine infections to those sourced from environmental waters and found that some isolates had less than ten allele differences using a core genome MLST approach (90). Although Fagerström et al. (90) acknowledged that the isolates could have originated from other sources, considering the genetic similarity of the ESBL coding genes the authors concluded that the ESBL-producing E. coli in the environment were likely due to humans (90).

A study conducted in Germany found that ST949 *E. coli* isolates collected from swimming and bathing sites were potentially related to human clinical ST949 isolates from New Zealand and

Sweden(193). This was determined by comparing the ST949 water isolates to human ST949 clinical isolates sourced from EnteroBase which originated from New Zealand and Sweden. Falgenhauer *et al.* (193) concluded that ST949 isolates sourced from the water site in their study were related to human clinical *E. coli* isolates. The authors acknowledged that the epidemiological link between the water isolates from German and the human clinical *E. coli* isolates from New Zealand and Sweden is not clear.

5.6 Limitations

The aim of this study was to compare the genetic relatedness of clinical and environmental isolates within the Manawatū River and MidCentral District. Therefore, it was important to match the collection date of both the environmental isolates and clinical isolates as closely as possible. However, only one potential transmission event was identified through whole genome sequence analysis of the clinical and environmental isolates. This may be due to the frequency of environmental sampling. The environmental samples were a single "grab sample" at a one-time point, once a month. In future, more frequent sampling, for example, every week, or over a day at different time points, would potentially allow for a greater variety of isolates to be collected and further comparisons to be made about antibiotic resistance spread between isolates sourced from humans and the Manawatū River. Additionally, there were no *E. coli* counts recorded from the environmental samples, so no correlations could be made between antibiotic resistance and total *E. coli* numbers. Further sampling throughout the wastewater treatment process would also be beneficial to see how many antibiotic resistant bacteria persist through treatment compared to the incoming raw sewage.

The study was also limited as the clinical isolates were not screened for resistance to the same ten antibiotics used for the environmental isolates. Therefore, nitrofurantoin resistance frequency is unknown amongst the clinical ESBL-producing *E. coli*. The clinical Enterobacterales isolates were received as presumptive ESBLs from a clinical diagnostics laboratory, but only 311/359 (86.6%) of the *E. coli* were confirmed to be ESBL-positive. Additionally, AmpC prevalence amongst both the clinical and environmental isolates was not tested. The lower number of ESBL-positive isolates was expected as the antibiotic cefepime was not included in the double disc confirmation assay. Cefepime would be beneficial to include in the double disc diffusion tests as this would allow testing for ESBL production in the presence of AmpC enzymes. This is important to consider because it is known that the presence of AmpC enzymes can mask the results of the ESBL confirmation test (24). This occurs due to AmpC enzymes breaking down the inhibitor clavulanic acid, resulting in a reduced zone size in the disc diffusion test and appearing negative for ESBL production. However, it is important that diagnostic laboratories account for this situation as it would affect the reporting of antibiotic resistant bacterial presence in the hospital or community setting and the true prevalence of ESBL-producing bacteria will be unknown.

The geographic area was limited to a small region of the Manawatū region of New Zealand. Therefore, this study did not provide information on the prevalence of ESBL-producing *E. coli* for the whole of New Zealand. Unfortunately, the original location of sample site A (-40.305855, 175.771632) became inaccessible and had to be moved closer to the Ashhurst Domain (-40.305311, 175.758704). Therefore, the geographic area was also limited predominantly to the urban area of Palmerston North, apart from sample site A (upstream of Palmerston North City). More widespread sampling sites, including more rural sampling sites would be beneficial to investigate other potential reservoirs, such as animals both domesticated and wild.

The study was also limited by the timeframe. Unfortunately, due to New Zealand being in Government-imposed COVID-19 restrictions, there were no environmental samples collected over the April to June period of 2020. This was the only time that these months fell into the sampling timeframe. This is over the autumn/winter months in New Zealand and higher levels of rainfall would have been expected. There were some spikes in the colony counts from the treated effluent collected in other months, when there were higher levels of turbidity or rainfall, but this was not always the case. There are no studies to my knowledge that specifically look at the levels of ESBL-producing *E. coli* in relation to rainfall and turbidity in water environments in New Zealand. However, there have been studies that have found fluctuations in antibiotic resistant bacteria and phylogroups dependent on season (90, 194). Future studies could benefit from a sampling period over two years, this would allow more trends over time to be seen clearly.

The experimental design was limited to Illumina short read sequencing data analysis for ease of use and to minimise the cost of sequencing. Although short read sequencing is beneficial for genomic confirmation of the resistance profile, long read sequencing would allow for the exact genomic location of the resistance genes, thereby determining whether resistance is chromosomal, or plasmid encoded (71).

5.7 Future research

From literature searches conducted throughout this research, there are no studies to my knowledge that take a One Health approach considering the transmission of ESBL-producing *E. coli* in New Zealand. Therefore, a larger study that looks at how animals, humans and the environment link together would be beneficial.

The next step for this project would be to collect another round of samples from the Manawatū River. An appropriate duration for new samples to be collected would be over two years, allowing isolates and metadata from the winter months to be captured to determine if any weather-related events impact the number of ESBL-producing *E. coli* collected.

Further sampling of rivers in rural areas as well as farm and wild animals would allow for animals as contributors to antibiotic resistance in the environment to be assessed. Additional sampling would also provide an opportunity to look at the prevalence of antibiotic resistant bacteria, isolated

from humans and the environment, over time. Coastal waters, as well as campsites in New Zealand, would also be points to look at sampling, as these areas have seasons of increased human prevalence, followed by little human presence during the colder months of the year. This would allow for an opportunity to compare locations of high human activity, followed by relative dormancy.

Immediate work for this project could include sequencing the remaining ESBL-producing isolates, both clinical and environmental, that did not get sequenced at the time of this study, which would allow for more information and genetic comparisons to be made. Long read sequencing, using ONT for example would allow a more in-depth analysis of the sequences to determine where the ESBL-producing genes are located, indicating what type of transmission event occurred.

6 Conclusion

In conclusion, this study found that antibiotic resistant bacteria, particularly ESBL-producing *E. coli* are present in water, sediment, stormwater, and treated effluent samples collected along the Manawatū River. It was shown that treated while effluent is a source of antibiotic resistant *E. coli*, these resistant bacteria were also present in the Manawatū River upstream of the treated effluent outflow. Further investigation is required through the sampling of rural areas as well as animals to confirm that human activity is the main source of antibiotic resistance in the Manawatū River. There was limited evidence for the sharing of genetically related ESBL-producing *E. coli* between clinical and environmental sources. The study was limited by the number of isolates collected and therefore sequenced. More frequent sampling would provide a clearer picture of the genetic relatedness between environmental and human ESBL-producing *E. coli* isolates. The results collected from this study provide new insights into antibiotic resistance specifically ESBL-producing *E. coli* present in the Manawatū River and MidCentral District of New Zealand. This is a public health concern as humans and animals can be exposed to these antibiotic resistant bacteria providing the potential for further antibiotic resistance spread and therefore limited treatment options for disease.

Bibliography

- 1. Pitout JDD, Laupland KB. Extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing *Enterobacteriaceae*: an emerging public-health concern. Lancet Infect Dis. 2008;8(3):159-66.
- 2. Magiorakos AP, Srinivasan A, Carey RB, Carmeli Y, Falagas ME, Giske CG, Harbarth S, Hindler JF, Kahlmeter G, Olsson-Liljequist B, Paterson DL, Rice LB, Stelling J, Struelens MJ, Vatopoulos A, Weber JT, Monnet DL. Multidrug-resistant, extensively drug-resistant and pandrug-resistant bacteria: an international expert proposal for interim standard definitions for acquired resistance. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2012;18(3):268-81.
- 3. Leonard AFC, Zhang L, Balfour AJ, Garside R, Gaze WH. Human recreational exposure to antibiotic resistant bacteria in coastal bathing waters. Environ Int. 2015;82:92-100.
- 4. Burnham JP. Climate change and antibiotic resistance: a deadly combination. Ther Adv Infect Dis. 2021;8:2049936121991374.
- 5. Braz VS, Melchior K, Moreira CG. *Escherichia coli* as a multifaceted pathogenic and versatile bacterium. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2020;10.
- 6. Yu D, Banting G, Neumann NF. A review of the taxonomy, genetics, and biology of the genus *Escherichia* and the type species *Escherichia coli*. Can J Microbiol. 2021;67(8):553-71.
- 7. Gonzalez CM, Schaeffer AJ. Treatment of urinary tract infection: what's old, what's new, and what works. World J Urol. 1999;17(6):372-82.
- 8. World Health Organization. Prevention of hospital-acquired infections : a practical guide / editors : G. Ducel, J. Fabry and L. Nicolle. 2nd. ed ed. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2002.
- Bouassida K, Jaidane M, Bouallegue O, Tlili G, Naija H, Mosbah AT. Nosocomial urinary tract infections caused by extended-spectrum beta-lactamase uropathogens: Prevalence, pathogens, risk factors, and strategies for infection control. Can Urol Assoc J. 2016;10(3-4):E87-E93.
- 10. Tenke P, Mezei T, Bőde I, Köves B. Catheter-associated urinary tract infections. Eur Urol. 2017;16(4):138-43.
- 11. Nazir H, Aziz M, Mirani ZA, Sheikh AS, Saeed MQ, Hussain M, Khan AA, Ruby T, Rauf N. Correlation between antibiotic resistance and phylogenetic types among multidrug-resistant *Escherichia coli* isolated from urinary tract infections. Iran J Basic Med Sci. 2021;24(3):400-7.
- 12. Bhasin A, Chander Y, Manocha H. Molecular characterization of *bla*_{CTX-M}, *bla*_{TEM} and *bla*_{SHV} beta lactamases produced by uropathogens. J Adv Med Med Res. 2020;32(23):97-106.
- 13. Abram K, Udaondo Z, Bleker C, Wanchai V, Wassenaar TM, Robeson MS, Ussery DW. Mash-based analyses of *Escherichia coli* genomes reveal 14 distinct phylogroups. Commun Biol. 2021;4(1):117.
- 14. Lu S, Jin D, Wu S, Yang J, Lan R, Bai X, Liu S, Meng Q, Yuan X, Zhou J, Pu J, Chen Q, Dai H, Hu Y, Xiong Y, Ye C, Xu J. Insights into the evolution of pathogenicity of *Escherichia coli* from genomic analysis of intestinal *E. coli* of Marmota himalayana in Qinghai-Tibet plateau of China. Emerg Microbes Infect. 2016;5(12):e122.
- 15. Clermont O, Dixit OVA, Vangchhia B, Condamine B, Dion S, Bridier-Nahmias A, Denamur E, Gordon D. Characterization and rapid identification of phylogroup G in *Escherichia coli*, a lineage with high virulence and antibiotic resistance potential. Environ Microbiol. 2019;21(8):3107-17.
- 16. Stoppe NdC, Silva JS, Carlos C, Sato MIZ, Saraiva AM, Ottoboni LMM, Torres TT. Worldwide phylogenetic group patterns of *Escherichia coli* from commensal human and wastewater treatment plant isolates. Front Microbiol. 2017;8.
- 17. Carlos C, Pires MM, Stoppe NC, Hachich EM, Sato MIZ, Gomes TAT, Amaral LA, Ottoboni LMM. *Escherichia coli* phylogenetic group determination and its application in the identification of the major animal source of fecal contamination. BMC Microbiol. 2010;10:161-.
- Gordon DM, Cowling A. The distribution and genetic structure of Escherichia coli in Australian vertebrates: host and geographic effects. Microbiology. 2003;149(12):3575-86.

- 19. Hutton TA, Innes GK, Harel J, Garneau P, Cucchiara A, Schifferli DM, Rankin SC. Phylogroup and virulence gene association with clinical characteristics of *Escherichia coli* urinary tract infections from dogs and cats. J Vet Diagn Invest. 2018;30(1):64-70.
- 20. Nicolas-Chanoine M-H, Bertrand X, Madec J-Y. *Escherichia coli* ST131, an intriguing clonal group. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2014;27(3):543-74.
- 21. Kapoor G, Saigal S, Elongavan A. Action and resistance mechanisms of antibiotics: a guide for clinicians. J Anaesthesiol Clin Pharmacol. 2017;33(3):300-5.
- 22. Bajpai T, Pandey M, Varma M, Bhatambare GS. Prevalence of TEM, SHV, and CTX-M beta-lactamase genes in the urinary isolates of a tertiary care hospital. Avicenna J Med. 2017;7(1):12-6.
- 23. Rubin JE, Pitout JDD. Extended-spectrum β-lactamase, carbapenemase and AmpC producing *Enterobacteriaceae* in companion animals. Vet Microbiol. 2014;170(1):10-8.
- 24. Robberts FJ, Kohner PC, Patel R. Unreliable extended-spectrum beta-lactamase detection in the presence of plasmid-mediated AmpC in *Escherichia coli* clinical isolates. J Clin Microbiol. 2009;47(2):358-61.
- 25. Rawat D, Nair D. Extended-spectrum β-lactamases in gram negative bacteria. J Glob Infect Dis. 2010;2(3):263-74.
- 26. Bush K. The ABCD's of β -lactamase nomenclature. J Infect Chemother. 2013;19(4):549-59.
- 27. Bush K, Jacoby GA, Medeiros AA. A functional classification scheme for beta-lactamases and its correlation with molecular structure. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1995;39(6):1211-33.
- 28. Bush K. Past and present perspectives on β-lactamases. Antimicrob Agents Chemother (Bethesda). 2018;62(10):e01076-18.
- 29. Liakopoulos A, Mevius D, Ceccarelli D. A review of SHV extended-spectrum βlactamases: neglected yet ubiquitous. Front Microbiol. 2016;7:1374-.
- 30. Bradford PA. Extended-spectrum beta-lactamases in the 21st century: characterization, epidemiology, and detection of this important resistance threat. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2001;14(4):933-51.
- 31. Datta N, Kontomichalou P. Penicillinase synthesis controlled by infectious R factors in *Enterobacteriaceae*. Nature. 1965;208(5007):239-41.
- 32. Poirel L, Kampfer P, Nordmann P. Chromosome-encoded ambler class A beta-lactamase of *Kluyvera georgiana*, a probable progenitor of a subgroup of CTX-M extended-spectrum beta-lactamases. Antimicrob Agents Chemother (Bethesda). 2002;46(12):4038-40.
- Rodriguez MM, Power P, Radice M, Vay C, Famiglietti A, Galleni M, Ayala JA, Gutkind G. Chromosome-encoded CTX-M-3 from *Kluyvera ascorbata*: a possible origin of plasmid-borne CTX-M-1-derived cefotaximases. Antimicrob Agents Chemother (Bethesda). 2004;48(12):4895-7.
- 34. Schuster CF, Weber RE, Weig M, Werner G, Pfeifer Y. Ultra-deep long-read sequencing detects IS-mediated gene duplications as a potential trigger to generate arrays of resistance genes and a mechanism to induce novel gene variants such as *bla*_{CTX-M-243}. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2021;77(2):381-90.
- 35. Drinkovic D, Morris AJ, Dyet K, Bakker S, Heffernan H. Plasmid-mediated AmpC betalactamase-producing *Escherichia coli* causing urinary tract infection in the Auckland community likely to be resistant to commonly prescribed antimicrobials. N Z Med J. 2015;128(1410):50-9.
- 36. Peter-Getzlaff S, Polsfuss S, Poledica M, Hombach M, Giger J, Böttger EC, Zbinden R, Bloemberg GV. Detection of AmpC beta-lactamase in *Escherichia coli*: comparison of three phenotypic confirmation assays and genetic analysis. J Clin Microbiol. 2011;49(8):2924-32.
- 37. Haenni M, Châtre P, MADEC J-Y. Emergence of *Escherichia coli* producing extendedspectrum AmpC β-lactamases (ESAC) in animals. Front Microbiol. 2014;5.
- 38. Sheu C-C, Chang Y-T, Lin S-Y, Chen Y-H, Hsueh P-R. Infections caused by carbapenem-resistant *Enterobacteriaceae*: an update on therapeutic options. Front Microbiol. 2019;10.
- Heffernan H, Dyet K, Munroe S, Mansell C, Creighton J, Chan S, Taylor S. First cases of KPC-type carbapenemase-producing bacteria in patients in New Zealand hospitals. J Glob Antimicrob Resist. 2014;2(4):330-3.
- 40. Musila L, Kyany'a C, Maybank R, Stam J, Oundo V, Sang W. Detection of diverse carbapenem and multidrug resistance genes and high-risk strain types among

carbapenem non-susceptible clinical isolates of target gram-negative bacteria in Kenya. PLoS One. 2021;16(2):e0246937.

- 41. Manandhar S, Zellweger RM, Maharjan N, Dongol S, Prajapati KG, Thwaites G, Basnyat B, Dixit SM, Baker S, Karkey A. A high prevalence of multi-drug resistant gram-negative bacilli in a Nepali tertiary care hospital and associated widespread distribution of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL) and carbapenemase-encoding genes. Ann Clin Microbiol Antimicrob. 2020;19(1):48.
- 42. Toombs-Ruane LJ, Benschop J, Burgess S, Priest P, Murdoch DR, French NP. Multidrug resistant *Enterobacteriaceae* in New Zealand: a current perspective. N Z Vet J. 2017;65(2):62-70.
- 43. Lai CKC, Ng RWY, Leung SSY, Hui M, Ip M. Overcoming the rising incidence and evolving mechanisms of antibiotic resistance by novel drug delivery approaches An overview. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2022;181:114078.
- June CM, Vallier BC, Bonomo RA, Leonard DA, Powers RA. Structural origins of oxacillinase specificity in class D β-lactamases. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2014;58(1):333-41.
- 45. Mlynarcik P, Chalachanova A, Vagnerovă I, Holy O, Zatloukalova S, Kolar M. PCR detection of oxacillinases in bacteria. Microb Drug Resist. 2020;26(9):1023-37.
- 46. Akram M, Shahid M, Khan AU. Etiology and antibiotic resistance patterns of communityacquired urinary tract infections in J N M C Hospital Aligarh, India. Ann Clin Microbiol Antimicrob. 2007;6(1):4.
- 47. Rowe TA, Juthani-Mehta M. Urinary tract infection in older adults. Aging health. 2013;9(5):10.2217/ahe.13.38.
- 48. Medina M, Castillo-Pino E. An introduction to the epidemiology and burden of urinary tract infections. Ther Adv Urol. 2019;11:1756287219832172-.
- 49. Foxman B. Epidemiology of urinary tract infections: Incidence, morbidity, and economic costs. Dis Mon. 2003;49(2):53-70.
- 50. Erdem I, Kara Ali R, Ardic E, Elbasan Omar S, Mutlu R, Topkaya AE. Communityacquired lower urinary tract infections: etiology, antimicrobial resistance, and treatment results in female patients. J Glob Infect Dis. 2018;10(3):129-32.
- 51. Mancini A, Pucciarelli S, Lombardi FE, Barocci S, Pauri P, Lodolini S. Differences between community and hospital acquired urinary tract infections in a tertiary care hospital. New Microbiol. 2020;43(1):17-21.
- 52. Best Practice Advocacy Centre (BPAC). Antibiotics: choices for common infections 2017; Accessed: 23 Feb 2022. Available rom: <u>https://bpac.org.nz/antibiotics/bpacnz-antibiotics-guide.pdf</u>.
- 53. Gutiérrez-Gutiérrez B, Rodríguez-Baño J. Current options for the treatment of infections due to extended-spectrum beta-lactamase-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* in different groups of patients. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2019;25(8):932-42.
- 54. Smelov V, Naber K, Bjerklund Johansen TE. Improved classification of urinary tract infection: future considerations. Eur Urol. 2016;15(4):71-80.
- 55. Tamma PD, Han JH, Rock C, Harris AD, Lautenbach E, Hsu AJ, Avdic E, Cosgrove SE, Antibacterial Resistance Leadership Group. Carbapenem therapy is associated with improved survival compared with piperacillin-tazobactam for patients with extendedspectrum β-lactamase bacteremia. Clin Infect Dis. 2015;60(9):1319-25.
- 56. Karaiskos I, Giamarellou H. Carbapenem-sparing strategies for ESBL producers: when and how. Antibiotics (Basel). 2020;9(2):61.
- 57. Raja NS. Oral treatment options for patients with urinary tract infections caused by extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL) producing *Enterobacteriaceae*. J Infect Public Health. 2019;12(6):843-6.
- 58. Adekanmbi AO, Akinpelu MO, Olaposi AV, Oyelade AA. Diversity of extended spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL) genes in *Escherichia coli* isolated from wastewater generated by a sick bay located in a university health care facility. Gene Rep. 2020;20.
- 59. Hassen B, Abbassi MS, Benlabidi S, Ruiz-Ripa L, Mama OM, Ibrahim C, Hassen A, Hammami S, Torres C. Genetic characterization of ESBL-producing *Escherichia coli* and *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolated from wastewater and river water in Tunisia: predominance of CTX-M-15 and high genetic diversity. Environ Sci Pollut Res Int. 2020;27:44368–77.
- 60. Souleymane Soré YS, Juste Isidore Bonkoungou, Sephora P. Kaboré, Saidou Béogo, Charles Sawadogo, Boubié G. Bationo, Hervé KY, Patrick Djim-Madjim Madingar, Abdoul

Salam Ouédraogo, Idrissa Sanou. Detection, identification and characterization of extended-spectrum beta lactamases producing *Enterobacteriaceae* in wastewater and salads marketed in Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso. Int J Biol Chem Sci. 2020;14(8).

- 61. Pishtiwan AH, Khadija KM. Prevalence of *bla*_{TEM}, *bla*_{SHV}, and *bla*_{CTX-M} genes among ESBL-producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* and *Escherichia coli* isolated from thalassemia patients in Erbil, Iraq. Mediterr J Hematol Infect Dis. 2019;11(1):e2019041.
- Hata DJ, Hall L, Fothergill AW, Larone DH, Wengenack NL. Multicenter evaluation of the new VITEK 2 advanced colorimetric yeast identification card. J Clin Microbiol. 2007;45(4):1087-92.
- 63. Michalik S. How does VITEK® 2 generate MIC values? 2017; Accessed: 31 March 2021. Available rom: <u>https://www.biomerieux-microbio.com/education/how-does-vitek-2-generate-mic-values/</u>.
- 64. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI). Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. 31st ed. CLSI supplement M100 (ISBN 978-1-68440-104-8 [Print]; ISBN 978-1-68440-105-5 [Electronic]). USA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2021.
- 65. The European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. Breakpoint tables for interpretation of MICs and zone diameters 2021; Version 11.0; Available rom: <u>http://www.eucast.org</u>.
- 66. Gonggrijp MA, Santman-Berends IMGA, Heuvelink AE, Buter GJ, van Schaik G, Hage JJ, Lam TJGM. Prevalence and risk factors for extended-spectrum β-lactamase- and AmpC-producing *Escherichia coli* in dairy farms. J Dairy Sci. 2016;99(11):9001-13.
- 67. Bonnet R. Growing group of extended-spectrum beta-lactamases: the CTX-M enzymes. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2004;48(1):1-14.
- 68. Dallenne C, Da Costa A, Decré D, Favier C, Arlet G. Development of a set of multiplex PCR assays for the detection of genes encoding important β-lactamases in *Enterobacteriaceae*. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2010;65(3):490-5.
- 69. Pérez-Pérez FJ, Hanson ND. Detection of plasmid-mediated AmpC beta-lactamase genes in clinical isolates by using multiplex PCR. J Clin Microbiol. 2002;40(6):2153-62.
- 70. Illumina. An introduction to next-generation sequencing technology. n.d.; Accessed: 14 April 2021. Available rom: <u>https://www.illumina.com/content/dam/illumina-marketing/documents/products/illumina_sequencing_introduction.pdf</u>.
- 71. De Maio N, Shaw LP, Hubbard A, George S, Sanderson ND, Swann J, Wick R, AbuOun M, Stubberfield E, Hoosdally SJ, Crook DW, Peto TEA, Sheppard AE, Bailey MJ, Read DS, Anjum MF, Walker AS, Stoesser N, On Behalf Of The Rehab C. Comparison of longread sequencing technologies in the hybrid assembly of complex bacterial genomes. Microb Genom. 2019;5(9).
- 72. Seemann T. Snippy Github: Github; 2020; Accessed: 20 Jan 2022. Available rom: https://github.com/tseemann/snippy.
- 73. Jesumirhewe C, Springer B, Allerberger F, Ruppitsch W. Whole genome sequencing of extended-spectrum β-lactamase genes in *Enterobacteriaceae* isolates from Nigeria. PloS One. 2020;15(4):e0231146-e.
- 74. Carattoli A, Zankari E, García-Fernández A, Voldby Larsen M, Lund O, Villa L, Møller Aarestrup F, Hasman H. In silico detection and typing of plasmids using PlasmidFinder and plasmid multilocus sequence typing. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2014b;58(7):3895-903.
- 75. Berbers B, Ceyssens P-J, Bogaerts P, Vanneste K, Roosens NHC, Marchal K, De Keersmaecker SCJ. Development of an NGS-based workflow for improved monitoring of circulating plasmids in support of risk assessment of antimicrobial resistance gene dissemination. Antibiotics (Basel). 2020;9(8):503.
- 76. Korlach J, Bjornson KP, Chaudhuri BP, Cicero RL, Flusberg BA, Gray JJ, Holden D, Saxena R, Wegener J, Turner SW. Chapter 20 - real-time DNA sequencing from single polymerase molecules. In: Walter NG, editor. Methods in Enzymology. 472: Academic Press; 2010. p. 431-55.
- 77. Ip CLC, Loose M, Tyson JR, de Cesare M, Brown BL, Jain M, Leggett RM, Eccles DA, Zalunin V, Urban JM, Piazza P, Bowden RJ, Paten B, Mwaigwisya S, Batty EM, Simpson JT, Snutch TP, Birney E, Buck D, Goodwin S, Jansen HJ, O'Grady J, Olsen HE, Min IONA, Reference C. MinION analysis and reference consortium: phase 1 data release and analysis. F1000Res. 2015;4:1075.

- 78. Oxford Nanopore Technologies. How does nanopore DNA/RNA sequencing work? n.d.; Accessed: 15 April 2021. Available rom: <u>https://nanoporetech.com/how-it-works</u>.
- 79. Wick RR, Judd LM, Gorrie CL, Holt KE. Completing bacterial genome assemblies with multiplex MinION sequencing. Microb Genom. 2017;3(10):e000132-e.
- George S, Pankhurst L, Hubbard A, Votintseva A, Stoesser N, Sheppard AE, Mathers A, Norris R, Navickaite I, Eaton C, Iqbal Z, Crook DW, Phan HTT. Resolving plasmid structures in *Enterobacteriaceae* using the MinION nanopore sequencer: assessment of MinION and MinION/Illumina hybrid data assembly approaches. Microb Genom. 2017;3(8):e000118-e.
- 81. Gniadkowski M. Evolution of extended-spectrum β-lactamases by mutation. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2008;14:11-32.
- 82. Von Wintersdorff CJH, Penders J, van Niekerk JM, Mills ND, Majumder S, van Alphen LB, Savelkoul PHM, Wolffs PFG. Dissemination of antimicrobial resistance in microbial ecosystems through horizontal gene transfer. Front Microbiol. 2016;7(173).
- 83. Allen HK, Moe LA, Rodbumrer J, Gaarder A, Handelsman J. Functional metagenomics reveals diverse β-lactamases in a remote Alaskan soil. ISME J. 2009;3(2):243-51.
- 84. Bhullar K, Waglechner N, Pawlowski A, Koteva K, Banks ED, Johnston MD, Barton HA, Wright GD. Antibiotic resistance is prevalent in an isolated cave microbiome. PLoS One. 2012;7(4):e34953-e.
- 85. Diaz KS, Rich VI, McLain JE. Searching for antibiotic resistance genes in a pristine arctic wetland. J Contemp Water Res Educ. 2017;160(1):42-59.
- Parvez S, Khan AU. Hospital sewage water: a reservoir for variants of New Delhi metalloβ-lactamase (NDM)- and extended-spectrum β-lactamase (ESBL)-producing *Enterobacteriaceae*. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2018;51(1):82-8.
- 87. Marta P, Lukasz D, Rafał O, Cora C, Magdalena P. Molecular characterization and comparative genomics of IncQ-3 plasmids conferring resistance to various antibiotics isolated from a wastewater treatment plant in Warsaw (Poland). Antibiotics (Basel). 2020;9(613):613-.
- 88. Tesfaye H, Alemayehu H, Desta AF, Eguale T. Antimicrobial susceptibility profile of selected *Enterobacteriaceae* in wastewater samples from health facilities, abattoir, downstream rivers and a WWTP in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. Antimicrob Resist Infect Control. 2019;8(1):134.
- 89. Zhi S, Stothard P, Banting G, Scott C, Huntley K, Ryu K, Otto S, Ashbolt N, Checkley S, Dong T, Ruecker NJ, Neumann NF. Characterization of water treatment-resistant and multidrug-resistant urinary pathogenic *Escherichia coli* in treated wastewater. Water Res. 2020;182.
- 90. Fagerström A, Mölling P, Khan FA, Sundqvist M, Jass J, Söderquist B. Comparative distribution of extended-spectrum beta-lactamase–producing *Escherichia coli* from urine infections and environmental waters. PLoS One. 2019;14(11):e0224861.
- 91. Jørgensen SB, Søraas AV, Arnesen LS, Leegaard TM, Sundsfjord A, Jenum PA. A comparison of extended spectrum β-lactamase producing *Escherichia coli* from clinical, recreational water and wastewater samples associated in time and location. PloS One. 2017;12(10):e0186576.
- 92. MacFadden DR, McGough SF, Fisman D, Santillana M, Brownstein JS. Antibiotic resistance increases with local temperature. Nat Clim Chang. 2018;8(6):510-4.
- 93. Simmering JE, Cavanaugh JE, Polgreen LA, Polgreen PM. Warmer weather as a risk factor for hospitalisations due to urinary tract infections. Epidemiol Infect. 2018;146(3):386-93.
- 94. Chen J, McIlroy SE, Archana A, Baker DM, Panagiotou G. A pollution gradient contributes to the taxonomic, functional, and resistome diversity of microbial communities in marine sediments. Microbiome. 2019;7(1):104.
- 95. Heydari A, Kim ND, Horswell J, Gielen G, Siggins A, Taylor M, Bromhead C, Palmer BR. Co-selection of heavy metal and antibiotic resistance in soil bacteria from agricultural soils in New Zealand. Sustainability. 2022;14(3):1790.
- 96. Seiler C, Berendonk T. Heavy metal driven co-selection of antibiotic resistance in soil and water bodies impacted by agriculture and aquaculture. Front Microbiol. 2012;3.
- 97. Toombs-Ruane LJ, Benschop J, French NP, Biggs PJ, Midwinter AC, Marshall JC, Chan M, Drinković D, Fayaz A, Baker MG, Douwes J, Roberts MG, Burgess SA. Carriage of extended-spectrum-beta-lactamase- and AmpC beta-lactamase-producing *Escherichia*

coli strains from humans and pets in the same households. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2020;86(24):e01613-20.

- 98. Mughini-Gras L, Dorado-García A, van Duijkeren E, van den Bunt G, Dierikx CM, Bonten MJM, Bootsma MCJ, Schmitt H, Hald T, Evers EG, de Koeijer A, van Pelt W, Franz E, Mevius DJ, Heederik DJJ. Attributable sources of community-acquired carriage of *Escherichia coli* containing β-lactam antibiotic resistance genes: a population-based modelling study. Lancet Planet Health. 2019;3(8):e357-e69.
- 99. Riccio ME, Verschuuren T, Conzelmann N, Martak D, Meunier A, Salamanca E, Delgado M, Guther J, Peter S, Paganini J, Martischang R, Sauser J, de Kraker MEA, Cherkaoui A, Fluit AC, Cooper BS, Hocquet D, Kluytmans JAJW, Tacconelli E, Rodriguez-Baño J, Harbarth S, Brossier C, von Dach E, Renzi G, Schrenzel J, Bunk S, Goepel S, Hölzl F, Eib M, Autenrieth IB, Pascual Á, Bertrand X, Scharringa J, Musicha P. Household acquisition and transmission of extended-spectrum β-lactamase (ESBL) -producing *Enterobacteriaceae* after hospital discharge of ESBL-positive index patients. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2021;27(9):1322-9.
- 100. Leverstein-van Hall MA, Dierikx CM, Stuart JC, Voets GM, van den Munckhof MP, van Essen-Zandbergen A, Platteel T, Fluit AC, van de Sande-Bruinsma N, Scharinga J, Bonten MJM, Mevius DJ. Dutch patients, retail chicken meat and poultry share the same ESBL genes, plasmids and strains. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2011;17(6):873-80.
- 101. Lazarus B, Paterson DL, Mollinger JL, Rogers BA. Do human extraintestinal *Escherichia coli* infections resistant to expanded-spectrum cephalosporins originate from food-producing animals? a systematic review. Clin Infect Dis. 2014;60(3):439-52.
- 102. Sivakumar M, Abass G, Vivekanandhan R, Anukampa, Singh DK, Bhilegaonkar K, Kumar S, Grace MR, Dubal Z. Extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL) producing and multidrug-resistant *Escherichia coli* in street foods: a public health concern. J Food Sci Technol. 2021;58(4):1247-61.
- 103. Rasheed MU, Thajuddin N, Ahamed P, Teklemariam Z, Jamil K. Antimicrobial drug resistance in strains of *Escherichia coli* isolated from food sources. Rev Inst Med Trop Sao Paulo. 2014;56(4):341-6.
- 104. Ludden C, Raven KE, Jamrozy D, Gouliouris T, Blane B, Coll F, Goffau Md, Naydenova P, Horner C, Hernandez-Garcia J, Wood P, Hadjirin N, Radakovic M, Brown NM, Holmes M, Parkhill J, Peacock SJ, Sansonetti PJ. One Health genomic surveillance of *Escherichia coli* demonstrates distinct lineages and mobile genetic elements in isolates from humans versus livestock. mBio. 2019;10(1):e02693-18.
- 105. Colosi IA, Baciu AM, Opriș RV, Peca L, Gudat T, Simon LM, Colosi HA, Costache C. Prevalence of ESBL, AmpC and carbapenemase-producing *Enterobacterales* isolated from raw vegetables retailed in Romania. Foods. 2020;9(12):1726.
- 106. Wu G, Day MJ, Mafura MT, Nunez-Garcia J, Fenner JJ, Sharma M, van Essen-Zandbergen A, Rodríguez I, Dierikx C, Kadlec K, Schink A-K, Wain J, Helmuth R, Guerra B, Schwarz S, Threlfall J, Woodward MJ, Woodford N, Coldham N, Mevius D. Comparative analysis of ESBL-positive *Escherichia coli* isolates from animals and humans from the UK, the Netherlands and Germany. PloS One. 2013;8(9):e75392.
- 107. Shnaiderman-Torban A, Steinman A, Meidan G, Paitan Y, Abu Ahmad W, Navon-Venezia S. Petting zoo animals as an emerging reservoir of extended-spectrum β-Lactamase and AmpC-producing *Enterobacteriaceae*. Front Microbiol. 2019;10.
- 108. Formenti N, Calò S, Parisio G, Guarneri F, Birbes L, Pitozzi A, Scali F, Tonni M, Guadagno F, Giovannini S, Salogni C, Ianieri A, Bellini S, Pasquali P, Alborali GL. ESBL/AmpC-producing *Escherichia coli* in wild boar: epidemiology and risk factors. Animals (Basel). 2021;11(7):1855.
- 109. Ben Yahia H, Ben Sallem R, Tayh G, Klibi N, Ben Amor I, Gharsa H, Boudabbous A, Ben Slama K. Detection of CTX-M-15 harboring *Escherichia coli* isolated from wild birds in Tunisia. BMC microbiol. 2018;18(1):26-.
- 110. Benavides JA, Salgado-Caxito M, Opazo-Capurro A, González Muñoz P, Piñeiro A, Otto Medina M, Rivas L, Munita J, Millán J. ESBL-producing *Escherichia coli* carrying CTX-M genes circulating among livestock, dogs, and wild mammals in small-scale farms of central Chile. Antibiotics (Basel). 2021;10(5):510.
- 111. Song J, Oh S-S, Kim J, Park S, Shin J. Clinically relevant extended-spectrum βlactamase-producing *Escherichia coli* isolates from food animals in South Korea. Front Microbiol. 2020;11:604-.

- 112. Geser N, Stephan R, Hächler H. Occurrence and characteristics of extended-spectrum β-lactamase (ESBL) producing *Enterobacteriaceae* in food producing animals, minced meat and raw milk. BMC Vet Res. 2012;8(1):21.
- 113. Literak I, Dolejska M, Radimersky T, Klimes J, Friedman M, Aarestrup FM, Hasman H, Cizek A. Antimicrobial-resistant faecal *Escherichia coli* in wild mammals in central Europe: multiresistant *Escherichia coli* producing extended-spectrum beta-lactamases in wild boars. J Appl Microbiol. 2010;108(5):1702-11.
- 114. Heffernan H, Woodhouse R, Draper J, Ren X. 2016 survey of extended-spectrum βlactamase-producing *Enterobacteriaceae*. Antimicrobial Reference Laboratory and Health Group, Institute of Environmental Science and Research Limited (ESR); 2018.
- 115. World Health Organization. Global priority list of antibiotic-resistant bacteria to guide research, discovery, and development of new antibiotics. World Health Organization; 2017 27 February 2017.
- 116. Blakiston MR, Freeman JT. Population-level exposures associated with MRSA and ESBL-*E. coli* infection across district health boards in Aotearoa New Zealand: an ecological study. N Z Med J. 2020;133(1510):62-9.
- 117. Hapuarachchi IU, Hannaway RF, Roman T, Biswas A, Dyet K, Morgan X, Ussher JE. Genetic evaluation of ESBL-producing *Escherichia coli* urinary isolates in Otago, New Zealand. JAC Antimicrob Resist. 2021;3(4):dlab147.
- 118. Harris PNA, Ben Zakour NL, Roberts LW, Wailan AM, Zowawi HM, Tambyah PA, Lye DC, Jureen R, Lee TH, Yin M, Izharuddin E, Looke D, Runnegar N, Rogers B, Bhally H, Crowe A, Schembri MA, Beatson SA, Paterson DL. Whole genome analysis of cephalosporin-resistant *Escherichia coli* from bloodstream infections in Australia, New Zealand and Singapore: high prevalence of CMY-2 producers and ST131 carrying *bla*_{CTX-M-27}. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2018;73(3):634-42.
- 119. Karkaba A, Grinberg A, Benschop J, Pleydell E. Characterisation of extended-spectrum β-lactamase and AmpC β-lactamase-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* isolated from companion animals in New Zealand. N Z Vet J. 2017;65(2):105-12.
- 120. McMeekin CH, Hill KE, Gibson IR, Bridges JP, Benschop J. Antimicrobial resistance patterns of bacteria isolated from canine urinary samples submitted to a New Zealand veterinary diagnostic laboratory between 2005–2012. N Z Vet J. 2017;65(2):99-104.
- 121. Burgess SA, Aplin J, Biggs PJ, Breckell G, Benschop J, Fayaz A, Toombs-Ruane LJ, Midwinter AC. Characterisation of AmpC and extended-spectrum beta-lactamase producing *E. coli* from New Zealand dairy farms. Int Dairy J. 2021;117:104998.
- 122. Burgess SA, Cookson AL, Brousse L, Ortolani E, Benschop J, Akhter R, Brightwell G, McDougall S. The epidemiology of AmpC-producing *Escherichia coli* isolated from dairy cattle faeces on pasture-fed farms. J Med Microbiol. 2021;70(10).
- 123. Pleydell EJ, Rogers L, Kwan E, French NP. Low levels of antibacterial drug resistance expressed by Gram-negative bacteria isolated from poultry carcasses in New Zealand. N Z Vet J. 2010;58(5):229-36.
- 124. Heffernan H, Wong TL, Lindsay J, Bowen B, Woodhouse R. A baseline survey of antimicrobial resistance in bacteria from selected New Zealand foods, 2009-2010 www.foodsafety.govt.nz/elibrary; 2011.
- 125. Winkworth CL. Antibiotic resistance genes in freshwater biofilms along a whole river. J Water Health. 2013;11(2):186-98.
- 126. Winkworth-Lawrence C, Lange K. Antibiotic resistance genes in freshwater biofilms may reflect influences from high-intensity agriculture. Microb Ecol. 2016;72(4):763-72.
- 127. van Hamelsveld S, Adewale ME, Kurenbach B, Godsoe W, Harding JS, Remus-Emsermann MNP, Heinemann JA. Prevalence of antibiotic-resistant *Escherichia coli* isolated from urban and agricultural streams in Canterbury, New Zealand. FEMS Microbiol Lett. 2019;366(8).
- 128. Nway TN. Extended-spectrum β-lactamase (ESBL) and AmpC β-lactamase (AmpC) producing *Escherichia coli* from Manawatū waterways: Massey University; 2019.
- 129. Burgess SA, Francois M, Midwinter AC, Biggs PJ. Draft genome sequences of seven extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing *Escherichia coli* strains isolated from New Zealand waterways. Microbiol Resour Announc. 2021;10(11):e01445-20.
- 130. Gray HA, Biggs PJ, Midwinter AC, Burgess SA. Genome sequences for extendedspectrum beta-lactamase-producing *Escherichia coli* strains isolated from different water sources. Microbiol Resour Announc. 2021;10(24):e0032821.

- 131. Bruker. MALDI-TOF/TOF n.d.; Accessed: 04 Jun 2022. Available rom: <u>https://www.bruker.com/en/products-and-solutions/mass-spectrometry/maldi-tof.html</u>.
- 132. Babraham Bioinformatics. FastQC Github2020; Accessed: 05 April 2022. Available rom: <u>https://github.com/s-andrews/FastQC</u>.
- 133. Seemann T, Goncalves da Silva A, Bulach D, Schultz M, Kwong J, Howden B. Nullarbor. Github.; Available rom: <u>https://github.com/tseemann/nullarbor</u>.
- 134. Bolger T, Usadel B. Trimmomatic Github2021; Accessed: 20 Jan 22. Available rom: https://github.com/usadellab/Trimmomatic.
- 135. Souvorov A, Agarwala R, Lipman DJ. SKESA: strategic k-mer extension for scrupulous assemblies. Genome Biol. 2018;19(1):153.
- 136. González I, Déjean S, Martin PGP, Baccini A. CCA: An R Package to extend canonical correlation analysis. J Stat Softw. 2008;23(12):1 14.
- 137. Jolley KA, Bray JE, Maiden MCJ. Open-access bacterial population genomics: BIGSdb software, the PubMLST.org website and their applications. Wellcome Open Res. 2018;3:124.
- 138. Forde BM, Ben Zakour NL, Stanton-Cook M, Phan MD, Totsika M, Peters KM, Chan KG, Schembri MA, Upton M, Beatson SA. The complete genome sequence of *Escherichia coli* EC958: a high quality reference sequence for the globally disseminated multidrug resistant *E. coli* O25b:H4-ST131 clone. PLoS One. 2014;9(8):e104400.
- 139. Gurevich A, Saveliev V, Vyahhi N, Tesler G. QUAST: quality assessment tool for genome assemblies. Bioinformatics. 2013;29(8):1072-5.
- 140. Zhang J, Xiong Y, Rogers L, Carter GP, French N. Genome-by-genome approach for fast bacterial genealogical relationship evaluation. Bioinformatics. 2018;34(17):3025-7.
- 141. Camacho C, Coulouris G, Avagyan V, Ma N, Papadopoulos J, Bealer K, Madden TL. BLAST+: architecture and applications. BMC Bioinformatics. 2009;10(1):421.
- 142. Buchfink B, Reuter K, Drost H-G. Sensitive protein alignments at tree-of-life scale using DIAMOND. Nature Methods. 2021;18(4):366-8.
- 143. Letunic I, Bork P. Interactive Tree Of Life (iTOL) v5: an online tool for phylogenetic tree display and annotation. Nucleic Acids Res. 2021;49(W1):W293-W6.
- 144. Croucher NJ, Page AJ, Connor TR, Delaney AJ, Keane JA, Bentley SD, Parkhill J, Harris SR. Rapid phylogenetic analysis of large samples of recombinant bacterial whole genome sequences using Gubbins. Nucleic Acids Res. 2014;43(3):e15-e.
- 145. Roer L, Tchesnokova V, Allesøe R, Muradova M, Chattopadhyay S, Ahrenfeldt J, Thomsen MCF, Lund O, Hansen F, Hammerum AM, Sokurenko E, Hasman H. Development of a web tool for *Escherichia coli* subtyping based on *fimH* alleles. J Clin Microbiol. 2017;55(8):2538-43.
- 146. Bortolaia V, Kaas RS, Ruppe E, Roberts MC, Schwarz S, Cattoir V, Philippon A, Allesoe RL, Rebelo AR, Florensa AF, Fagelhauer L, Chakraborty T, Neumann B, Werner G, Bender JK, Stingl K, Nguyen M, Coppens J, Xavier BB, Malhotra-Kumar S, Westh H, Pinholt M, Anjum MF, Duggett NA, Kempf I, Nykasenoja S, Olkkola S, Wieczorek K, Amaro A, Clemente L, Mossong J, Losch S, Ragimbeau C, Lund O, Aarestrup FM. ResFinder 4.0 for predictions of phenotypes from genotypes. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2020;75(12):3491-500.
- 147. Zankari E, Allesoe R, Joensen KG, Cavaco LM, Lund O, Aarestrup FM. PointFinder: a novel web tool for WGS-based detection of antimicrobial resistance associated with chromosomal point mutations in bacterial pathogens. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2017;72(10):2764-8.
- 148. Nüesch-Inderbinen MT, Kayser FH, Hächler H. Survey and molecular genetics of SHV beta-lactamases in *Enterobacteriaceae* in Switzerland: two novel enzymes, SHV-11 and SHV-12. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1997;41(5):943-9.
- 149. Schürch AC, Arredondo-Alonso S, Willems RJL, Goering RV. Whole genome sequencing options for bacterial strain typing and epidemiologic analysis based on single nucleotide polymorphism versus gene-by-gene-based approaches. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2018;24(4):350-4.
- 150. Roer L, Hansen F, Thomsen MCF, Knudsen JD, Hansen DS, Wang M, Samulioniené J, Justesen US, Røder BL, Schumacher H, Østergaard C, Andersen LP, Dzajic E, Søndergaard TS, Stegger M, Hammerum AM, Hasman H. WGS-based surveillance of third-generation cephalosporin-resistant *Escherichia coli* from bloodstream infections in Denmark. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2017;72(7):1922-9.

- 151. Heisig P. Genetic evidence for a role of *parC* mutations in development of high-level fluoroquinolone resistance in *Escherichia coli*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1996;40(4):879-85.
- 152. Sarowska J, Futoma-Koloch B, Jama-Kmiecik A, Frej-Madrzak M, Ksiazczyk M, Bugla-Ploskonska G, Choroszy-Krol I. Virulence factors, prevalence and potential transmission of extraintestinal pathogenic *Escherichia coli* isolated from different sources: recent reports. Gut Pathog. 2019;11:10-.
- 153. Johnson JR, Porter S, Johnston B, Kuskowski MA, Spurbeck RR, Mobley HLT, Williamson DA. Host characteristics and bacterial traits predict experimental virulence for *Escherichia coli* bloodstream isolates from patients with urosepsis. Open Forum Infect Dis. 2015;2(3):ofv083-ofv.
- 154. Spurbeck RR, Dinh PC, Jr., Walk ST, Stapleton AE, Hooton TM, Nolan LK, Kim KS, Johnson JR, Mobley HLT. *Escherichia coli* isolates that carry *vat, fyuA, chuA,* and *yfcV* efficiently colonize the urinary tract. Infect Immun. 2012;80(12):4115-22.
- 155. Johnson JR, Johnston BD, Porter S, Thuras P, Aziz M, Price LB. Accessory traits and phylogenetic background predict *Escherichia coli* extraintestinal virulence better than does ecological source. J Infect Dis. 2019;219(1):121-32.
- 156. Yuan Q-B, Guo M-T, Yang J. Fate of antibiotic resistant bacteria and genes during wastewater chlorination: implication for antibiotic resistance control. PLoS One. 2015;10(3):e0119403.
- 157. Xu J, Xu Y, Wang H, Guo C, Qiu H, He Y, Zhang Y, Li X, Meng W. Occurrence of antibiotics and antibiotic resistance genes in a sewage treatment plant and its effluent-receiving river. Chemosphere. 2015;119:1379-85.
- 158. McConnell MM, Truelstrup Hansen L, Jamieson RC, Neudorf KD, Yost CK, Tong A. Removal of antibiotic resistance genes in two tertiary level municipal wastewater treatment plants. Sci Total Environ. 2018;643:292-300.
- 159. Pattis I, Weaver L, Burgess S, Ussher JE, Dyet K. Antimicrobial resistance in New Zealand-a One Health perspective. Antibiotics (Basel). 2022;11(6).
- 160. Davis M, Midwinter AC, Cosgrove R, Death RG. Detecting genes associated with antimicrobial resistance and pathogen virulence in three New Zealand rivers. PeerJ. 2021;9:e12440.
- 161. Adekanmbi AO, Akinpelu MO, Olaposi AV, Oyelade AA. Extended spectrum betalactamase encoding gene-fingerprints in multidrug resistant *Escherichia coli* isolated from wastewater and sludge of a hospital treatment plant in Nigeria. Int J Environ Stud. 2021;78(1):140-50.
- 162. Adefisoye MA, Okoh AI. Identification and antimicrobial resistance prevalence of pathogenic *Escherichia coli* strains from treated wastewater effluents in Eastern Cape, South Africa. Microbiologyopen. 2016;5(1):143-51.
- 163. Shaw KJ, Rather PN, Hare RS, Miller GH. Molecular genetics of aminoglycoside resistance genes and familial relationships of the aminoglycoside-modifying enzymes. Microbiol Rev. 1993;57(1):138-63.
- 164. Schousboe MI, Aitken J, Welsh TJ. Increase in antibiotic resistant Escherichia coli in a major New Zealand river: comparison between 2004 and 2012- an interval of 8 years. New Zealand Journal of Medical Laboratory Science. 2015;69(1):10-4.
- 165. van Hamelsveld S, Ferguson GC, Kurenbach B, Paull DJ, Weepu I, Heinemann JA. Draft genome sequences of 15 multidrug-resistant *Escherichia coli* strains isolated from indigenous foods and food-gathering sites in Aotearoa, New Zealand. Microbiol Resour Announc. 2022;11(5):e0115821.
- 166. Liakopoulos A, Mevius D, Ceccarelli D. A review of SHV extended-spectrum βlactamases: neglected yet ubiquitous. Front Microbiol. 2016;7.
- 167. Pitout J, DeVinney R. *Escherichia coli* ST131: a multidrug-resistant clone primed for global domination F1000Res. 2017;6(195).
- 168. Giufrè M, Mazzolini E, Cerquetti M, Brusaferro S, Accogli M, Agnoletti F, Agodi A, Alborali GL, Arghittu M, Auxilia F, Barchitta M, Bosco N, Camporese A, Carfora V, Collini L, D'Agaro P, De Rosa R, Formenti N, Franco A, Koncan R, Lanzafame P, Mazzariol A, Moschioni C, Pane S, Putignani L, Thoma C. Extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing *Escherichia coli* from extraintestinal infections in humans and from food-producing animals in Italy: a 'One Health' study. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2021;58(5):106433.
- 169. Day MJ, Rodríguez I, van Essen-Zandbergen A, Dierikx C, Kadlec K, Schink A-K, Wu G, Chattaway MA, DoNascimento V, Wain J, Helmuth R, Guerra B, Schwarz S, Threlfall J,

Woodward MJ, Coldham N, Mevius D, Woodford N. Diversity of STs, plasmids and ESBL genes among *Escherichia coli* from humans, animals and food in Germany, the Netherlands and the UK. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2016;71(5):1178-82.

- 170. Manges AR, Geum HM, Guo A, Edens TJ, Fibke CD, Pitout JDD. Global extraintestinal pathogenic *Escherichia coli* (ExPEC) lineages. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2019;32(3):e00135-18.
- 171. Hooban B, Fitzhenry K, O'Connor L, Miliotis G, Joyce A, Chueiri A, Farrell ML, DeLappe N, Tuohy A, Cormican M, Morris D. A longitudinal survey of antibiotic-resistant *Enterobacterales* in the Irish environment, 2019–2020. Sci Total Environ. 2022;828:154488.
- 172. van der Zwaluw K, Witteveen S, Wielders L, van Santen M, Landman F, de Haan A, Schouls LM, Bosch T, Cohen Stuart JWT, Melles DC, van Dijk K, Visser CE, Notermans DW, van Ogtrop ML, Werdmuller BFM, van Hees BC, Kluytmans JAJW, van den Bijllaardt W, Kraan EM, van der Linden MPM, Mattsson EE, Sebens FW, de Jong E, Frénay HME, Maraha B, van Griethuysen AJ, van Asselt GJ, Demeulemeester A, Wintermans BB, van Trijp M, Ott A, Bathoorn E, Lokate M, Sinnige JC, de Brauwer EIGB, Stals FS, Silvis W, Bakker LJ, Dorigo-Zetsma JW, Ridwan B, Waar K, Bernards AT, van Mens SP, Roescher N, Nabuurs-Franssen MH, Wertheim H, Schülin T, Diederen BMW, Bode L, van Rijn M, Dinant S, Pontesilli O, de Man P, Leversteijn-van Hall MA, van Elzakker EPM, Muller AE, Renders NH, van Dam DW, Buiting AGM, Vlek ALM, Reuland A, Frakking FNJ, Overdevest ITMA, Bosboom RW, Trienekens TAM, Bruins MJ, Wolfhagen MJHM. Molecular characteristics of carbapenemase-producing *Enterobacterales* in the Netherlands; results of the 2014–2018 national laboratory surveillance. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2020;26(10):1412.e7-.e12.
- 173. Zhou Z, Alikhan NF, Mohamed K, Fan Y, Achtman M. The EnteroBase user's guide, with case studies on *Salmonella* transmissions, *Yersinia pestis* phylogeny, and *Escherichia* core genomic diversity. Genome Res. 2020;30(1):138-52.
- 174. EnteroBase. Accessed: 24 May 2022. Available rom: https://enterobase.warwick.ac.uk/.
- 175. Bosch T, Lutgens SPM, Hermans MHA, Wever PC, Schneeberger PM, Renders NHM, Leenders ACAP, Kluytmans JAJW, Schoffelen A, Notermans D, Witteveen S, Bathoorn E, Schouls LM. Outbreak of NDM-1-producing *Klebsiella pneumoniae* in a Dutch hospital, with interspecies transfer of the resistance plasmid and unexpected occurrence in unrelated health care centers. J Clin Microbiol. 2017;55(8):2380-90.
- 176. Zurfluh K, Hächler H, Nüesch-Inderbinen M, Stephan R. Characteristics of extendedspectrum β-lactamase- and carbapenemase-producing *Enterobacteriaceae* isolates from rivers and lakes in Switzerland. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2013;79(9):3021-6.
- 177. Truong DTQ, Hounmanou YMG, Dang STT, Olsen JE, Truong GTH, Tran NT, Scheutz F, Dalsgaard A. Genetic comparison of ESBL-Producing *Escherichia coli* from workers and pigs at vietnamese pig farms. Antibiotics (Basel). 2021;10(10).
- 178. Muller A, Gbaguidi-Haore H, Cholley P, Hocquet D, Sauget M, Bertrand X. Hospitaldiagnosed infections with *Escherichia coli* clonal group ST131 are mostly acquired in the community. Sci Rep. 2021;11(1):5702.
- 179. Li D, Reid CJ, Kudinha T, Jarocki VM, Djordjevic SP. Genomic analysis of trimethoprimresistant extraintestinal pathogenic *Escherichia coli* and recurrent urinary tract infections. Microb Genom. 2020;6(12).
- Gaviria LP, Montsant L, Azuaje C, González-Díaz A, Horcajada JP, Limón E, Viñas M, Espinal P, Fusté E. A descriptive analysis of urinary ESBL-producing-*Escherichia coli* in Cerdanya hospital. Microorganisms. 2022;10(3):488.
- 181. Alghoribi MF, Gibreel TM, Farnham G, Al Johani SM, Balkhy HH, Upton M. Antibioticresistant ST38, ST131 and ST405 strains are the leading uropathogenic *Escherichia coli* clones in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2015;70(10):2757-62.
- 182. Matsui Y, Hu Y, Rubin J, de Assis RS, Suh J, Riley LW. Multilocus sequence typing of *Escherichia coli* isolates from urinary tract infection patients and from fecal samples of healthy subjects in a college community. Microbiologyopen. 2020;9(6):1225-33.
- 183. Pitout JDD, Peirano G, Chen L, DeVinney R, Matsumura Y. *Escherichia coli* ST1193: Following in the Footsteps of *E. coli* ST131. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2022:e0051122.
- 184. Gibreel TM, Dodgson AR, Cheesbrough J, Fox AJ, Bolton FJ, Upton M. Population structure, virulence potential and antibiotic susceptibility of uropathogenic *Escherichia coli* from Northwest England. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2010;67(2):346-56.

- 185. Riley LW. Pandemic lineages of extraintestinal pathogenic *Escherichia coli*. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2014;20(5):380-90.
- 186. Roer L, Overballe-Petersen S, Hansen F, Schønning K, Wang M, Røder BL, Hansen DS, Justesen US, Andersen LP, Fulgsang-Damgaard D, Hopkins KL, Woodford N, Falgenhauer L, Chakraborty T, Samuelsen Ø, Sjöström K, Johannesen TB, Ng K, Nielsen J, Ethelberg S, Stegger M, Hammerum AM, Hasman H. *Escherichia coli* sequence type 410 is causing new international high-risk clones. mSphere. 2018;3(4):e00337-18.
- 187. Schaufler K, Semmler T, Wieler LH, Trott DJ, Pitout J, Peirano G, Bonnedahl J, Dolejska M, Literak I, Fuchs S, Ahmed N, Grobbel M, Torres C, McNally A, Pickard D, Ewers C, Croucher NJ, Corander J, Guenther S. Genomic and functional analysis of emerging virulent and multidrug-resistant *Escherichia coli* lineage sequence type 648. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2019;63(6):e00243-19.
- 188. Devanga Ragupathi NK, Veeraraghavan B, Muthuirulandi Sethuvel DP, Anandan S, Vasudevan K, Neeravi AR, Daniel JLK, Sathyendra S, Iyadurai R, Mutreja A. First Indian report on genome-wide comparison of multidrug-resistant *Escherichia coli* from blood stream infections. PLoS One. 2020;15(2):e0220428.
- 189. Salgado-Caxito M, Benavides JA, Adell AD, Paes AC, Moreno-Switt AI. Global prevalence and molecular characterization of extended-spectrum β-lactamase producing-*Escherichia coli* in dogs and cats - a scoping review and meta-analysis. One Health. 2021;12:100236.
- 190. The Agricultural Compounds and Veterinary Medicines Team. 2019 Antibiotic agricultural compound sales analysis. <u>https://www.mpi.govt.nz/animals/veterinary-medicines-acvm/antimicrobial-resistance/</u>; 2021. New Zealand Food Safety Technical Paper No: 2021/19.
- 191. The Agricultural Compounds and Veterinary Medicines Team. Antibiotic sales analysis 2018. <u>https://www.mpi.govt.nz/animals/veterinary-medicines-acvm/antimicrobial-</u> resistance/; 2020. New Zealand Food Safety Technical Paper No: 2020/24.
- 192. Williamson D, Roos R, Verrall A. Antibiotic consumption in New Zealand, 2006-2014. The Institute of Environmental Science and Research Ltd. Porirua, New Zealand.: The Institute of Environmental Science and Research Ltd. Porirua, New Zealand.; 2016.
- 193. Falgenhauer L, zur Nieden A, Harpel S, Falgenhauer J, Domann E. Clonal CTX-M-15producing *Escherichia coli* ST-949 are present in German surface water. Front Microbiol. 2021;12.
- 194. Díaz-Gavidia C, Barría C, Rivas L, García P, Alvarez FP, González-Rocha G, Opazo-Capurro A, Araos R, Munita JM, Cortes S, Olivares-Pacheco J, Adell AD, Moreno-Switt AI. Isolation of ciprofloxacin and ceftazidime-resistant Enterobacterales from vegetables and river water is strongly associated with the season and the sample type. Front Microbiol. 2021;12:604567.

Appendices

Appendix 1 – R code used for isolate selction and figure generation

```
A1.1 Clinical isolate selection for sequencing
```

```
# selection of isolates from all available
Total <- read.csv("~/Clinical/Total.csv")</pre>
Tot<-Total[c(1:291), c(1:2)]
index_Tot<-sample(1:nrow(Total), size = 178, replace = FALSE)</pre>
S from total<-Tot[index Tot, ]</pre>
write.csv(S_from_total, "~/Clinical/Clinical_selection/Subset_from_total.csv
")
# selection of the isolates from the same months as environmental samples wer
e collected
Months <- read.csv("~/Clinical_selection_all/Months.csv")</pre>
sample_months<-Months[c(1:236), c(1:2)]</pre>
index_sample_months<-sample(1:nrow(sample_months), size = 178, replace = FALS
E)
S only sample month<-sample months[index sample months, ]</pre>
write.csv(S only sample month, "~/Clinical/Clinical selection/Subset only sam
ple month.csv")
# compiling different time frames to determine which one is best for isolate
selection
# libraries
library("tidyverse")
library("fs")
# setwd
setwd("~/Clinical/Clinical_selection")
data_dir <- getwd()</pre>
# Load source data
baseData <- read_csv("../Total.csv", col_names = TRUE, na = c("", "NA"))</pre>
baseData <- as_tibble(baseData) %>% mutate(sampleDate = str_c(Isolate, DatePr
ocessed, sep = "_"))
head(baseData)
# Load in files
csv_files <- fs::dir_ls(data_dir, regexp = "\\.csv$")</pre>
csv_files
df <- csv_files %>% map_dfr(read_csv, .id = "source") %>% as_tibble() %>% sel
ect(-DateProcessed)
head(df)
df = df %>% mutate(file = str_remove(source, "C:/Users/holly/Documents/Clinic
al/Clinical selection/")) %>%
mutate(file = str remove(file, ".csv"))
```

```
# compiling all csv files into one
baseData2 <- baseData %>% full_join(df, by = "Isolate") %>% select(-source)
final_data <- spread(baseData2, file, Isolate) %>% arrange(sampleDate)
colnames(final_data)[ncol(final_data)] <- "notSelected"
write_tsv(final_data, "sortedByCategories.txt")</pre>
```

A1.2 Enviromental dendrogram for selection of isolates for sequencing

```
# data
SB <- read.csv("~/SB_Final.csv")
str(SB)
data2<-SB[, -c(1,1)]</pre>
```

```
# making and plotting dendrogram
dd<-dist(scale(data2), method = "euclidean")
hc_SB<-hclust(dd, method = "ward.D2")
plot(hc)
plot(hc, labels = SB$EnvIsolateID, hang = -1, cex = 0.7, xlab = "Isolate", ma
in = "Sequencing selection")
```

```
write(hc2Newick(hc_SB),file="~/hc_SB.newick")
```

A1.3 Figure 3.1 overlay plot code

Plate_counts <- read.csv("C:/Users/holly/Downloads/1ml_plate_counts.csv")</pre>

```
# making the dates factors
str(Plate_counts)
Plate_counts$Month.. <- factor(Plate_counts$Month.., levels=c("18-Aug-19", "2
2-Sep-19", "1-Oct-19", "17-Nov-19", "16-Dec-19", "12-Jan-20", "10-Feb-20", "8
-Mar-20", "1-Apr-20", "1-May-20", "1-Jun-20", "19-Jul-20", "17-Aug-20", "14-S
ep-20", "12-Oct-20", "4-Nov-20", "2-Dec-20", "14-Jan-21"))</pre>
```

```
# making the intervals for the x-axis true to time
dmy("18-Aug-19", "22-Sep-19", "1-Oct-19", "17-Nov-19", "16-Dec-19", "12-Jan-2
0", "10-Feb-20", "8-Mar-20", "1-Apr-20", "1-May-20", "1-Jun-20", "19-Jul-20",
"17-Aug-20", "14-Sep-20", "12-Oct-20", "4-Nov-20", "2-Dec-20", "14-Jan-21")
# This sets the labels of the timepoints and keeps them true to time
Plate_counts$Month..<- dmy("18-Aug-19", "22-Sep-19", "1-Oct-19", "17-Nov-19",
"16-Dec-19", "12-Jan-20", "10-Feb-20", "8-Mar-20", "1-Apr-20", "1-May-20", "1
-Jun-20", "19-Jul-20", "17-Aug-20", "14-Sep-20", "12-Oct-20", "4-Nov-20", "2-
Dec-20", "14-Jan-21")
```

doubled y-axis plot

```
ggplot(data = Plate_counts, aes(Month.., Average..CFU.ml.., group = 1))+
  geom_point(aes(y = Average..CFU.ml.., color = "Average number of cfu/ml"),
size = 3) +
  geom point(aes(y = Rainfall.Cumulative.5.days..mm..., color = "Cumulative r
ainfall over 5 days (mm)"), size = 3) +
  geom_line(aes(y = Average..CFU.ml.., color = "Average number of cfu/ml"), 1
inetype = "dashed", size = 0.5) +
  geom_line(aes(y = Rainfall.Cumulative.5.days..mm..., color = "Cumulative ra
infall over 5 days (mm)"), linetype = "dashed", size = 0.5) +
  theme minimal()+
  theme(panel.grid.minor = element blank())+
  scale_color_manual(values=c("#fc8d62", "#8da0cb", "#66c2a5"))+
  scale_x_continuous(breaks=Plate_counts$Month.., labels=c("18-Aug-19", "22-S
ep-19", "1-Oct-19", "17-Nov-19", "16-Dec-19", "12-Jan-20", "10-Feb-20", "8-Ma
r-20", "1-Apr-20", "1-May-20", "1-Jun-20", "19-Jul-20", "17-Aug-20", "14-Sep-
20", "12-Oct-20", "4-Nov-20", "2-Dec-20", "14-Jan-21")) +
  scale_y_continuous(
    name = ("Average number of cfu/ml"),
    sec.axis = sec_axis(~ . * 1 , name = "Cumulative rainfall over 5 days (m
m)"),
    limits = c(0, 100))+
  labs(x= "Sample collection date", y="counts", colour= "Legend") +
  labs(caption="Sample collection date") +
  theme(plot.caption = element_text(hjust=0.5, vjust = -12,size=rel(1.5))) +
  theme(
    legend.position = c(.10, .95),
    legend.justification = c("left", "top"),
    legend.box.just = "right",
    legend.margin = margin(6, 6, 6, 6)
  ) +
  theme(axis.text.x = element_text(angle = 45, hjust = 1))
# Saving the plot in a wider format
ggsave("Figure_3.1.png", width=12)
```

A1.4 Figure 3.3 upset plot code

```
# reading in the data
FULL <- read.csv("C:/Users/holly/Downloads/FULL (1).csv")
View(Full) #checking that the correct data is loaded
str(Full) # structure of the variables, seeing that there is the binary 0,1 m
atrix
# creationing remove used for the artibiotic labels</pre>
```

```
# specifying names used for the antibiotic labels
antibiotics <- c("CTX", "CAZ", "TS", "GM", "T", "CIP", "NI", "S", "FOX", "C")
names(antibiotics) <- antibiotics</pre>
```

constructing the plot with ggplot2

upset(

```
FULL,
 antibiotics,
  name = "Resistance combinations of the ten antibiotics",
  base annotations=list(
    'Intersection size'=intersection size(
     counts=FALSE,
     mapping=aes(fill=Site)
    )
   + geom bar(stat="identity", colour="black")
   + vlab('Number of isolates')
   + labs(fill = "Site") +
      scale_y_continuous(breaks = c(0, 2, 4, 6, 8, 10, 12, 14, 16, 18, 20))
 ),
 width_ratio=0.1,
 stripes='white'
) & scale_fill_manual(values = c("#882255","#88ccee", "#44aa99", "#DDCC77", "
#cc6677"))
ggsave("Figure_3.3.png", width=10)
```

```
#export as 1000 x 813 or similar (updates automatically)
```

A1.5 Figure 4.3 alluvial plot code

```
# libraries
library(ggplot2)
library(gplots)
install.packages("devtools")
devtools::install_github("erblast/easyalluvial")
library("alluvial")
library(ggalluvial)
require(easyalluvial)
# read in the data
ST by date 28Apr22 <- read.csv("C:/Users/holly/Downloads/ST by date 28Apr22.c
sv")
# formatting data
ST_by_date_28Apr22$Date<- as.factor(ST_by_date_28Apr22$Date, levels=c("Sep-19</pre>
", "Nov-19", "Dec-19", "Jan-20", "Feb-20", "Mar-20", "Jul-20", "Aug-20", "Sep
-20", "Oct-20", "Nov-20", "Dec-20", "Jan-21"))
is_alluvia_form(as.data.frame(ST_by_date_28Apr22), axes = 1, silent = TRUE)
ST_by_date_28Apr22$ST<- factor(ST_by_date_28Apr22$ST, levels=c("10", "12", "3</pre>
8","69", "127", "131", "219","542","648","998","1177","1193","1722","7476","S
ingleton"))
# run again
ST_by_date_28Apr22$Date<- factor(ST_by_date_28Apr22$Date, levels=c("Sep-19",</pre>
"Oct-19","Nov-19", "Dec-19", "Jan-20", "Feb-20", "Mar-20", "Apr-20", "May-20
  "Jun-20", "Jul-20", "Aug-20", "Sep-20", "Oct-20", "Nov-20", "Dec-20", "Jan-
21"))
# plot
ggplot(data = ST_by_date_28Apr22,
       aes(x = Date, stratum = Count, alluvium = ST,
          y = Count, label = Count)) +
 geom_alluvium(aes(fill = ST)) +
```

```
theme_minimal()+
  scale_x_discrete(limits = c("Sep-19", "Oct-19", "Nov-19", "Dec-19", "Jan-20
", "Feb-20", "Mar-20", "Apr-20", "May-20", "Jun-20", "Jul-20", "Aug-20", "Sep-
20", "Oct-20", "Nov-20", "Dec-20", "Jan-21"), expand = c(.05, .05)) +
scale_fill_manual(values = c("#68affc", "#1c5872", "#7ee8c0", "#16894a", "#
a9d541", "#ec102f", "#2af385", "#683d0d", "#fbbd13", "#972554", "#f4b6c7", "#
9f66ed", "#64903a", "#340785", "#ed4b04"), na.value = NA) +
scale_color_manual(values = c("#68affc", "#1c5872", "#7ee8c0", "#16894a", "
#a9d541", "#ec102f", "#2af385", "#683d0d", "#fbbd13", "#972554", "#f4b6c7", "
#9f66ed", "#64903a", "#340785", "#ed4b04")) +
   geom_vline(xintercept = 8, size=1, colour = "#57504d") +
  geom_vline(xintercept = 10, size=1, colour = "#57504d") +
  annotate(
"text", x = 9.0, y = 20, angle = 50, family = "Poppins", size = 3, color
= "gray20", lineheight = .9,
     label = "No samples collected, \n New Zealand \n Government-imposed \n CO
VID-19 restrictions ") +
  geom_vline(xintercept = 2, size=1, colour = "#57504d") +
   annotate(
     "text", x = 2.3, y = 6.0, angle = 90, family = "Poppins", size = 3, color
= "gray20", lineheight = .9,
    label = "No samples collected \n October 2019 due to bad weather") +
  geom_segment(mapping=aes(x=8.1, y=14, xend=9.9, yend=14), arrow=arrow(ends=
'both'), size=0.8, color="#57504d")
```

```
ggsave("Figure_4.3.png", width=12)
```

List of ESBL producing *E. coli* clinical isolates available to select for sequencing, previously sequenced isolates had been removed from the list. Columns display when the isolate was received in relation to when the environmental sample was collected.

<u>Key</u>

- One_week_after = clinical isolate received within one week after environmental sample collection date
- One_week_before = clinical isolate received within one week before the environmental sample collection date
- Subset_from_total = 178 randomly sampled without replacement from the total number of clinical ESBL producing *E. coli* isolates available for sequencing
- Subset_only_sample_month = 178 randomly sampled without replacement from the clinical ESBL producing *E. coli* isolates available for sequencing that were received within the month that an environmental sample was collected.
- Two_weeks_after = clinical isolate received within two weeks after environmental sample collection date
- Two_weeks_before = clinical isolate received within two weeks before the environmental sample collection date

Date Processed	Isolate ID	One_w eek_aft er	One_w eek_be fore	Subset _from_ total	Subset _only_ sample _mont h	Two_w eeks_a fter	Two_w eeks_b efore	Not Selecte d
5-Aug-19	EH0002a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
5-Aug-19	EH0003a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
5-Aug-19	EH0006a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
5-Aug-19	EH0007a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
13-Aug-19	EH0009a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
13-Aug-19	EH0010a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
21-Aug-19	EH0012a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
21-Aug-19	EH0013a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
21-Aug-19	EH0014a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
27-Aug-19	EH0016a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
27-Aug-19	EH0018a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
2-Sep-19	EH0019a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
2-Sep-19	EH0020a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	NA

• Not Selected = isolates that were not sampled or within the date range selected

2-Sep-19	EH0022a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
9-Sep-19	EH0024a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
9-Sep-19	EH0025a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
9-Sep-19	EH0026a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
9-Sep-19	EH0027a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
19-Sep-19	EH0029a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
19-Sep-19	EH0031a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
19-Sep-19	EH0033a	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
19-Sep-19	EH0034a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
19-Sep-19	EH0035a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
19-Sep-19	EH0036a	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
19-Sep-19	EH0037a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
23-Sep-19	EH0038a	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	NA
23-Sep-19	EH0040a	YES	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA
23-Sep-19	EH0041a	YES	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA
23-Sep-19	EH0043a	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	NA
30-Sep-19	EH0044a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
30-Sep-19	EH0046a	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA
30-Sep-19	EH0047a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
30-Sep-19	EH0049a	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA
8-Oct-19	EH0052a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
8-Oct-19	EH0053a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
8-Oct-19	EH0054a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
8-Oct-19	EH0055a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
8-Oct-19	EH0056a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
8-Oct-19	EH0057a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
14-Oct-19	EH0059a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
14-Oct-19	EH0060a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
14-Oct-19	EH0062a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
14-Oct-19	EH0065a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
14-Oct-19	EH0066a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
21-Oct-19	EH0069a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
21-Oct-19	EH0070a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
21-Oct-19	EH0072a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
21-Oct-19	EH0073a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
21-Oct-19	EH0074a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
21-Oct-19	EH0075a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
21-Oct-19	EH0076a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
21-Oct-19	EH0077a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
29-Oct-19	EH0079a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
29-Oct-19	EH0080a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
29-Oct-19	EH0081a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
4-Nov-19	EH0083a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA

4-Nov-19	EH0084a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
4-Nov-19	EH0085a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
4-Nov-19	EH0086a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
12-Nov-19	EH0088a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
12-Nov-19	EH0089a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
12-Nov-19	EH0090a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
19-Nov-19	EH0093a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
19-Nov-19	EH0094a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
19-Nov-19	EH0095a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
19-Nov-19	EH0096a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
19-Nov-19	EH0097a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
25-Nov-19	EH0100a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
25-Nov-19	EH0102a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
2-Dec-19	EH0105a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
2-Dec-19	EH0107a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
11-Dec-19	EH0109a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Dec-19	EH0111a	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
11-Dec-19	EH0112a	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
11-Dec-19	EH0113a	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
11-Dec-19	EH0114a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
16-Dec-19	EH0115a	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	NA
16-Dec-19	EH0116a	YES	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA
16-Dec-19	EH0118a	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	NA
16-Dec-19	EH0119a	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	YES	NA
16-Dec-19	EH0120a	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	NA
16-Dec-19	EH0121a	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	NA
16-Dec-19	EH0123a	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	YES	NA
9-Jan-20	EH0124a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
9-Jan-20	EH0126a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
9-Jan-20	EH0127a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
9-Jan-20	EH0128a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
9-Jan-20	EH0129a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
9-Jan-20	EH0130a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
13-Jan-20	EH0133a	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	NA
13-Jan-20	EH0134a	YES	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA
13-Jan-20	EH0135a	YES	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0136a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0137a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0138a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0139a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0140a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0141a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0142a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA

22-Jan-20	EH0143a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0144a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0145a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0146a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0147a	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0148a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
22-Jan-20	EH0149a	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA
28-Jan-20	EH0151a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
28-Jan-20	EH0153a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
28-Jan-20	EH0154a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0155a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0156a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0160a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0161a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0162a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0163a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0164a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0165a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0167a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0168a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
2-Feb-20	EH0169a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
18-Feb-20	EH0171a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
18-Feb-20	EH0172a	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA
18-Feb-20	EH0174a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
18-Feb-20	EH0175a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
24-Feb-20	EH0176a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
24-Feb-20	EH0177a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
24-Feb-20	EH0178a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
24-Feb-20	EH0179a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
24-Feb-20	EH0180a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
24-Feb-20	EH0181a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
24-Feb-20	EH0182a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
24-Feb-20	EH0184a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
2-Mar-20	EH0187a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Mar-20	EH0188a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Mar-20	EH0189a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Mar-20	EH0190a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Mar-20	EH0191a	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
2-Mar-20	EH0192a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
9-Mar-20	EH0193a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
16-Mar-20	EH0205a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
16-Mar-20	EH0206a	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA
16-Mar-20	EH0208a	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA

16-Mar-20	EH0210a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
16-Mar-20	EH0212a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
17-Jun-20	EH0213a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
17-Jun-20	EH0214a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
17-Jun-20	EH0215a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
17-Jun-20	EH0216a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
17-Jun-20	EH0217a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
17-Jun-20	EH0220a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
17-Jun-20	EH0224a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
17-Jun-20	EH0229a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
17-Jun-20	EH0230a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
26-Jun-20	EH0231a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
26-Jun-20	EH0232a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
26-Jun-20	EH0233a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
26-Jun-20	EH0235a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
26-Jun-20	EH0237a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
26-Jun-20	EH0238a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
26-Jun-20	EH0239a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
26-Jun-20	EH0240a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
29-Jun-20	EH0241a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
29-Jun-20	EH0242a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
29-Jun-20	EH0243a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
29-Jun-20	EH0244a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
29-Jun-20	EH0248a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
6-Jul-20	EH0251a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
6-Jul-20	EH0254a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
6-Jul-20	EH0255a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
6-Jul-20	EH0256a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0257a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0258a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0259a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0260a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0261a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0262a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0263a	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0264a	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0265a	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0267a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0268a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0269a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0270a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0271a	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA
21-Jul-20	EH0272a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA

21-Jul-20	EH0275a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
28-Jul-20	EH0277a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
3-Aug-20	EH0279a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
3-Aug-20	EH0280a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
3-Aug-20	EH0282a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0283a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0284a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0285a	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES
31-Aug-20	EH0286a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0287a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0288a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0290a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0292a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0293a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0294a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0295a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0296a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0297a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0298a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0299a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0300a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
31-Aug-20	EH0301a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
8-Sep-20	EH0303a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
8-Sep-20	EH0304a	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
8-Sep-20	EH0306a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
8-Sep-20	EH0307a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
8-Sep-20	EH0308a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
14-Sep-20	EH0310a	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	NA
28-Sep-20	EH0313a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	NA
28-Sep-20	EH0314a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
28-Sep-20	EH0315a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	NA
28-Sep-20	EH0316a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	NA
28-Sep-20	EH0317a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA
28-Sep-20	EH0318a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	NA
28-Sep-20	EH0319a	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	NA
14-Oct-20	EH0321a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
14-Oct-20	EH0322a	YES	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA
14-Oct-20	EH0323a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
14-Oct-20	EH0324a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
20-Oct-20	EH0327a	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA
20-Oct-20	EH0328a	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA
20-Oct-20	EH0329a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
20-Oct-20	EH0330a	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA

20-Oct-20	EH0331a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
20-Oct-20	EH0332a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
28-Oct-20	EH0333a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
28-Oct-20	EH0334a	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
28-Oct-20	EH0335a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
28-Oct-20	EH0337a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Nov-20	EH0339a	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
2-Nov-20	EH0340a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Nov-20	EH0344a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
2-Nov-20	EH0345a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
9-Nov-20	EH0346a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
9-Nov-20	EH0347a	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA
9-Nov-20	EH0348a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
9-Nov-20	EH0350a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
9-Nov-20	EH0353a	YES	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA
16-Nov-20	EH0354a	NA	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA
23-Nov-20	EH0356a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
23-Nov-20	EH0357a	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0358a	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0359a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0361a	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0362a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0363a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0364a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0365a	NA	YES	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0366a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0367a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0368a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
30-Nov-20	EH0369a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
7-Dec-20	EH0370a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
7-Dec-20	EH0371a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
7-Dec-20	EH0373a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
7-Dec-20	EH0374a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
7-Dec-20	EH0375a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
7-Dec-20	EH0376a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
14-Dec-20	EH0377a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
14-Dec-20	EH0378a	NA	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
14-Dec-20	EH0379a	NA	NA	NA	NA	YES	NA	NA
14-Dec-20	EH0381a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
14-Dec-20	EH0382a	NA	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0383a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0384a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0386a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA

11-Jan-21	EH0387a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0388a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0389a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0391a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0392a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0393a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0394a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0395a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0396a	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
11-Jan-21	EH0397a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
12-Jan-21	EH0398a	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
12-Jan-21	EH0401a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
12-Jan-21	EH0402a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
12-Jan-21	EH0404a	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
12-Jan-21	EH0406a	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA	YES	NA
12-Jan-21	EH0407a	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA
12-Jan-21	EH0409a	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	YES	NA
18-Jan-21	EH0410a	YES	NA	NA	YES	YES	NA	NA
18-Jan-21	EH0413a	YES	NA	YES	NA	YES	NA	NA
18-Jan-21	EH0414a	YES	NA	YES	YES	YES	NA	NA

Dendrogram of the environmental ESBL producing *E. coli* isolates available for selection for sequencing. The dendrogram was constructed based of antibiotic resistance profiles recorded from the disc diffusion tests which are displayed in Appendix 5. The red line on the dendrogram was used to assist me in picking an isolate from each cluster.



Sequencing selection

The version numbers used for any R code and the software used for genomic analysis of the isolates.

Software	Version	Software	Version
R software	4.1.2	Newick-Utils	1.6
R library "tidyverse"	1.3.1	Nullarbor 2	2.0.20191013
R library "ggplot2"	3.3.5	Prokka	1.14.6
R library "lubridate"	1.8.0	Quast	5.0.2
R library "ggalluvial"	0.12.3	ResFinder	4.0
R library	0.3.0	Roary	3.13.0
"easyalluvial"			
R library "alluvial"	0.1-2	SAMtools	1.12
R library "fs"	1.5.0	SKESA	2.4.0
R library	1.3.1	Shovill	1.1.0
"ComplexUpset"			
R library "gplots"	3.1.1	Snippy	4.6.0
R library	1.1-2	SPAdes	3.14.1
"RColorBrewer"			
R library "devtools"	2.4.2	SplitTree	5.3.0
BiocManager	1.30.16	Trimmomatic	0.39
Abricate	1.0.1	seqret	(unable to determine
			version)
BWA MEM	0.7.17-r1188	seqtk	1.3-r106
Centrifuge	1.0.4	snp-dists	0.8.2
Fast-GeP	1.0.2	Pointfinder	3.0
FastQC	0.11.9	Pointfinder	March 2022
		database	
FastTree	2.1.10 Double	VFDB	March 2021
	precision (No SSE3)		
Fine True en	and 2.1.11		
Fimilyper	1.0	IVIALDI-TOF	2.4
FreeDayes Cubbing	1.3.5		3.4
Gubbins	2.3.1	Biotyper compass	4.1.100
lQtree	2.1.4-Deta COVID-	Database	Revision C March
	hit huilt lun 24 2021		2019
iTol	6 5 7		
Kraken	1 1 1		
	5 3 2115 0		
Reviewer	5.5.2115.0		
MLST	2.19.0		
MegaHit	1.2.9		

The table below outlines *E. coli* isolates collected from Medlab Central that tested positive for ESBL production. Zone diameters from the double-disc diffusion test are included, -1 is indicative of the positive result.

Clinical IsolateID	Date Processed	Sample Type	ESBL_CTXz1	ESBL_CTXz2	ESBL_CTXdiff	ESBL_CTX	ESBL_CAZz1	ESBL_CAZz2	ESBL_CAZdiff	ESBL_CAZ
EH0001a	5-Aug-19	Urine	10.6	31.0	20.3	-1	18.9	27.6	8.7	-1
EH0002a	5-Aug-19	Urine	8.4	29.7	21.3	-1	16.0	26.3	10.3	-1
EH0003a	5-Aug-19	Urine	17.6	28.5	10.9	-1	26.3	27.1	0.8	
EH0006a	5-Aug-19	Urine	8.6	24.4	15.8	-1	20.3	24.1	3.8	
EH0007a	5-Aug-19	Urine	15.4	30.7	15.2	-1	20.8	27.8	7.0	-1
EH0008a	13-Aug-19	Urine	17.5	30.2	12.7	-1	19.0	27.2	8.2	-1
EH0009a	13-Aug-19	Urine	10.1	30.6	20.6	-1	17.1	27.8	10.7	-1
EH0010a	13-Aug-19	Urine	19.6	30.1	10.5	-1	27.7	27.6	-0.1	
EH0011a	21-Aug-19	Urine	17.2	30.0	12.8	-1	25.5	28.6	3.1	
EH0012a	21-Aug-19	Urine	10.5	28.9	18.4	-1	14.4	26.4	12.0	-1
EH0013a	21-Aug-19	Urine	17.1	26.5	9.4	-1	19.9	19.4	-0.4	
EH0014a	21-Aug-19	Urine	12.4	31.3	18.9	-1	18.8	28.2	9.4	-1
EH0015a	27-Aug-19	Urine	7.8	30.0	22.2	-1	16.3	28.0	11.7	-1
EH0016a	27-Aug-19	Urine	11.6	31.7	20.1	-1	20.4	28.1	7.6	-1
EH0018a	27-Aug-19	Urine	12.0	30.7	18.7	-1	20.5	26.9	6.4	-1

EH0019a	2-Sep-19	Urine	6.2	24.4	18.2	-1	19.4	27.6	8.3	-1
EH0020a	2-Sep-19	Urine	6.0	24.3	18.3	-1	13.9	27.7	13.8	-1
EH0021a	2-Sep-19	Urine	8.8	31.7	22.9	-1	17.5	28.0	10.6	-1
EH0022a	2-Sep-19	Urine	6.0	26.1	20.1	-1	6.1	23.8	17.8	-1
EH0023a	9-Sep-19	Urine	12.8	31.3	18.5	-1	19.5	28.6	9.1	-1
EH0024a	9-Sep-19	Urine	7.6	31.5	23.9	-1	15.1	29.6	14.6	-1
EH0025a	9-Sep-19	Urine	15.7	33.9	18.2	-1	22.5	28.5	6.0	-1
EH0026a	9-Sep-19	Urine	12.6	31.3	18.7	-1	19.7	28.2	8.5	-1
EH0027a	9-Sep-19	Urine	14.0	27.9	13.9	-1	25.6	28.1	2.5	
EH0029a	19-Sep-19	Urine	10.2	24.1	13.9	-1	15.8	26.0	10.1	-1
EH0030a	19-Sep-19	Urine	9.1	28.7	19.6	-1	18.3	27.4	9.1	-1
EH0031a	19-Sep-19	Urine	6.0	28.6	22.6	-1	14.0	22.7	8.7	-1
EH0033a	19-Sep-19	Urine	13.6	30.8	17.2	-1	19.5	30.2	10.7	-1
EH0034a	19-Sep-19	Urine	6.0	25.1	19.1	-1	8.5	23.2	14.6	-1
EH0035a	19-Sep-19	Urine	14.1	29.8	15.7	-1	19.7	26.2	6.6	-1
EH0036a	19-Sep-19	Urine	7.1	29.0	21.9	-1	14.8	25.6	10.8	-1
EH0037a	19-Sep-19	Urine	7.3	31.0	23.7	-1	17.4	28.4	11.0	-1
EH0038a	23-Sep-19	Urine	12.9	31.4	18.4	-1	20.4	27.0	6.6	-1
EH0039a	23-Sep-19	Urine	10.3	30.4	20.1	-1	17.0	27.6	10.6	-1
EH0040a	23-Sep-19	Urine	6.9	30.3	23.3	-1	14.8	27.0	12.2	-1
EH0041a	23-Sep-19	Urine	7.2	27.2	20.0	-1	15.5	28.3	12.8	-1
EH0043a	23-Sep-19	Urine	14.1	32.7	18.7	-1	18.9	26.7	7.9	-1
EH0044a	30-Sep-19	Urine	14.9	30.1	15.2	-1	20.0	27.6	7.7	-1
EH0045a	30-Sep-19	Urine	15.7	33.0	17.4	-1	21.0	28.4	7.4	-1
EH0046a	30-Sep-19	Catheter urine	13.5	28.9	15.5	-1	18.5	24.9	6.4	-1
EH0047a	30-Sep-19	Urine	12.0	30.0	18.1	-1	17.7	29.2	11.5	-1
EH0049a	30-Sep-19	Urine	8.2	28.5	20.2	-1	13.0	25.6	12.6	-1

EH0050a	8-Oct-19	Urine	14.5	31.4	16.9	-1	20.7	28.3	7.6	-1
EH0052a	8-Oct-19	Urine	19.3	27.7	8.3	-1	19.9	20.5	0.7	
EH0053a	8-Oct-19	Urine	6.0	28.5	22.5	-1	11.8	25.5	13.7	-1
EH0054a	8-Oct-19	Urine	6.8	29.8	22.9	-1	16.7	26.9	10.3	-1
EH0055a	8-Oct-19	Urine	10.9	30.7	19.8	-1	19.5	27.2	7.7	-1
EH0056a	8-Oct-19	Urine	6.3	26.7	20.4	-1	18.5	24.2	5.7	-1
EH0057a	8-Oct-19	Urine	8.4	23.6	15.2	-1	15.7	22.5	6.8	-1
EH0058a	14-Oct-19	Urine	15.0	31.4	16.4	-1	23.4	29.8	6.4	-1
EH0059a	14-Oct-19	Urine	11.6	25.9	14.2	-1	18.8	24.7	5.9	-1
EH0060a	14-Oct-19	Urine	12.8	26.6	13.8	-1	20.8	26.5	5.7	-1
EH0062a	14-Oct-19	Urine	8.9	34.6	25.7	-1	13.4	30.2	16.8	-1
EH0065a	14-Oct-19	Urine	12.1	22.5	10.4	-1	17.2	16.9	-0.2	
EH0066a	14-Oct-19	Urine	6.0	20.3	14.3	-1	12.5	17.4	4.9	
EH0068a	21-Oct-19	Catheter urine	9.1	28.8	19.7	-1	16.3	27.0	10.6	-1
EH0069a	21-Oct-19	Urine	6.2	21.8	15.7	-1	15.5	23.3	7.8	-1
EH0070a	21-Oct-19	Urine	6.0	19.1	13.1	-1	11.4	20.1	8.7	-1
EH0072a	21-Oct-19	Urine	6.0	18.3	12.3	-1	8.6	19.1	10.5	-1
EH0073a	21-Oct-19	Urine	22.8	38.0	15.3	-1	29.7	36.6	6.9	-1
EH0074a	21-Oct-19	Urine	13.1	26.7	13.6	-1	21.3	25.9	4.7	
EH0075a	21-Oct-19	Urine	10.6	24.4	13.7	-1	18.8	25.6	6.7	-1
EH0076a	21-Oct-19	Urine	13.2	21.3	8.0	-1	23.2	22.6	-0.6	
EH0077a	21-Oct-19	Urine	6.1	23.0	16.9	-1	17.0	23.3	6.3	-1
EH0078a	29-Oct-19	Urine	6.6	26.5	19.9	-1	11.3	27.3	16.0	-1
EH0079a	29-Oct-19	Urine	15.4	26.0	10.6	-1	26.0	27.3	1.3	
EH0080a	29-Oct-19	Urine	15.3	27.1	11.9	-1	19.6	25.9	6.3	-1
EH0081a	29-Oct-19	Urine	12.3	24.2	11.9	-1	15.4	15.0	-0.3	
EH0082a	4-Nov-19	Urine	14.2	30.7	16.5	-1	22.1	29.4	7.3	-1

EH0083a	4-Nov-19	Urine	6.0	23.8	17.8	-1	13.8	23.4	9.6	-1
EH0084a	4-Nov-19	Urine	10.4	24.9	14.6	-1	16.7	24.4	7.7	-1
EH0085a	4-Nov-19	Urine	8.9	22.3	13.3	-1	15.9	22.4	6.5	-1
EH0086a	4-Nov-19	Urine	12.3	24.3	12.0	-1	18.3	22.6	4.4	
EH0087a	12-Nov-19	Urine	12.3	28.9	16.6	-1	20.4	29.5	9.1	-1
EH0088a	12-Nov-19	Urine	6.6	27.1	20.5	-1	8.4	23.1	14.6	-1
EH0089a	12-Nov-19	Urine	6.0	26.7	20.7	-1	11.3	23.7	12.5	-1
EH0090a	12-Nov-19	Urine	9.8	31.0	21.2	-1	16.8	26.7	9.9	-1
EH0092a	19-Nov-19	Urine	6.0	26.5	20.5	-1	6.2	23.5	17.3	-1
EH0093a	19-Nov-19	Urine	11.4	28.0	16.7	-1	19.1	23.9	4.8	-1
EH0094a	19-Nov-19	Urine	13.7	30.9	17.2	-1	19.7	28.2	8.5	-1
EH0095a	19-Nov-19	Urine	13.9	31.8	18.0	-1	21.3	29.3	8.0	-1
EH0096a	19-Nov-19	Urine	16.8	34.9	18.1	-1	24.6	30.1	5.5	-1
EH0097a	19-Nov-19	Urine	6.1	26.1	20.0	-1	19.0	23.8	4.8	
EH0098a	25-Nov-19	Urine	13.7	31.7	18.0	-1	20.5	28.4	8.0	-1
EH0100a	25-Nov-19	Urine	13.2	32.1	18.9	-1	20.9	30.2	9.4	-1
EH0102a	25-Nov-19	Urine	9.6	31.8	22.2	-1	18.9	29.9	11.0	-1
EH0104a	2-Dec-19	Urine	12.7	29.9	17.2	-1	19.4	27.0	7.7	-1
EH0105a	2-Dec-19	Urine	14.6	30.4	15.8	-1	22.0	26.7	4.7	-1
EH0107a	2-Dec-19	Urine	6.0	27.8	21.8	-1	12.8	26.1	13.3	-1
EH0108a	11-Dec-19	Urine	9.8	31.7	21.9	-1	18.4	28.4	10.0	-1
EH0109a	11-Dec-19	Urine	6.7	23.3	16.6	-1	13.3	26.0	12.7	-1
EH0111a	11-Dec-19	Urine	11.4	28.8	17.4	-1	20.0	29.6	9.6	-1
EH0112a	11-Dec-19	Urine	8.5	28.1	19.6	-1	14.9	27.7	12.9	-1
EH0113a	11-Dec-19	Urine	6.6	24.8	18.2	-1	11.8	25.8	14.0	-1
EH0114a	11-Dec-19	Urine	14.5	24.6	10.1	-1	16.7	18.9	2.3	
EH0115a	16-Dec-19	Urine	18.2	28.1	9.9	-1	26.8	31.0	4.1	
EH0116a	16-Dec-19	Urine	13.2	31.2	18.0	-1	19.9	28.2	8.2	-1
---------	-----------	----------------	------	------	------	----	------	------	------	----
EH0117a	16-Dec-19	Urine	8.8	32.3	23.5	-1	16.5	29.9	13.4	-1
EH0118a	16-Dec-19	Urine	10.4	28.0	17.6	-1	15.3	21.9	6.6	-1
EH0119a	16-Dec-19	Urine	6.6	20.6	14.0	-1	7.6	17.2	9.6	-1
EH0120a	16-Dec-19	Urine	10.6	27.0	16.5	-1	15.9	21.9	6.0	-1
EH0121a	16-Dec-19	Urine	10.5	26.4	15.9	-1	16.6	20.9	4.3	
EH0123a	16-Dec-19	Urine	9.8	19.5	9.7	-1	20.2	20.0	-0.2	
EH0124a	9-Jan-20	Urine	10.1	22.5	12.4	-1	17.2	22.7	5.6	-1
EH0126a	9-Jan-20	Urine	10.5	27.5	17.0	-1	18.6	21.3	2.7	
EH0127a	9-Jan-20	Urine	16.9	30.9	14.1	-1	23.5	25.2	1.7	
EH0128a	9-Jan-20	Urine	10.9	27.6	16.7	-1	18.0	22.1	4.2	
EH0129a	9-Jan-20	Urine	7.6	21.3	13.7	-1	16.3	20.0	3.7	
EH0130a	9-Jan-20	Urine	13.1	21.6	8.6	-1	17.8	20.5	2.8	
EH0133a	13-Jan-20	Urine	9.9	22.5	12.6	-1	21.3	22.9	1.6	
EH0134a	13-Jan-20	Urine	13.5	30.7	17.2	-1	20.0	23.6	3.6	
EH0135a	13-Jan-20	Urine	6.6	23.3	16.7	-1	8.1	16.9	8.8	-1
EH0136a	22-Jan-20	Urine	6.6	19.7	13.1	-1	10.8	19.2	8.4	-1
EH0137a	22-Jan-20	Catheter urine	6.6	17.8	11.2	-1	6.9	19.8	12.9	-1
EH0138a	22-Jan-20	Urine	6.6	21.2	14.6	-1	9.6	17.6	8.0	-1
EH0139a	22-Jan-20	Urine	6.6	20.0	13.4	-1	9.1	21.3	12.3	-1
EH0140a	22-Jan-20	Urine	12.0	20.7	8.7	-1	25.0	23.7	-1.3	
EH0141a	22-Jan-20	Urine	12.1	20.0	7.9	-1	24.6	23.7	-0.9	
EH0142a	22-Jan-20	Urine	10.7	18.8	8.1	-1	23.0	20.2	-2.8	
EH0143a	22-Jan-20	Urine	13.2	28.2	15.0	-1	18.3	26.4	8.1	-1
EH0144a	22-Jan-20	Urine	10.6	24.8	14.2	-1	18.7	20.3	1.5	
EH0145a	22-Jan-20	Urine	10.1	23.3	13.2	-1	15.0	23.6	8.6	-1
EH0146a	22-Jan-20	Urine	15.4	26.0	10.6	-1	24.0	27.0	3.0	

EH0147a	22-Jan-20	Urine	13.0	22.6	9.6	-1	23.9	20.8	-3.0	
EH0148a	22-Jan-20	Urine	8.2	22.2	14.0	-1	15.9	21.0	5.1	-1
EH0149a	22-Jan-20	Urine	6.6	18.4	11.8	-1	7.5	19.7	12.3	-1
EH0151a	28-Jan-20	Urine	8.4	23.6	15.2	-1	15.1	24.8	9.7	-1
EH0153a	28-Jan-20	Urine	7.3	20.8	13.5	-1	12.8	21.6	8.9	-1
EH0154a	28-Jan-20	Urine	13.0	28.4	15.4	-1	19.5	25.0	5.5	-1
EH0155a	2-Feb-20	Urine	15.4	25.0	9.6	-1	17.6	20.1	2.5	
EH0156a	2-Feb-20	Urine	9.9	29.8	19.9	-1	18.0	27.2	9.2	-1
EH0160a	2-Feb-20	Urine	6.0	20.0	14.0	-1	10.6	17.5	6.9	-1
EH0161a	2-Feb-20	Urine	9.9	24.7	14.8	-1	18.0	20.6	2.7	
EH0162a	2-Feb-20	Urine	22.2	36.6	14.4	-1	33.8	39.4	5.6	-1
EH0163a	2-Feb-20	Urine	9.3	24.3	15.0	-1	15.4	20.5	5.1	-1
EH0164a	2-Feb-20	Urine	17.7	25.2	7.5	-1	26.0	23.4	-2.6	0
EH0165a	2-Feb-20	Urine	6.0	17.1	11.1	-1	7.6	13.7	6.0	-1
EH0167a	2-Feb-20	Urine	14.7	22.5	7.8	-1	23.1	22.3	-0.9	
EH0168a	2-Feb-20	Urine	12.2	25.5	13.3	-1	18.3	23.6	5.3	-1
EH0169a	2-Feb-20	Urine	8.6	22.4	13.8	-1	12.7	18.9	6.2	-1
EH0171a	18-Feb-20	Urine	6.6	24.6	18.0	-1	11.6	26.5	14.9	-1
EH0172a	18-Feb-20	Urine	12.2	28.7	16.6	-1	19.1	29.8	10.7	-1
EH0174a	18-Feb-20	Urine	13.4	29.5	16.1	-1	19.2	29.3	10.2	-1
EH0175a	18-Feb-20	Urine	9.7	28.7	19.0	-1	15.7	28.0	12.3	-1
EH0176a	24-Feb-20	Urine	6.0	18.1	12.1	-1	6.4	16.7	10.4	-1
EH0177a	24-Feb-20	Urine	11.6	24.7	13.2	-1	19.1	24.1	4.9	
EH0178a	24-Feb-20	Urine	10.9	34.1	23.2	-1	18.8	27.6	8.8	-1
EH0179a	24-Feb-20	Urine	9.8	32.5	22.7	-1	19.0	25.5	6.5	-1
EH0180a	24-Feb-20	Urine	10.4	34.0	23.7	-1	17.1	29.7	12.6	-1
EH0181a	24-Feb-20	Urine	15.0	30.8	15.8	-1	21.3	26.4	5.1	-1

EH0184a24-Feb-20Urine8.131.523.4-113.824.911.1-1EH0187a2-Mar-20Urine6.772.921.2-114.422.98.5-1EH0188a2-Mar-20Urine11.934.422.5-119.125.36.2-1EH0189a2-Mar-20Urine12.833.520.714.818.929.110.1-1EH0191a2-Mar-20Urine11.422.833.520.7-118.929.110.1-1EH0191a2-Mar-20Urine11.422.833.520.7-118.929.110.1-1EH01332-Mar-20Urine11.422.833.520.7-118.929.110.1-1EH01342-Mar-20Urine11.012.833.520.7-118.929.110.1-1EH01352-Mar-20Urine11.022.814.514.814.822.84.714.8EH026a16-Mar-20Urine11.022.815.5-118.621.42.82.8EH026a16-Mar-20Urine8.725.116.4-119.523.33.9EH026a16-Mar-20Urine8.725.116.4-119.523.33.9EH026a16-Mar-20Urine8.725.116.4-119.424.210.1 <t< th=""><th>EH0182a</th><th>24-Feb-20</th><th>Urine</th><th>13.3</th><th>27.5</th><th>14.2</th><th>-1</th><th>23.2</th><th>27.9</th><th>4.7</th><th></th></t<>	EH0182a	24-Feb-20	Urine	13.3	27.5	14.2	-1	23.2	27.9	4.7	
EH0187a2-Mar-20Unine6.727.921.2-114.422.98.5-1EH0188a2-Mar-20Urine11.934.422.5-119.125.36.2-1EH0189a2-Mar-20Urine12.927.714.8-120.223.02.8-1EH0191a2-Mar-20Urine12.835.520.7-110.820.52.0-1EH0191a2-Mar-20Urine11.428.814.5-123.522.52.0EH0192a2-Mar-20Urine10.022.812.9-120.618.9-1.7EH0193a9-Mar-20Urine10.022.812.9-120.618.9-1.7EH0203a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.611.8-123.827.13.3EH0204a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.611.6-118.422.84.4EH0204a16-Mar-20Urine11.732.116.4-119.523.33.9-1EH0214a16-Mar-20Urine11.732.120.4-111.928.210.0-1EH0214a16-Mar-20Urine11.733.420.411.918.8-119.426.47.0-1EH0214a16-Mar-20Urine11.733.025.111.811.424.417.024.110.124.111.12	EH0184a	24-Feb-20	Urine	8.1	31.5	23.4	-1	13.8	24.9	11.1	-1
EH0188a2-Mar-20Urine11.934.422.5.119.125.36.2.1EH0199a2-Mar-20Urine12.927.714.8.120.223.02.8EH0190a2-Mar-20Urine12.833.520.7.118.92.9.110.1.1EH0191a2-Mar-20Urine14.428.814.5.120.618.9.7.EH0192a2-Mar-20Urine14.626.411.8.120.618.9.7.EH0192a16-Mar-20Urine14.626.411.8.118.627.13.3.EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.616.8.118.623.12.8.EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.616.5.118.422.84.4.EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.616.6.110.923.33.9EH021a16-Mar-20Urine11.726.116.4.117.928.210.3.1EH021a16-Mar-20Urine11.131.918.8.119.426.4.7.0.1EH021a17-Jun-20Urine13.131.918.8.119.426.4.7.0.1EH021a17-Jun-20Urine13.623.325.111.819.416.0.1.1.1 <th>EH0187a</th> <th>2-Mar-20</th> <th>Urine</th> <th>6.7</th> <th>27.9</th> <th>21.2</th> <th>-1</th> <th>14.4</th> <th>22.9</th> <th>8.5</th> <th>-1</th>	EH0187a	2-Mar-20	Urine	6.7	27.9	21.2	-1	14.4	22.9	8.5	-1
EH0189a2-Mar-20Urine12.927.714.8120.223.02.8EH019a2-Mar-20Urine12.833.520.7118.929.110.11EH019a2-Mar-20Urine14.428.814.520.7123.552.01EH019a2-Mar-20Urine14.428.814.514.123.827.13.31EH013a9-Mar-20Urine14.626.411.8113.827.13.31EH026a16-Mar-20Urine12.928.316.5118.821.422.844.4EH026a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.616.6119.823.33.01EH021a16-Mar-20Urine11.725.116.414.119.823.310.31EH021a16-Mar-20Urine11.725.116.414.117.928.210.31EH021a16-Mar-20Urine11.725.116.414.117.928.210.31EH021a17-Jun-20Urine11.725.116.414.117.928.210.31EH021a17-Jun-20Urine13.131.918.81.119.426.47.01.1EH021a17-Jun-20Urine13.623.318.71.114.124.417.7<	EH0188a	2-Mar-20	Urine	11.9	34.4	22.5	-1	19.1	25.3	6.2	-1
EH0190a2-Mar-20Urine11.2.833.520.7-111.8.929.110.1-1EH0191a2-Mar-20Urine11.4.428.814.5-123.5.52.00EH0192a2-Mar-20Urine10.022.812.9-120.6.618.9-1.7EH0193a9-Mar-20Urine14.626.411.8-123.827.13.3EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine12.926.315.5-118.621.42.8EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.615.5-118.422.84.4EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.615.5-118.422.84.4EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.615.5-118.422.84.4EH0210a16-Mar-20Urine11.726.116.4-119.523.33.9-1EH0213a17-Jun-20Urine11.732.120.4-117.928.210.3-1EH0214a17-Jun-20Urine13.131.918.8-119.426.417.011.7EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine13.623.325.1-111.724.412.711.7EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine13.623.511.2-111.724.412.711.7EH0214a17-Jun-20Urine13.623.	EH0189a	2-Mar-20	Urine	12.9	27.7	14.8	-1	20.2	23.0	2.8	
EH0191a2-Mar-20Urine14.428.814.5-123.525.52.0EH0192a2-Mar-20Urine10.022.812.91.120.618.91.7EH0193a9-Mar-20Urine14.626.411.81.123.827.13.3EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine9.226.016.8-118.621.42.8EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.615.5-118.422.84.4EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.615.6-119.523.33.9EH0216a16-Mar-20Urine11.732.120.4-119.523.33.9EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine11.732.120.4-119.427.48.0-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine11.732.120.4-119.426.47.0-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.131.918.8-119.426.47.0-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine6.827.821.2-111.724.412.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.623.218.711.520.61.111.724.412.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.623.318.7-111.724.412.7-1-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine </th <th>EH0190a</th> <th>2-Mar-20</th> <th>Urine</th> <th>12.8</th> <th>33.5</th> <th>20.7</th> <th>-1</th> <th>18.9</th> <th>29.1</th> <th>10.1</th> <th>-1</th>	EH0190a	2-Mar-20	Urine	12.8	33.5	20.7	-1	18.9	29.1	10.1	-1
EH0192a2-Mar-20Urine10.022.811.9-1.120.611.8.9-1.7.7EH0193a9-Mar-20Urine11.4626.411.8-1.123.827.13.3EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine9.226.016.8-1.118.621.42.8.8EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine12.928.315.5-1.418.622.84.4EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.615.6-1.420.323.12.8.8EH0216a16-Mar-20Urine11.732.120.4-117.928.210.3-1EH0217a16-Mar-20Urine11.732.120.4-117.928.210.3-1EH0218a17.4.020Urine11.732.120.4-117.928.210.3-1EH0214a17.4.020Urine13.131.918.8-1.419.427.48.00-1EH0215a17.4.020Urine6.627.821.2-1.411.724.412.7-1EH0216a17.4.020Urine13.623.821.2-1.411.724.412.7-1EH0216a17.4.020Urine13.623.821.2-1.411.724.412.7-1EH0216a17.4.020Urine13.623.821.2-1.411.724.412.7-1EH0216a17.4.020	EH0191a	2-Mar-20	Urine	14.4	28.8	14.5	-1	23.5	25.5	2.0	
EH0193a9-Mar-20Urine14.626.411.8-123.827.13.3EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine9.226.016.8-118.621.42.8EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.028.315.5-118.422.84.4EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.615.6-120.323.12.8EH0216a16-Mar-20Urine8.725.116.6-119.023.33.9EH0215a16-Mar-20Urine11.732.420.4-119.426.41.0-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine12.539.426.9-119.426.47.0-1EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine12.539.426.9-119.426.47.0-1EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine13.131.918.8-119.426.47.0-1EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine6.627.821.2-111.724.412.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.633.025.11.115.230.215.0-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.611.214.114.817.8-2-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.619.114.124.12.114.1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.6<	EH0192a	2-Mar-20	Urine	10.0	22.8	12.9	-1	20.6	18.9	-1.7	
EH0205a16-Mar-20Urine9.22.6.01.6.8-11.8.62.1.42.8EH0206a16-Mar-20Urine12.92.8.31.5.5-11.8.42.2.84.4EH0208a16-Mar-20Urine11.02.6.61.5.6-12.0.32.3.12.8.8EH0210a16-Mar-20Urine8.7.72.5.11.6.4-11.9.52.3.33.9.9EH0212a16-Mar-20Urine8.7.72.5.11.6.4-11.9.52.3.33.9.9EH0213a17-Jun-20Urine11.73.2.12.0.4-11.9.52.3.33.9.9EH0214a17-Jun-20Urine11.73.2.12.0.4-11.9.92.8.21.0.3-1EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine1.3.13.1.92.6.9-11.9.42.7.48.0-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine6.62.7.82.1.2-11.1.72.4.41.2.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine1.6.62.7.82.1.2-11.1.72.4.41.2.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine1.6.63.0.31.1.2-11.6.83.0.21.5.71.6.1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine1.6.63.0.31.6.71.1.72.6.87.8-1EH0226a17-Jun-20Urine1.6.63.0.31.6.71.6.11.6.82.8.4.0.1EH0226a <th>EH0193a</th> <th>9-Mar-20</th> <th>Urine</th> <th>14.6</th> <th>26.4</th> <th>11.8</th> <th>-1</th> <th>23.8</th> <th>27.1</th> <th>3.3</th> <th></th>	EH0193a	9-Mar-20	Urine	14.6	26.4	11.8	-1	23.8	27.1	3.3	
EH0206a16-Mar-20Urine12.928.315.5-118.422.84.4EH0208a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.615.6-120.323.12.8EH0210a16-Mar-20Urine8.725.116.4-119.523.33.9EH0212a16-Mar-20Urine11.732.120.4-117.928.210.3-1EH0213a17-Jun-20Urine12.539.426.9-119.427.48.0-1EH0214a17-Jun-20Urine6.627.821.2-111.724.412.7-1EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine6.627.821.2-111.724.412.7-1EH0214a17-Jun-20Urine6.627.821.2-111.724.412.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine8.033.025.1-115.230.215.0-1EH0217a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-118.117.8-0.2EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-118.117.8-0.2EH0217a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-118.117.8-0.2EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-118.117.8-0.2EH0226a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.31	EH0205a	16-Mar-20	Urine	9.2	26.0	16.8	-1	18.6	21.4	2.8	
EH0208a16-Mar-20Urine11.026.615.6-120.323.12.8EH0210a16-Mar-20Urine8.725.116.4-119.523.33.9EH0212a16-Mar-20Urine11.732.120.4-117.928.210.3-1EH0213a17-Jun-20Urine12.539.426.9-119.427.48.0-1EH0214a17-Jun-20Urine13.131.918.8-119.426.47.0-1EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine6.627.821.2-111.724.412.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine8.033.025.1-115.230.215.0-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-118.117.8-0.2EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.623.318.7-118.117.8-0.2EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-118.117.8-0.2EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-118.117.8-0.2EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-118.117.8-0.2EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine13.622.811.2-118.117.8-0.2EH0226a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1 <t< th=""><th>EH0206a</th><th>16-Mar-20</th><th>Urine</th><th>12.9</th><th>28.3</th><th>15.5</th><th>-1</th><th>18.4</th><th>22.8</th><th>4.4</th><th></th></t<>	EH0206a	16-Mar-20	Urine	12.9	28.3	15.5	-1	18.4	22.8	4.4	
EH0210a16-Mar-20Urine8.72.5.11.6.4-11.9.52.3.33.9.9EH0212a16-Mar-20Urine11.173.2.12.0.4-11.7.92.8.21.0.3-1EH0213a17-Jun-20Urine1.2.53.9.42.6.9-11.9.42.7.48.8.0-1EH0214a17-Jun-20Urine1.3.13.1.91.8.8-11.9.42.6.47.0-1EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine6.62.7.82.1.2-11.1.72.4.41.2.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine6.62.7.82.1.2-11.1.53.0.21.5.0-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine8.003.3.02.5.1-11.5.23.0.21.5.0-1EH0217a17-Jun-20Urine1.4.62.5.81.1.2-11.8.11.7.8-0.2-1EH0224a17-Jun-20Urine1.1.52.0.69.1-11.8.11.7.8-0.2-1EH0224a17-Jun-20Urine1.1.52.0.69.1-11.8.11.7.8-0.2-1EH0224a17-Jun-20Urine1.1.52.0.69.1-11.8.12.8.49.7-1EH023a17-Jun-20Urine1.1.52.0.69.11.1.62.8.49.7-1EH023a2.6-Jun-20Urine1.1.72.9.21.7.61.1.72.6.28.6	EH0208a	16-Mar-20	Urine	11.0	26.6	15.6	-1	20.3	23.1	2.8	
EH0212a16-Mar-20Urine11.732.120.4-117.928.210.3-1EH0213a17-Jun-20Urine12.539.426.9-119.427.48.0-1EH0214a17-Jun-20Urine13.131.918.8-119.426.47.0-1EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine6.627.821.2-111.724.412.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine6.627.821.2-115.230.215.0-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine8.033.025.1-118.117.8-0.2-1EH0217a17-Jun-20Urine11.625.811.2-118.117.8-0.2-1EH0224a17-Jun-20Urine11.620.69.1-121.028.87.8-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0231a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-117.726.28.6-1E	EH0210a	16-Mar-20	Urine	8.7	25.1	16.4	-1	19.5	23.3	3.9	
EH0213a17-Jun-20Urine12.539.426.9-119.427.48.0-1EH0214a17-Jun-20Urine13.131.918.8-119.426.47.0-1EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine6.627.821.2-111.724.412.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine8.033.025.1-115.230.215.0-1EH0217a17-Jun-20Urine14.625.811.2-118.117.8-0.2EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-121.028.87.8-1EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0230a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-117.726.28.6-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine15.331.015.7-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Fluid in blood culture bottle13.333.420.1-120.930.28.0-1<	EH0212a	16-Mar-20	Urine	11.7	32.1	20.4	-1	17.9	28.2	10.3	-1
EH0214a17-Jun-20Urine13.131.918.8-119.426.47.0-1EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine6.627.821.2-111.724.412.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine8.033.025.1-115.230.215.0-1EH0217a17-Jun-20Urine14.625.811.2-118.117.8-0.2EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-121.028.87.8-1EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0231a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-117.726.28.6-1EH0232a26-Jun-20Urine11.531.015.7-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.333.420.119.3-120.930.79.8-1 <th< th=""><th>EH0213a</th><th>17-Jun-20</th><th>Urine</th><th>12.5</th><th>39.4</th><th>26.9</th><th>-1</th><th>19.4</th><th>27.4</th><th>8.0</th><th>-1</th></th<>	EH0213a	17-Jun-20	Urine	12.5	39.4	26.9	-1	19.4	27.4	8.0	-1
EH0215a17-Jun-20Urine6.627.821.2-111.724.412.7-1EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine8.033.025.1-115.230.215.0-1EH0217a17-Jun-20Urine14.625.811.2-118.117.8-0.2EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-121.028.87.8-1EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0231a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-116.928.711.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine11.333.420.1-124.129.95.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-120.930.230.08.0-1 <th>EH0214a</th> <th>17-Jun-20</th> <th>Urine</th> <th>13.1</th> <th>31.9</th> <th>18.8</th> <th>-1</th> <th>19.4</th> <th>26.4</th> <th>7.0</th> <th>-1</th>	EH0214a	17-Jun-20	Urine	13.1	31.9	18.8	-1	19.4	26.4	7.0	-1
EH0216a17-Jun-20Urine8.033.025.1-115.230.215.0-1EH0217a17-Jun-20Urine14.625.811.2-118.117.8-0.2EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-121.028.87.8-1EH0224a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0229a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine11.429.419.0-116.928.711.8-1EH0230a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-117.726.28.6-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Fluid in blood culture bottle13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-120.230.230.08.0-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-120.230.230.08.0-1	EH0215a	17-Jun-20	Urine	6.6	27.8	21.2	-1	11.7	24.4	12.7	-1
EH0217a17-Jun-20Urine14.625.811.2-118.117.8-0.2EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-121.028.87.8-1EH0224a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0229a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine11.429.419.0-116.928.711.8-1EH0230a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-116.928.711.8-1EH0231a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-121.129.95.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Fluid in blood culture bottle13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-120.930.78.0-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-120.930.78.0-1	EH0216a	17-Jun-20	Urine	8.0	33.0	25.1	-1	15.2	30.2	15.0	-1
EH0220a17-Jun-20Urine13.632.318.7-121.028.87.8-1EH0224a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0229a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine11.429.419.0-116.928.711.8-1EH0231a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-117.726.28.6-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine11.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Urine13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0235a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-120.930.28.0-1	EH0217a	17-Jun-20	Urine	14.6	25.8	11.2	-1	18.1	17.8	-0.2	
EH0224a17-Jun-20Urine11.520.69.1-120.131.911.8-1EH0229a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine10.429.419.0-116.928.711.8-1EH0231a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-117.726.28.6-1EH0232a26-Jun-20Urine15.331.015.7-124.129.95.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Fluid in blood culture bottle13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0235a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-122.230.28.0-1	EH0220a	17-Jun-20	Urine	13.6	32.3	18.7	-1	21.0	28.8	7.8	-1
EH0229a17-Jun-20Urine11.333.722.4-118.828.49.7-1EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine10.429.419.0-116.928.711.8-1EH0231a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-117.726.28.6-1EH0232a26-Jun-20Urine15.331.015.7-124.129.95.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Fluid in blood culture bottle13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0235a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-122.230.28.0-1	EH0224a	17-Jun-20	Urine	11.5	20.6	9.1	-1	20.1	31.9	11.8	-1
EH0230a17-Jun-20Urine10.429.419.0-116.928.711.8-1EH0231a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-117.726.28.6-1EH0232a26-Jun-20Urine15.331.015.7-124.129.95.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Fluid in blood culture bottle13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0235a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-122.230.28.0-1	EH0229a	17-Jun-20	Urine	11.3	33.7	22.4	-1	18.8	28.4	9.7	-1
EH0231a26-Jun-20Urine11.729.217.6-117.726.28.6-1EH0232a26-Jun-20Urine15.331.015.7-124.129.95.8-1EH0233a26-Jun-20Fluid in blood culture bottle13.333.420.1-120.930.79.8-1EH0235a26-Jun-20Urine13.132.419.3-122.230.28.0-1	EH0230a	17-Jun-20	Urine	10.4	29.4	19.0	-1	16.9	28.7	11.8	-1
EH0232a 26-Jun-20 Urine 15.3 31.0 15.7 -1 24.1 29.9 5.8 -1 EH0233a 26-Jun-20 Fluid in blood culture bottle 13.3 33.4 20.1 -1 20.9 30.7 9.8 -1 EH0235a 26-Jun-20 Urine 13.1 32.4 19.3 -1 22.2 30.2 8.0 -1	EH0231a	26-Jun-20	Urine	11.7	29.2	17.6	-1	17.7	26.2	8.6	-1
EH0233a 26-Jun-20 Fluid in blood culture bottle 13.3 33.4 20.1 -1 20.9 30.7 9.8 -1 EH0235a 26-Jun-20 Urine 13.1 32.4 19.3 -1 22.2 30.2 8.0 -1	EH0232a	26-Jun-20	Urine	15.3	31.0	15.7	-1	24.1	29.9	5.8	-1
EH0235a 26-Jun-20 Urine 13.1 32.4 19.3 -1 22.2 30.2 8.0 -1	EH0233a	26-Jun-20	Fluid in blood culture bottle	13.3	33.4	20.1	-1	20.9	30.7	9.8	-1
	EH0235a	26-Jun-20	Urine	13.1	32.4	19.3	-1	22.2	30.2	8.0	-1

EH0237a	26-Jun-20	Urine	12.6	30.6	18.0	-1	20.0	27.3	7.3	-1
EH0238a	26-Jun-20	Urine	11.2	32.6	21.4	-1	20.5	29.6	9.1	-1
EH0239a	26-Jun-20	Urine	18.4	29.7	11.2	-1	26.3	28.5	2.2	
EH0240a	26-Jun-20	Urine	14.9	34.8	19.9	-1	24.2	32.0	7.8	-1
EH0241a	29-Jun-20	Urine	10.2	29.7	19.5	-1	15.2	29.3	14.1	-1
EH0242a	29-Jun-20	Urine	17.1	30.1	13.0	-1	27.3	27.2	-0.1	
EH0243a	29-Jun-20	Urine	12.0	30.2	18.3	-1	18.9	26.3	7.4	-1
EH0244a	29-Jun-20	Urine	15.0	37.6	22.6	-1	17.9	37.2	19.2	-1
EH0248a	29-Jun-20	Urine	6.7	21.0	14.3	-1	13.6	22.5	8.9	-1
EH0251a	6-Jul-20	Urine	11.8	23.8	12.0	-1	17.9	23.6	5.7	-1
EH0254a	6-Jul-20	Urine	6.3	18.5	12.2	-1	9.6	19.6	9.9	-1
EH0255a	6-Jul-20	Urine	7.7	20.5	12.8	-1	11.0	19.0	8.1	-1
EH0256a	6-Jul-20	Urine	12.0	24.2	12.2	-1	18.7	24.8	6.1	-1
EH0257a	21-Jul-20	Bag urine	10.1	27.0	16.9	-1	20.2	24.1	3.8	
EH0258a	21-Jul-20	Urine	8.0	26.9	19.0	-1	15.8	24.1	8.3	-1
EH0259a	21-Jul-20	Wound swab	11.1	26.6	15.5	-1	17.5	25.1	7.6	-1
EH0260a	21-Jul-20	Urine	6.2	23.0	16.8	-1	9.2	20.0	10.8	-1
EH0261a	21-Jul-20	Urine	13.5	25.5	12.0	-1	20.9	24.2	3.4	
EH0262a	21-Jul-20	Urine	17.6	27.5	9.9	-1	26.8	28.7	1.9	
EH0263a	21-Jul-20	Urine	8.1	20.2	12.1	-1	16.0	21.3	5.2	-1
EH0264a	21-Jul-20	Urine	16.5	27.2	10.6	-1	27.5	27.8	0.3	
EH0265a	21-Jul-20	Urine	12.0	24.4	12.4	-1	17.8	23.7	5.9	-1
EH0267a	21-Jul-20	Urine	16.4	27.8	11.4	-1	26.3	28.3	2.0	
EH0268a	21-Jul-20	Urine	11.6	23.9	12.3	-1	19.2	23.0	3.8	
EH0269a	21-Jul-20	Urine	6.6	21.6	15.1	-1	16.2	20.8	4.6	
EH0270a	21-Jul-20	Urine	9.9	23.8	13.9	-1	16.8	22.2	5.4	-1
EH0271a	21-Jul-20	Urine	17.0	24.6	7.6	-1	27.0	25.9	-1.0	

EH0272a	21-Jul-20	Urine	13.0	25.7	12.7	-1	21.2	24.6	3.4	
EH0275a	21-Jul-20	Urine	14.9	22.9	8.0	-1	28.4	27.8	-0.5	
EH0277a	28-Jul-20	Urine	15.8	23.6	7.8	-1	21.2	22.7	1.5	
EH0279a	3-Aug-20	Urine	10.0	24.9	14.9	-1	19.5	24.2	4.8	
EH0280a	3-Aug-20	Catheter urine	6.9	22.1	15.2	-1	13.8	18.1	4.2	
EH0282a	3-Aug-20	Urine	9.0	23.8	14.8	-1	15.3	23.8	8.6	-1
EH0283a	31-Aug-20	Urine	6.6	26.8	20.2	-1	13.1	24.9	11.8	-1
EH0284a	31-Aug-20	Urine	8.0	29.2	21.3	-1	15.0	27.7	12.8	-1
EH0285a	31-Aug-20	Urine	6.6	25.9	19.3	-1	10.0	22.3	12.4	-1
EH0286a	31-Aug-20	Urine	6.7	27.9	21.3	-1	13.0	27.4	14.4	-1
EH0287a	31-Aug-20	Urine	6.6	20.9	14.3	-1	9.5	24.5	15.0	-1
EH0288a	31-Aug-20	Urine	12.3	20.8	8.5	-1	18.9	26.0	7.1	-1
EH0290a	31-Aug-20	Urine	10.6	31.8	21.2	-1	16.1	28.2	12.1	-1
EH0292a	31-Aug-20	Urine	7.0	27.9	20.9	-1	13.2	28.4	15.2	-1
EH0293a	31-Aug-20	Urine	10.1	18.0	7.9	-1	12.5	6.6	-5.9	
EH0294a	31-Aug-20	Urine	9.2	33.4	24.2	-1	20.9	29.6	8.8	-1
EH0295a	31-Aug-20	Urine	9.8	30.0	20.2	-1	19.2	27.8	8.5	-1
EH0296a	31-Aug-20	Urine	7.9	30.8	22.8	-1	15.7	28.6	12.9	-1
EH0297a	31-Aug-20	Urine	20.9	30.4	9.6	-1	28.3	30.4	2.0	
EH0298a	31-Aug-20	Urine	10.5	30.4	19.9	-1	19.0	27.1	8.1	-1
EH0299a	31-Aug-20	Urine	12.0	32.3	20.3	-1	19.8	27.6	7.8	-1
EH0300a	31-Aug-20	Urine	6.8	28.9	22.1	-1	14.9	24.3	9.4	-1
EH0301a	31-Aug-20	Urine	10.2	31.6	21.4	-1	16.7	28.3	11.6	-1
EH0303a	8-Sep-20	Urine	25.5	32.5	7.1	-1	32.2	32.2	0.0	
EH0304a	8-Sep-20	Urine	10.8	30.5	19.8	-1	16.3	27.2	10.8	-1
EH0306a	8-Sep-20	Urine	6.0	29.2	23.2	-1	14.8	26.6	11.7	-1
EH0307a	8-Sep-20	Urine	6.0	28.3	22.3	-1	12.8	25.8	12.9	-1

EH0308a	8-Sep-20	Urine	10.9	19.4	8.5	-1	12.9	6.0	-6.9	
EH0310a	14-Sep-20	Urine	8.0	28.6	20.6	-1	16.8	27.0	10.2	-1
EH0313a	28-Sep-20	Urine	12.7	29.9	17.2	-1	23.1	26.6	3.5	
EH0314a	28-Sep-20	Urine	15.2	31.1	15.9	-1	22.1	27.2	5.1	-1
EH0315a	28-Sep-20	Urine	6.0	29.0	23.0	-1	11.0	26.7	15.7	-1
EH0316a	28-Sep-20	Urine	13.5	31.5	18.0	-1	19.8	27.2	7.4	-1
EH0317a	28-Sep-20	Urine	9.5	32.7	23.2	-1	18.8	29.4	10.6	-1
EH0318a	28-Sep-20	Urine	12.2	30.3	18.1	-1	14.0	27.8	13.8	-1
EH0319a	28-Sep-20	Urine	8.8	29.1	20.3	-1	14.0	27.8	13.8	-1
EH0321a	14-Oct-20	Urine	9.0	32.5	23.5	-1	19.7	29.8	10.2	-1
EH0322a	14-Oct-20	Urine	13.1	31.1	18.0	-1	19.0	26.9	7.8	-1
EH0323a	14-Oct-20	Urine	13.9	30.2	16.3	-1	20.2	28.6	8.4	-1
EH0324a	14-Oct-20	Urine	11.0	32.5	21.5	-1	20.2	30.0	9.8	-1
EH0327a	20-Oct-20	Urine	14.6	32.7	18.2	-1	20.8	29.1	8.3	-1
EH0328a	20-Oct-20	Urine	11.1	30.1	19.1	-1	18.5	28.8	10.3	-1
EH0329a	20-Oct-20	Urine	13.5	31.9	18.4	-1	21.1	28.1	7.0	-1
EH0330a	20-Oct-20	Catheter urine	12.4	32.6	20.3	-1	20.6	30.3	9.7	-1
EH0331a	20-Oct-20	Urine	6.0	28.8	22.8	-1	12.6	25.0	12.4	-1
EH0332a	20-Oct-20	Urine	8.7	28.1	19.4	-1	15.3	23.2	7.9	-1
EH0333a	28-Oct-20	Catheter urine	11.3	30.0	18.7	-1	18.2	25.9	7.7	-1
EH0334a	28-Oct-20	Urine	7.0	28.4	21.3	-1	12.5	25.4	13.0	-1
EH0335a	28-Oct-20	Urine	13.2	30.6	17.4	-1	21.2	27.3	6.1	-1
EH0337a	28-Oct-20	Urine	10.8	30.5	19.7	-1	15.7	26.2	10.5	-1
EH0339a	2-Nov-20	Urine	6.4	30.2	23.9	-1	12.9	26.8	13.9	-1
EH0340a	2-Nov-20	Urine	9.3	31.5	22.2	-1	18.3	28.9	10.7	-1
EH0344a	2-Nov-20	Urine	10.2	33.5	23.3	-1	14.7	30.3	15.6	-1
EH0345a	2-Nov-20	Urine	6.0	27.5	21.5	-1	14.1	24.9	10.8	-1

EH0346a	9-Nov-20	Urine	14.1	31.7	17.7	-1	22.9	29.5	6.7	-1
EH0347a	9-Nov-20	Urine	6.0	26.2	20.2	-1	12.0	25.3	13.4	-1
EH0348a	9-Nov-20	Urine	9.3	26.5	17.2	-1	15.6	27.3	11.7	-1
EH0350a	9-Nov-20	Urine	12.4	31.4	19.0	-1	20.4	28.5	8.0	-1
EH0353a	9-Nov-20	Urine	10.0	29.2	19.1	-1	17.3	25.3	8.0	-1
EH0354a	16-Nov-20	Urine	9.1	29.3	20.2	-1	15.9	25.9	10.1	-1
EH0356a	23-Nov-20	Catheter urine	12.8	31.1	18.3	-1	18.4	28.7	10.3	-1
EH0357a	23-Nov-20	Urine	6.6	25.0	18.4	-1	16.2	27.0	10.8	-1
EH0358a	30-Nov-20	Urine	14.3	30.7	16.4	-1	21.6	29.1	7.5	-1
EH0359a	30-Nov-20	Urine	9.9	29.2	19.3	-1	13.9	25.3	11.4	-1
EH0361a	30-Nov-20	Urine	10.9	30.1	19.1	-1	18.5	27.8	9.3	-1
EH0362a	30-Nov-20	Catheter urine	8.2	30.8	22.6	-1	14.6	27.1	12.5	-1
EH0363a	30-Nov-20	Urine	21.3	34.3	13.0	-1	33.5	33.2	-0.3	
EH0364a	30-Nov-20	Urine	6.8	24.4	17.6	-1	19.5	23.9	4.4	
EH0365a	30-Nov-20	Catheter urine	12.7	30.2	17.5	-1	20.1	27.1	7.0	-1
EH0366a	30-Nov-20	Urine	12.5	31.9	19.4	-1	22.0	29.6	7.7	-1
EH0367a	30-Nov-20	Urine	6.6	27.2	20.6	-1	8.2	25.2	17.0	-1
EH0368a	30-Nov-20	Urine	13.7	30.5	16.8	-1	24.9	28.8	3.9	
EH0369a	30-Nov-20	Urine	10.9	32.7	21.8	-1	17.4	28.8	11.5	-1
EH0370a	7-Dec-20	Urine	6.6	33.7	27.1	-1	7.2	27.5	20.3	-1
EH0371a	7-Dec-20	Urine	11.4	29.8	18.4	-1	15.3	24.1	8.8	-1
EH0373a	7-Dec-20	Urine	15.1	32.8	17.7	-1	24.0	30.1	6.2	-1
EH0374a	7-Dec-20	Urine	6.6	30.2	23.6	-1	15.8	27.1	11.2	-1
EH0375a	7-Dec-20	Urine	13.3	32.2	18.9	-1	18.9	28.5	9.6	-1
EH0376a	7-Dec-20	Aspirate	6.6	32.3	25.7	-1	15.4	28.2	12.8	-1
EH0377a	14-Dec-20	Urine	6.6	29.7	23.1	-1	11.9	28.4	16.6	-1
EH0378a	14-Dec-20	Urine	12.1	27.8	15.7	-1	25.5	29.5	4.0	

EH0379a	14-Dec-20	Urine	14.4	31.4	17.0	-1	21.2	29.4	8.2	-1
EH0381a	14-Dec-20	Urine	9.7	29.8	20.1	-1	16.6	27.3	10.7	-1
EH0382a	14-Dec-20	Urine	9.2	28.6	19.4	-1	15.0	28.5	13.5	-1
EH0383a	11-Jan-21	Urine	7.3	30.5	23.2	-1	15.0	26.1	11.1	-1
EH0384a	11-Jan-21	Urine	9.4	28.1	18.7	-1	15.7	25.4	9.7	-1
EH0386a	11-Jan-21	Urine	16.2	30.7	14.5	-1	26.3	28.6	2.3	
EH0387a	11-Jan-21	Urine	6.9	29.0	22.1	-1	15.6	26.8	11.2	-1
EH0388a	11-Jan-21	Urine	9.0	27.3	18.2	-1	18.4	25.4	7.0	-1
EH0389a	11-Jan-21	Urine	7.4	29.4	22.0	-1	17.3	27.3	10.0	-1
EH0391a	11-Jan-21	Urine	13.5	27.9	14.4	-1	24.2	26.3	2.2	
EH0392a	11-Jan-21	Urine	6.6	30.4	23.8	-1	12.5	27.2	14.7	-1
EH0393a	11-Jan-21	Catheter urine	6.6	30.3	23.7	-1	12.0	27.2	15.2	-1
EH0394a	11-Jan-21	Urine	21.1	35.6	14.4	-1	13.7	27.3	13.7	-1
EH0395a	11-Jan-21	Urine	9.1	27.0	17.9	-1	19.4	25.1	5.7	-1
EH0396a	11-Jan-21	Urine	6.6	26.7	20.1	-1	15.4	24.0	8.7	-1
EH0397a	11-Jan-21	Urine	7.9	29.6	21.7	-1	15.8	27.0	11.1	-1
EH0398a	12-Jan-21	Urine	11.7	32.3	20.6	-1	20.8	28.9	8.0	-1
EH0401a	12-Jan-21	Urine	10.3	31.1	20.9	-1	19.3	29.0	9.7	-1
EH0402a	12-Jan-21	Blood culture	6.6	28.6	22.0	-1	10.8	25.4	14.5	-1
EH0404a	12-Jan-21	Urine	15.5	32.6	17.2	-1	20.3	28.6	8.3	-1
EH0406a	12-Jan-21	Urine	15.6	33.0	17.4	-1	24.5	30.2	5.8	-1
EH0407a	12-Jan-21	Urine	15.0	27.8	12.8	-1	22.6	25.4	2.7	
EH0409a	12-Jan-21	Urine	14.8	28.2	13.4	-1	22.4	25.4	3.0	
EH0410a	18-Jan-21	Urine	6.6	29.0	22.4	-1	6.6	26.3	19.7	-1
EH0413a	18-Jan-21	Urine	18.9	30.8	11.9	-1	28.1	28.7	0.5	
EH0414a	18-Jan-21	Urine	9.3	30.3	21.0	-1	16.7	26.3	9.6	-1

Table of the breakpoint diameters for the 155 environmental presumptive ESBL producing E. coli tested against ten antibiotics.

Date Collected	Street Address	Sample Type	Env SampleID	Env IsolateID	CTX diff	CAZ diff	TS diff	GM diff	T diff	CIP diff	NI diff	S diff	FOX diff	C diff
19-Aug-19	Napier Road	Water	SB0260	SB0260c	24.3	18.7	29.3	23.0	18.4	33.6	16.5	17.0	15.3	20.7
19-Aug-19	Napier Road	Water	SB0260	SB0260d	24.0	19.7	28.1	23.4	18.6	17.1	16.9	16.7	15.7	19.3
19-Aug-19	Napier Road	Water	SB0261	SB0261c	24.6	19.9	27.1	22.9	22.2	36.8	17.4	18.0	15.3	22.6
19-Aug-19	Napier Road	Water	SB0261	SB0261d	24.4	20.8	28.5	21.0	21.6	34.4	15.1	17.3	15.4	23.4
19-Aug-19	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0262	SB0262c	24.7	19.5	28.3	23.6	18.1	35.5	16.4	17.1	15.5	20.4
19-Aug-19	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0262	SB0262d	24.1	19.0	29.6	22.5	18.8	33.4	15.1	17.7	15.4	21.5
19-Aug-19	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0263	SB0263c	24.9	20.9	28.7	24.2	20.5	34.6	17.0	17.3	15.6	22.7
19-Aug-19	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0263	SB0263d	23.3	18.8	26.4	23.6	20.2	33.2	17.6	17.3	15.4	22.0
19-Aug-19	Tip Rd	Water	SB0264	SB0264c	24.0	19.9	28.6	24.5	18.8	34.9	14.8	18.7	16.8	24.1
19-Aug-19	Tip Rd	Water	SB0264	SB0264d	25.2	20.3	30.0	25.1	21.3	32.1	21.2	17.7	16.4	24.6
19-Aug-19	Tip Rd	Water	SB0264	SB0264e	23.1	18.2	6.6	22.5	6.6	27.1	16.0	6.6	12.2	25.2
19-Aug-19	Tip Rd	Water	SB0264	SB0264f	24.2	19.4	6.6	23.9	7.5	38.5	15.8	6.6	14.4	24.0
23-Sep-19	Napier Road	Water	SB0267	SB0267h1	8.7	17.8	27.8	7.7	21.2	6.6	17.1	15.6	23.6	25.4
23-Sep-19	Napier Road	Water	SB0267	SB0267h2	9.5	17.8	30.6	8.9	22.0	6.6	17.3	16.6	24.9	24.8
23-Sep-19	Tip Rd	Water	SB0273	SB0273h2	8.0	21.7	26.0	6.6	21.4	6.6	18.3	15.4	20.2	22.1
23-Sep-19	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0276	SB0276h2	6.6	8.8	6.6	6.6	6.6	6.6	11.4	6.6	15.0	20.8
17-Nov-19	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0283	SB0283c	6.6	11.4	24.5	23.4	16.2	35.9	12.9	15.5	18.8	21.6
17-Nov-19	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0283	SB0283f	6.6	10.8	26.1	23.9	16.4	36.1	12.6	15.6	18.1	21.3

17-Nov-19	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0283	SB0283h1	6.6	10.3	27.4	22.7	18.3	35.9	12.1	15.8	20.3	22.4
17-Nov-19	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0283	SB0283h2	6.6	10.7	27.1	23.0	18.2	34.9	14.3	16.8	17.9	23.2
17-Nov-19	Tip Rd	Sediment	SB0286	SB0286c	15.8	12.3	23.5	24.5	28.6	22.6	16.1	10.6	7.1	24.2
17-Nov-19	Tip Rd	Sediment	SB0286	SB0286d	16.5	12.9	25.8	24.7	19.5	24.5	18.1	10.2	7.1	24.8
17-Nov-19	Tip Rd	Sediment	SB0286	SB0286e	15.4	12.6	24.0	26.3	18.2	23.5	17.1	11.0	7.9	23.6
17-Nov-19	Tip Rd	Sediment	SB0286	SB0286h1	13.4	10.5	21.2	23.0	16.3	22.6	17.9	9.9	6.6	22.7
17-Nov-19	Tip Rd	Sediment	SB0286	SB0286h2	14.4	11.0	22.1	22.1	17.9	22.0	17.0	9.2	6.6	23.1
16-Dec-19	Tip Rd	Water	SB0295	SB0295d	9.3	16.8	26.0	21.6	18.9	21.0	21.1	16.3	22.7	23.3
16-Dec-19	Tip Rd	Water	SB0296	SB0296c	18.0	13.0	15.5	21.4	6.6	24.7	16.8	16.5	6.6	18.1
16-Dec-19	Tip Rd	Water	SB0296	SB0296d	18.2	14.0	15.7	21.7	6.6	23.9	18.7	17.0	6.6	21.3
16-Dec-19	Tip Rd	Water	SB0296	SB0296e	10.9	7.1	6.6	21.8	6.6	21.7	18.4	13.2	6.6	20.8
16-Dec-19	Tip Rd	Water	SB0296	SB0296f	10.1	7.6	6.6	21.9	6.6	24.7	20.6	12.6	7.6	19.5
16-Dec-19	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0298	SB0298h1	11.3	22.2	14.6	22.9	6.6	6.6	13.8	8.6	20.6	6.6
13-Jan-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0308	SB0308e	15.1	25.8	6.6	7.8	6.6	23.3	19.6	9.4	21.8	20.9
13-Jan-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0308	SB0308f	16.6	27.2	6.6	7.6	6.6	23.5	21.6	8.7	23.0	20.0
13-Jan-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0308	SB0308h1	15.6	24.6	6.6	8.0	6.6	20.0	20.1	10.7	21.5	18.9
13-Jan-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0308	SB0308h2	15.3	24.9	6.6	8.1	6.6	21.6	21.0	9.1	21.7	18.8
09-Feb-20	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0318	SB0318c	6.6	11.7	6.6	23.0	19.5	13.9	22.3	11.7	24.9	22.3
09-Feb-20	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0318	SB0318d	6.6	11.1	6.6	22.6	17.7	12.9	15.5	10.0	23.8	22.3
09-Feb-20	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0318	SB0318e	6.6	12.2	6.6	22.5	17.7	12.2	20.0	11.1	22.2	22.1
08-Mar-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0337	SB0337h1a	12.7	20.5	6.6	21.6	6.6	6.6	22.4	6.6	23.0	21.8
08-Mar-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0337	SB0337h1b	12.4	19.6	6.6	21.8	6.6	6.6	21.2	6.6	21.9	23.2
08-Mar-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0338	SB0338c1	9.3	17.5	29.0	22.2	17.6	25.6	16.4	15.4	19.2	22.4
08-Mar-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0338	SB0338d1	6.8	15.2	6.6	8.3	6.6	6.6	21.9	6.6	18.1	18.1
08-Mar-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0338	SB0338e1	8.9	18.2	27.2	23.4	19.2	23.6	18.4	16.2	19.9	21.6

08-Mar-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0338	SB0338h1a	8.6	17.3	25.9	22.9	19.3	23.9	18.0	16.4	20.7	21.1
08-Mar-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0338	SB0338h1b	9.7	17.5	6.6	20.4	6.6	6.6	20.7	6.6	22.0	22.2
19-Jul-20	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0347	SB0347c1	8.2	14.7	26.3	6.6	20.3	6.6	18.2	16.7	21.7	24.0
19-Jul-20	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0347	SB0347d1	7.8	13.9	26.2	6.6	16.6	6.6	19.3	16.9	20.9	23.8
19-Jul-20	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0347	SB0347e1	8.3	13.6	26.1	6.6	18.0	6.6	18.2	16.0	21.4	23.3
19-Jul-20	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0347	SB0347f1	9.3	15.8	27.1	6.6	18.1	6.6	19.4	16.8	21.9	24.2
19-Jul-20	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0347	SB0347h1a	8.5	12.7	29.9	6.6	19.5	6.6	20.2	17.9	24.6	24.1
19-Jul-20	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0347	SB0347h1b	7.0	13.3	25.1	6.6	16.9	6.6	18.2	16.2	21.6	19.6
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0351	SB0351c2	8.4	17.6	6.6	21.0	6.6	21.7	13.9	7.0	20.2	21.0
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0351	SB0351d2	8.5	17.4	6.6	21.1	6.6	21.7	18.4	7.2	20.7	19.9
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0351	SB0351e2	9.2	17.4	6.6	21.8	6.6	21.5	15.0	7.0	20.7	20.8
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0351	SB0351h2a	8.3	17.2	6.6	22.3	6.6	21.6	15.3	6.7	20.6	21.2
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0351	SB0351h2b	7.8	19.0	6.6	21.8	6.6	23.0	13.7	6.6	21.0	21.2
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0352	SB0352d2	7.7	17.4	6.6	21.8	6.6	32.8	18.0	6.6	23.4	22.1
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0352	SB0352e2	9.3	17.5	6.6	20.6	6.6	28.6	18.9	6.6	23.0	22.1
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0352	SB0352f2	8.7	17.6	6.6	21.2	6.6	29.7	21.6	6.6	22.8	19.7
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0352	SB0352h2a	9.4	18.2	6.6	21.9	6.6	30.5	20.2	6.6	23.0	20.1
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0354	SB0354c1	13.4	9.9	26.1	22.7	14.3	32.3	15.2	16.4	6.6	20.2
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0354	SB0354c2	9.9	19.3	9.1	21.2	18.7	19.2	14.5	16.4	22.7	17.2
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0354	SB0354e2	12.8	20.7	15.1	23.0	19.3	2078. 0	22.0	16.9	24.8	18.2
19-Jul-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0354	SB0354h4	8.5	19.0	26.6	21.0	6.6	6.6	17.3	15.3	20.6	20.2
17-Aug-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0364	SB0364c1	12.0	20.5	8.6	24.3	23.2	40.4	21.4	16.8	26.6	22.1
17-Aug-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0364	SB0364d1	11.1	20.6	13.6	22.2	20.2	26.3	18.8	17.3	25.4	21.5
17-Aug-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0364	SB0364e1	11.5	20.7	16.9	20.5	22.0	39.7	22.9	18.0	26.5	21.6

17-Aug-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0365	SB0365c2	7.9	13.7	28.7	24.3	18.6	21.5	24.4	19.8	23.1	20.0
17-Aug-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0365	SB0365d2	8.8	14.2	28.4	24.0	17.5	20.3	23.7	19.2	23.2	21.5
17-Aug-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0365	SB0365e2	8.3	13.7	28.5	24.9	19.8	19.3	23.0	19.5	23.4	20.9
17-Aug-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0365	SB0365f2	7.2	13.3	13.6	24.2	18.1	20.7	22.3	17.3	22.3	20.2
17-Aug-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0365	SB0365h2a	7.8	14.4	30.1	24.1	20.1	22.5	24.1	19.5	23.5	21.2
17-Aug-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0365	SB0365h2b	7.8	13.4	28.2	23.2	16.8	20.6	21.5	18.6	23.3	22.5
14-Sep-20	Napier Road	Sediment	SB0370	SB0370 f1	22.9	17.4	28.2	22.5	17.4	33.0	17.0	16.5	8.4	22.0
14-Sep-20	Napier Road	Sediment	SB0370	SB0370c1	20.9	17.0	28.6	21.8	16.2	30.9	16.9	15.9	8.9	18.3
14-Sep-20	Napier Road	Sediment	SB0370	SB0370e1	23.2	17.6	28.1	22.9	16.9	34.1	17.0	17.2	8.4	18.3
14-Sep-20	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0372	SB0372c1	25.2	22.9	31.4	22.8	20.7	38.5	15.1	18.9	15.8	24.2
14-Sep-20	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0372	SB0372d1	26.8	22.4	29.4	22.6	18.8	39.3	16.7	17.7	17.2	21.5
14-Sep-20	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0372	SB0372e1	28.2	24.9	30.9	22.2	19.6	40.4	13.7	18.4	17.6	21.6
14-Sep-20	Centennial Drive	Water	SB0372	SB0372f1	30.0	25.6	30.2	22.9	19.3	42.1	16.1	20.0	17.5	23.0
14-Sep-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0377	SB0377c2	7.5	10.0	6.6	19.2	6.6	17.3	20.0	6.6	21.1	6.6
14-Sep-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0377	SB0377d2	6.7	6.6	6.6	18.0	6.6	15.9	18.2	6.6	19.4	6.6
14-Sep-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0377	SB0377e2	6.6	9.9	6.6	18.0	6.6	14.3	18.2	6.6	19.0	6.6
14-Sep-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0377	SB0377f2	6.6	9.6	6.6	18.3	6.6	15.7	18.9	6.6	20.0	6.6
14-Sep-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0380	SB0380c2	15.2	11.4	30.0	23.2	18.3	38.1	15.7	18.2	6.6	20.4
14-Sep-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0380	SB0380d2	14.7	11.5	29.1	22.8	13.7	37.0	15.5	17.5	6.6	22.8
14-Sep-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0380	SB0380e2	15.2	11.8	30.7	22.9	16.6	35.8	15.9	19.2	6.6	19.3
14-Sep-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0380	SB0380f2	14.7	11.1	31.0	22.4	18.4	38.2	16.0	18.0	6.6	21.4
14-Sep-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0380	SB0380h2a	6.6	12.8	6.6	6.6	19.8	24.4	25.3	14.6	23.1	21.6
14-Sep-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0380	SB0380h2b	6.6	9.2	6.6	6.6	11.7	6.6	10.2	6.6	10.5	15.0

12-Oct-20	Centennial Drive	Sediment	SB0386	SB0386c1	28.7	25.0	29.5	21.7	26.9	37.1	20.0	18.3	18.5	24.3
12-Oct-20	Centennial Drive	Sediment	SB0386	SB0386d1	28.8	22.9	27.7	21.6	24.8	36.9	19.0	19.4	18.1	22.2
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0390	SB0390h1a	8.1	12.9	26.9	23.0	18.8	22.0	17.3	17.0	23.3	19.0
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0391	SB0391c1	29.5	25.8	27.6	21.7	21.4	6.6	20.9	20.0	14.6	21.6
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0391	SB0391c2	17.6	12.9	27.6	23.3	18.8	38.1	19.7	17.8	6.6	24.0
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0391	SB0391d2	16.0	12.4	32.6	23.5	23.9	34.9	25.0	19.9	6.6	24.1
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0391	SB0391e2	17.0	11.6	30.1	23.5	21.2	37.6	24.1	20.6	6.6	23.5
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0391	SB0391f1	12.1	25.9	31.2	24.8	20.9	40.0	20.0	19.2	28.5	23.1
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0391	SB0391f2	16.3	11.3	30.9	23.0	20.6	36.6	23.8	20.3	6.6	22.2
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0391	SB0391h1a	9.1	22.8	29.1	22.8	20.3	37.9	19.9	16.6	23.6	21.2
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0391	SB0391h2a	8.4	15.0	29.1	22.6	19.9	6.6	18.3	17.1	22.8	21.3
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0391	SB0391h2b	8.2	14.4	29.1	23.5	20.8	6.6	20.4	17.4	24.0	20.9
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0393	SB0393e1	24.8	18.3	28.3	23.7	19.3	33.4	16.7	16.5	13.9	23.6
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0393	SB0393f1	23.0	20.1	27.5	22.6	20.9	30.2	15.5	16.8	13.6	21.9
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0393	SB0393h1	8.4	15.0	27.6	21.4	20.1	20.8	9.4	15.8	20.9	21.0
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0393	SB0393h2b	10.6	15.6	19.9	20.7	6.6	6.6	18.6	17.2	14.9	10.2
12-Oct-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0393	SB0393h2c	8.8	17.5	22.4	21.8	6.6	6.6	20.1	17.6	15.7	11.9
04-Nov-20	Centennial Drive	Sediment	SB0399	SB0399c1	17.5	12.5	26.6	23.2	16.1	34.0	16.2	17.1	7.4	20.1
04-Nov-20	Centennial Drive	Sediment	SB0399	SB0399d1	16.8	12.0	27.9	23.2	13.1	34.2	15.0	16.8	2.7	19.3
04-Nov-20	Centennial Drive	Sediment	SB0399	SB0399e1	17.4	12.7	28.6	22.7	15.1	35.0	14.4	17.8	8.3	23.0
04-Nov-20	Centennial Drive	Sediment	SB0399	SB0399f1	14.5	12.3	25.8	22.2	16.6	31.6	15.0	16.8	7.8	20.4
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0404	SB0404c2	12.8	21.3	6.6	22.6	6.6	22.0	22.8	6.6	27.2	27.3
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0404	SB0404d2	23.8	16.6	6.6	22.5	6.6	21.6	23.0	6.6	6.6	22.0

04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0404	SB0404e2	13.7	22.6	6.6	21.3	6.6	23.6	21.2	6.6	26.3	25.5
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0404	SB0404f2	14.8	20.8	6.6	22.0	6.6	23.6	22.7	6.6	27.0	27.4
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0404	SB0404h1a	6.6	12.8	6.6	21.5	20.6	20.7	15.7	6.6	19.6	21.9
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0404	SB0404h2a	13.1	20.8	6.6	22.5	6.6	19.3	20.4	6.8	24.5	21.4
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0404	SB0404h2b	14.2	19.2	6.6	22.3	6.6	19.8	20.7	7.6	25.5	23.7
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0405	SB0405c2	24.2	16.9	6.6	22.3	21.8	25.3	23.5	6.6	6.6	24.8
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0405	SB0405d2	8.4	14.9	12.7	22.3	20.9	24.1	21.5	19.3	22.3	22.9
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0405	SB0405h1a	10.0	9.1	6.6	6.6	6.6	24.5	23.5	6.6	24.9	20.4
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0405	SB0405h1b	6.6	12.7	30.4	21.5	22.7	6.6	24.5	19.7	26.2	22.8
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0405	SB0405h2a	6.7	15.4	18.2	21.1	20.2	23.0	20.8	18.7	21.0	21.3
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Water	SB0405	SB0405h2b	14.7	20.8	29.5	21.4	21.7	25.9	22.9	19.2	24.6	19.9
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0406	SB0406c1	26.6	21.8	32.4	22.7	21.5	21.0	19.0	19.8	6.9	16.1
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0406	SB0406c2	22.9	18.4	6.6	21.8	6.6	26.6	23.9	6.6	6.6	23.2
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0406	SB0406d1	27.6	21.0	32.0	22.4	21.8	22.7	20.9	22.4	6.6	17.8
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0406	SB0406d2	25.0	18.7	6.6	22.2	6.6	26.4	23.3	6.6	6.6	22.4
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0406	SB0406h1	8.8	15.5	28.1	20.7	21.1	21.0	6.6	16.2	23.1	23.4
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0406	SB0406h1a	9.9	16.4	33.6	23.1	24.5	25.0	26.0	23.1	23.6	21.9
04-Nov-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0406	SB0406h3	12.7	19.6	24.8	20.7	20.2	6.6	20.8	15.2	23.9	23.8
02-Dec-20	Napier Road	Sediment	SB0409	SB0409c1	26.0	20.4	6.6	21.0	21.2	31.4	23.4	18.4	13.5	21.8
02-Dec-20	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0412	SB0412e1	21.9	30.5	22.9	21.4	6.6	29.0	25.9	8.0	26.6	21.4
02-Dec-20	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0412	SB0412h1a	22.5	33.6	25.1	21.1	6.6	29.3	27.1	9.3	26.9	20.0
02-Dec-20	Centennial Drive	Storm Water	SB0412	SB0412h1b	21.6	29.9	22.7	21.8	6.6	27.7	26.2	7.6	27.4	20.9
02-Dec-20	Centennial Drive	Sediment	SB0414	SB0414c1	27.6	23.9	31.2	22.4	25.6	36.0	18.2	18.9	17.3	21.3

02-Dec-20	Centennial Drive	Sediment	SB0414	SB0414d1	29.2	24.0	29.8	21.9	25.6	34.5	19.0	19.2	20.3	22.5
02-Dec-20	Maxwell Line	Water	SB0416	SB0416c1	28.8	23.5	30.6	22.4	22.7	36.3	23.6	19.1	20.6	21.0
02-Dec-20	Maxwell Line	Water	SB0416	SB0416d1	28.7	23.3	28.8	20.7	22.6	33.0	22.7	18.4	20.2	21.1
02-Dec-20	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	SB0421	SB0421h1a	6.6	6.6	34.0	27.6	23.9	34.2	25.8	20.9	23.8	26.8
14-Jan-21	Centennial Drive	Sediment	SB0427	SB0427c1	25.0	19.5	28.0	22.9	21.9	34.4	20.9	17.1	21.8	21.4
14-Jan-21	Centennial Drive	Sediment	SB0427	SB0427d1	24.0	18.1	28.6	22.5	19.4	20.8	20.5	17.6	11.8	21.4
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432c1	16.4	11.8	30.8	21.2	22.0	41.7	21.7	20.7	7.4	23.4
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432c2	16.8	12.1	27.1	22.6	21.4	43.9	22.3	12.5	8.3	24.2
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432d1	16.7	10.9	30.1	20.9	20.2	40.9	21.6	18.5	7.6	22.1
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432d2	18.3	12.0	26.0	22.1	22.0	39.6	23.4	11.6	6.9	19.9
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432e1	15.8	12.7	30.5	21.4	19.4	41.5	20.3	20.4	7.0	22.8
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432f1	17.7	12.2	31.3	22.3	22.0	43.8	22.5	19.2	7.5	22.7
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432f2	14.1	11.4	25.2	23.6	21.5	39.4	21.4	13.3	7.1	21.9
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432h1a	13.3	22.7	20.0	22.1	6.6	23.5	16.0	16.4	21.5	17.9
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432h1b	14.0	22.1	20.4	22.5	6.6	23.3	15.0	18.4	21.5	20.0
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432h2a	16.9	11.8	25.7	24.4	21.3	39.8	18.6	11.0	8.2	21.3
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Water	SB0432	SB0432h2b	17.6	12.0	26.5	23.2	22.0	41.5	24.3	11.0	8.0	23.3
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Sediment	SB0433	SB0433f2	17.3	26.0	24.0	22.3	6.6	10.6	21.0	18.3	23.9	21.9
14-Jan-21	Tip Rd	Sediment	SB0433	SB0433h1a	6.6	7.9	6.6	23.9	18.6	6.6	19.7	18.3	15.8	19.3

Env	Env	Date	ESBL_	ESBL_	ESBL_	ESBL_	ESBL_	ESBL_	ESBL_	ESBL_
IsolateID	SampleID	Collected	CTXz1	CTXz2	CTXdiff	СТХ	CAZz1	CAZz2	CAZdiff	CAZ
SB0267h1	SB0267	23-Sep-19	8.98	23.2	-14.22	-1	17.33	23.78	-6.45	-1
SB0267h2	SB0267	23-Sep-19	11.05	23.28	-12.23	-1	17.96	24.53	-6.57	-1
SB0273h2	SB0273	23-Sep-19	7.36	22.77	-15.41	-1	22.18	20.35	1.83	
SB0276h2	SB0276	23-Sep-19	6.6	24.97	-18.37	-1	9.89	20.41	-10.52	-1
SB0283c	SB0283	17-Nov-19	6.6	22.81	-16.21	-1	12.43	25.56	-13.13	-1
SB0283f	SB0283	17-Nov-19	7.97	23.37	-15.4	-1	11.8	25.44	-13.64	-1
SB0283h1	SB0283	17-Nov-19	6.6	21.07	-14.47	-1	10.06	15.63	-5.57	-1
SB0283h2	SB0283	17-Nov-19	6.6	21.67	-15.07	-1	10.53	16.69	-6.16	-1
SB0295d	SB0295	16-Dec-19	11.17	23.25	-12.08	-1	16.6	23.57	-6.97	-1
SB0298h1	SB0298	16-Dec-19	14.14	26.64	-12.5	-1	22.58	25.44	-2.86	
SB0308e	SB0308	13-Jan-20	16.87	26.94	-10.07	-1	24.11	23.29	0.82	
SB0308f	SB0308	13-Jan-20	17.97	27.46	-9.49	-1	25.34	23.94	1.4	
SB0308h1	SB0308	13-Jan-20	17.8	28.7	-10.9	-1	26.93	28.67	-1.74	
SB0308h2	SB0308	13-Jan-20	17.89	29.43	-11.54	-1	26.89	29.27	-2.38	
SB0318c	SB0318	09-Feb-20	11.73	25.31	-13.58	-1	13.46	26.53	-13.07	-1
SB0318d	SB0318	09-Feb-20	7.02	26.58	-19.56	-1	12.68	25.39	-12.71	-1
SB0318e	SB0318	09-Feb-20	8	25.4	-17.4	-1	12.3	25.82	-13.52	-1
SB0337h1a	SB0337	08-Mar-20	14.12	30.44	-16.32	-1	19.81	28.81	-9	-1
SB0337h1b	SB0337	08-Mar-20	13.25	29.22	-15.97	-1	19.37	27.43	-8.06	-1
SB0338c1	SB0338	08-Mar-20	9.56	29.03	-19.47	-1	17.66	27.09	-9.43	-1

Environmental *E. coli* isolates ESBL confirmation test disc diffusion breakpoints. A value of -1 indicates a positive result for ESBL production.

SB0338d1	SB0338	08-Mar-20	9.81	27.43	-17.62	-1	14.44	23.45	-9.01	-1
SB0338e1	SB0338	08-Mar-20	9.25	28.28	-19.03	-1	17.18	26.93	-9.75	-1
SB0338h1a	SB0338	08-Mar-20	9.67	26.31	-16.64	-1	17.84	25.12	-7.28	-1
SB0338h1b	SB0338	08-Mar-20	13.45	29.86	-16.41	-1	20.35	28.06	-7.71	-1
SB0347c1	SB0347	19-Jul-20	9.11	24.28	-15.17	-1	13.95	28.29	-14.34	-1
SB0347d1	SB0347	19-Jul-20	8.8	26.4	-17.6	-1	14.42	21.13	-6.71	-1
SB0347e1	SB0347	19-Jul-20	9.92	25.87	-15.95	-1	14.6	21.45	-6.85	-1
SB0347f1	SB0347	19-Jul-20	8.81	23.79	-14.98	-1	15.59	19.95	-4.36	
SB0347h1a	SB0347	19-Jul-20	7.98	28.38	-20.4	-1	15.48	26.14	-10.66	-1
SB0347h1b	SB0347	19-Jul-20	8.87	25.4	-16.53	-1	15.04	19.97	-4.93	
SB0351c2	SB0351	19-Jul-20	9.13	26.84	-17.71	-1	18.27	22.3	-4.03	
SB0351d2	SB0351	19-Jul-20	8.81	25.41	-16.6	-1	17.73	20.92	-3.19	
SB0351e2	SB0351	19-Jul-20	11.39	29.22	-17.83	-1	18.84	28.34	-9.5	-1
SB0351h2a	SB0351	19-Jul-20	10.46	28.32	-17.86	-1	17.72	27.09	-9.37	-1
SB0351h2b	SB0351	19-Jul-20	9.36	27.26	-17.9	-1	18.65	21.52	-2.87	
SB0352d2	SB0352	19-Jul-20	10.08	24.99	-14.91	-1	17.83	20.16	-2.33	
SB0352e2	SB0352	19-Jul-20	9.52	23.93	-14.41	-1	17.53	28.78	-11.25	-1
SB0352f2	SB0352	19-Jul-20	10.34	27	-16.66	-1	18.25	27.97	-9.72	-1
SB0352h2a	SB0352	19-Jul-20	9.87	24.23	-14.36	-1	18.74	29.25	-10.51	-1
SB0354c2	SB0354	19-Jul-20	16.29	29.41	-13.12	-1	20.7	24.71	-4.01	
SB0354e2	SB0354	19-Jul-20	15.34	28.49	-13.15	-1	21.13	27.57	-6.44	-1
SB0354h4	SB0354	19-Jul-20	9.94	23.57	-13.63	-1	19.72	25.32	-5.6	-1
SB0364c1	SB0364	17-Aug-20	11.5	26.43	-14.93	-1	19.81	22.26	-2.45	
SB0364d1	SB0364	17-Aug-20	11.18	27.67	-16.49	-1	19.43	22.39	-2.96	
SB0364e1	SB0364	17-Aug-20	12.18	27.57	-15.39	-1	20.17	23.02	-2.85	
SB0365c2	SB0365	17-Aug-20	8.43	25.57	-17.14	-1	13.54	19.68	-6.14	-1
lesson and the second se		and the second			and the second					

SB0365d2	SB0365	17-Aug-20	9.03	24.36	-15.33	-1	13.18	18.28	-5.1	-1
SB0365e2	SB0365	17-Aug-20	8.39	25.22	-16.83	-1	12.67	18.88	-6.21	-1
SB0365f2	SB0365	17-Aug-20	8.12	26.39	-18.27	-1	13.3	18.91	-5.61	-1
SB0365h2a	SB0365	17-Aug-20	8.86	25.71	-16.85	-1	13.17	19.11	-5.94	-1
SB0365h2b	SB0365	17-Aug-20	8.47	26.85	-18.38	-1	13.52	20.32	-6.8	-1
SB0377c2	SB0377	14-Sep-20	9.72	21.15	-11.43	-1	11.19	17.29	-6.1	-1
SB0377d2	SB0377	14-Sep-20	8.91	20.45	-11.54	-1	11.11	16.97	-5.86	-1
SB0377e2	SB0377	14-Sep-20	8.17	20.33	-12.16	-1	10.13	17.01	-6.88	-1
SB0377f2	SB0377	14-Sep-20	8.66	21.2	-12.54	-1	10.85	17.22	-6.37	-1
SB0380h2a	SB0380	14-Sep-20	7.33	22.25	-14.92	-1	12.06	19.29	-7.23	-1
SB0380h2b	SB0380	14-Sep-20	6.6	23.44	-16.84	-1	10.77	24.27	-13.5	-1
SB0390h1a	SB0390	12-Oct-20	8.18	23.01	-14.83	-1	14.21	27.51	-13.3	-1
SB0391f1	SB0391	12-Oct-20	11.98	18.95	-6.97	-1	24.61	22.41	2.2	
SB0391h1a	SB0391	12-Oct-20	9.75	20.83	-11.08	-1	22.14	28.94	-6.8	-1
SB0391h2a	SB0391	12-Oct-20	8.8	25.24	-16.44	-1	12.92	29.2	-16.28	-1
SB0391h2b	SB0391	12-Oct-20	8.23	24.75	-16.52	-1	14.47	26.74	-12.27	-1
SB0393h1	SB0393	12-Oct-20	8.58	27.29	-18.71	-1	14.81	26.81	-12	-1
SB0393h2b	SB0393	12-Oct-20	13.2	31.7	-18.5	-1	18.4	28.7	-10.3	-1
SB0393h2c	SB0393	12-Oct-20	13.7	34.5	-20.8	-1	19.8	28.8	-9	-1
SB0404c2	SB0404	04-Nov-20	13.67	28.89	-15.22	-1	20.45	25.61	-5.16	-1
SB0404e2	SB0404	04-Nov-20	16.33	30.41	-14.08	-1	21.92	29.63	-7.71	-1
SB0404f2	SB0404	04-Nov-20	11.82	30.07	-18.25	-1	21.2	24.28	-3.08	
SB0404h1a	SB0404	04-Nov-20	7.8	27.7	-19.9	-1	12.4	27.1	-14.7	-1
SB0404h2a	SB0404	04-Nov-20	13.85	26.17	-12.32	-1	19.14	21.75	-2.61	
SB0404h2b	SB0404	04-Nov-20	12.66	30.28	-17.62	-1	18.64	25.39	-6.75	-1
SB0405d2	SB0405	04-Nov-20	8.47	23.04	-14.57	-1	14.55	21.86	-7.31	-1

SB0405h1a	SB0405	04-Nov-20	12.9	26.6	-13.7	-1	18.6	27.2	-8.6	-1
SB0405h1b	SB0405	04-Nov-20	8.8	28.4	-19.6	-1	11.7	26.3	-14.6	-1
SB0405h2a	SB0405	04-Nov-20	7.92	22.28	-14.36	-1	12.88	21.33	-8.45	-1
SB0405h2b	SB0405	04-Nov-20	13.56	28.25	-14.69	-1	19.43	22.42	-2.99	
SB0406h1	SB0406	04-Nov-20	9.98	29.5	-19.52	-1	16.78	28.73	-11.95	-1
SB0406h1a	SB0406	04-Nov-20	9.17	22.32	-13.15	-1	12.97	17.81	-4.84	
SB0406h3	SB0406	04-Nov-20	13.68	32.15	-18.47	-1	20.23	29.32	-9.09	-1
SB0412e1	SB0412	02-Dec-20	19.05	24.79	-5.74	-1	27.76	30.35	-2.59	
SB0412h1b	SB0412	02-Dec-20	19.75	25.3	-5.55	-1	26	30.49	-4.49	
SB0421h1a	SB0421	02-Dec-20	6.6	36	-29.4	-1	6.6	27.4	-20.8	-1
SB0432h1a	SB0432	14-Jan-21	14.09	26.83	-12.74	-1	19.73	24.13	-4.4	
SB0432h1b	SB0432	14-Jan-21	12.46	26.15	-13.69	-1	20.46	25.41	-4.95	
SB0433f2	SB0433	14-Jan-21	15.75	23.3	-7.55	-1	24.53	22.98	1.55	
SB0433h1a	SB0433	14-Jan-21	6.6	19.08	-12.48	-1	7.55	16.8	-9.25	-1
D.										

Summary of the 234 ESBL-producing *E. coli* that were whole genome sequenced for this project. Results are gathered from the Nullarbor and quast outputs.

Isolate ID	Collection date	Sample origin		Sample type	Species	MLST	Genome size (bp)	GC (%)	Depth	Contigs	CDS	N50
EH0019a	2-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5099444	50.66	53	147	4796	131115
EH0020a	2-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	998	4951070	50.64	55	93	4560	161716
EH0021a	2-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	998	5156495	50.55	213	82	4778	226471
EH0022a	2-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1177	5123288	50.61	66	140	4744	83097
EH0023a	9-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5129793	50.91	210	245	4858	39217
EH0024a	9-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	4946742	50.75	61	329	4606	32874
EH0025a	9-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	73	5189060	50.63	144	228	4800	65439
EH0029a	19-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5254149	50.87	57	399	4852	31944
EH0030a	19-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5122515	50.59	213	92	4769	191227
EH0031a	19-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	12	5230523	50.57	86	113	4886	155708
EH0034a	19-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1177	5141625	50.63	140	116	4767	125042
EH0035a	19-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5200228	50.72	86	122	4878	124278
EH0037a	19-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5043172	50.63	71	136	4707	108342
EH0038a	23-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	4968846	50.71	51	115	4616	140714
EH0039a	23-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	998	5177583	50.55	202	78	4820	213140
EH0040a	23-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5078695	50.75	94	163	4739	92880
EH0041a	23-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	12	5231644	50.56	101	113	4903	152665
EH0043a	23-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5038498	50.83	73	171	4686	65443
EH0044a	30-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5147112	50.87	73	244	4812	44186

EH0045a	30-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5010995	50.78	207	131	4701	103598
EH0047a	30-Sep-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	394	5190988	50.53	59	163	4832	78627
EH0082a	4-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5233659	50.77	263	168	4895	66721
EH0084a	4-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5010663	50.74	102	72	4722	229617
EH0085a	4-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5177497	50.73	101	114	4828	160246
EH0086a	4-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5082486	50.72	100	106	4770	140912
EH0087a	12-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5039610	50.76	191	190	4690	68905
EH0088a	12-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	617	4822356	50.77	82	133	4475	97305
EH0089a	12-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	648	5311885	50.82	49	371	4948	29648
EH0090a	12-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5016632	50.75	57	238	4655	52437
EH0092a	19-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5294503	50.73	255	147	5018	124628
EH0093a	19-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	8881	5062151	50.61	164	110	4688	140160
EH0094a	19-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5053279	50.9	74	308	4742	33364
EH0095a	19-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5076939	51.07	53	468	4733	22930
EH0096a	19-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5093441	51.12	42	449	4781	23187
EH0097a	19-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	4993352	50.6	67	95	4655	172279
EH0098a	25-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5045408	50.83	244	196	4717	59110
EH0100a	25-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	998	5170358	50.58	67	162	4785	83408
EH0102a	25-Nov-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5131577	50.84	53	304	4764	38411
EH0104a	2-Dec-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5172785	50.82	278	209	4843	58935
EH0107a	2-Dec-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5120192	50.83	57	277	4759	44609
EH0108a	11-Dec-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5145833	50.58	261	79	4782	208215
EH0109a	11-Dec-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	648	5390465	50.58	139	102	5048	174811
EH0114a	11-Dec-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5200634	50.88	53	302	4849	40998
EH0115a	16-Dec-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	349	5226224	50.53	114	80	4917	184239
EH0117a	16-Dec-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5235039	50.51	245	137	4873	130089
EH0118a	16-Dec-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5209778	50.55	54	269	4844	42621
EH0120a	16-Dec-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5037318	50.69	57	226	4667	49794

EH0121a	16-Dec-19	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5066943	50.73	64	226	4706	53971
EH0124a	9-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5303063	50.8	51	303	4923	36635
EH0126a	9-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5106107	50.58	106	106	4754	228224
EH0127a	9-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5188518	50.85	118	150	4884	138706
EH0128a	9-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5068001	50.61	189	91	4711	191082
EH0129a	9-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	127	5157911	50.44	121	155	4784	97256
EH0130a	9-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5136016	50.6	114	102	4771	171706
EH0133a	13-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	450	4994201	50.83	55	217	4689	52335
EH0134a	13-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5103144	50.71	127	106	4747	140533
EH0136a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5282689	50.73	70	102	5008	160252
EH0137a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Catheter urine	E. coli	648	5257498	50.49	66	126	4947	162274
EH0138a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5341189	50.71	115	180	5057	110454
EH0139a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5348755	50.68	120	156	5067	136868
EH0140a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5207973	50.56	93	104	4819	150763
EH0141a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5015134	50.67	136	96	4627	186554
EH0142a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	448	4876729	50.86	63	95	4589	131425
EH0143a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5192680	50.71	67	103	4875	103194
EH0144a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5066440	50.6	68	97	4704	147403
EH0145a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5090664	50.69	71	114	4809	128588
EH0146a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5122462	50.71	79	87	4784	191306
EH0148a	22-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	127	5158341	50.37	69	103	4778	122601
EH0151a	28-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5304570	50.63	84	116	5044	141076
EH0154a	28-Jan-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5219841	50.72	59	149	4888	86955
EH0155a	2-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5286120	50.73	98	150	4948	94995
EH0156a	2-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	998	5232095	50.55	113	93	4858	244195
EH0160a	2-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	405	5396439	50.56	110	211	5029	74305
EH0161a	2-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	12	5240176	50.55	86	79	4909	277201
EH0164a	2-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5095547	50.55	115	107	4718	139264

2-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5034284	50.6	73	101	4674	188474
2-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5083740	50.55	71	101	4710	155568
2-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	4927488	50.62	145	65	4589	205606
18-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	648	5362513	50.69	81	247	5010	55349
18-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5060029	50.82	75	212	4735	54278
18-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5098229	50.62	70	155	4731	83352
24-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5355598	50.65	64	144	5079	158933
24-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5046079	50.81	117	82	4755	155039
24-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	4953896	50.93	79	224	4647	51936
24-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5069664	50.79	70	292	4708	44230
24-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5110759	50.62	73	183	4793	79720
24-Feb-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1163	4947168	50.95	63	87	4635	146356
2-Mar-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	648	5271932	50.43	61	185	4967	82737
2-Mar-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5157779	50.73	77	109	4855	134730
2-Mar-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	4936398	50.83	84	145	4577	88949
2-Mar-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5095304	50.73	82	110	4782	116868
2-Mar-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	57	5083247	50.51	80	122	4690	95236
9-Mar-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5240956	50.74	64	283	4849	42232
16-Mar-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5210490	50.68	69	112	4868	135179
16-Mar-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	998	5127566	50.7	60	228	4784	47431
16-Mar-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5155868	50.74	89	118	4852	117548
6-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5086738	50.72	78	94	4770	136365
6-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5135143	50.76	79	103	4807	138707
21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Bag urine	E. coli	131	5140663	50.64	56	149	4765	123244
21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5063132	50.6	55	109	4691	188674
21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Wound swab	E. coli	131	5131203	50.58	93	92	4770	154671
21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5121612	50.81	76	140	4786	115569
21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5046534	50.84	82	137	4731	102758
	2-Feb-20 2-Feb-20 18-Feb-20 18-Feb-20 18-Feb-20 24-Feb-20 2-Mar-20 2-Mar-20 16-Mar-20 16-Mar-20 16-Jul-20 21-Jul-20 21-Jul-20 21-Jul-20 21-Jul-20	2-Feb-20Clinical2-Feb-20Clinical2-Feb-20Clinical18-Feb-20Clinical18-Feb-20Clinical18-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical24-Feb-20Clinical2-Mar-20Clinical2-Mar-20Clinical2-Mar-20Clinical2-Mar-20Clinical2-Mar-20Clinical16-Mar-20Clinical16-Mar-20Clinical16-Mar-20Clinical6-Jul-20Clinical6-Jul-20Clinical21-Jul-20Clinical21-Jul-20Clinical21-Jul-20Clinical21-Jul-20Clinical21-Jul-20Clinical21-Jul-20Clinical21-Jul-20Clinical21-Jul-20Clinical21-Jul-20Clinical21-Jul-20Clinical	2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab Central2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab Central18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab Central18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab Central18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab Central24-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab Central2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab Central2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab Central2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab Central2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab Central16-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab Central16-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab Central6-Jul-20ClinicalMedlab Central21-Jul-20ClinicalMedlab Central21-Jul-20ClinicalMedlab Central21-Jul-20ClinicalMedlab Central21-Jul-20ClinicalMedlab Central21-Jul-20ClinicalMedlab Central21-Jul-20Clinical<	2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine24-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine24-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine24-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine24-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine24-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine24-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine24-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine16-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine16-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine16-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine21-Jul-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine21-Jul-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine21-Jul-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine21-Jul-20 <th>2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>24-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>3-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<i>E. coli</i>16-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab Central</th> <th>2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli1312-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli382-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli119318-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli64818-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13118-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli119324-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli113124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli113124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli113124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli113124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli113124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli1312-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine<th>2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 648 5362513 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 506029 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 505986 24-Feb-20 Clinical</th><th>2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 50.55 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5060029 50.82 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5098229 50.62 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5056664 50.79 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5066664 50.79 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5066664 50.79 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5057 50.62 24-Feb-20 Clinical</th><th>2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 73 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 50.55 71 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 145 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5060029 50.82 75 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 504079 50.81 117 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 504079 50.81 117 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 506964 50.79 70 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1113 504979 50.43 611 2-Mar-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine</th><th>2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 73 101 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 50.55 711 101 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 145 665 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5080229 50.62 700 155 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 508029 50.82 75 212 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 50.81 117 82 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5069664 50.79 70 224 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1163 4947168 50.53</th><th>2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 73 101 4474 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5033740 50.55 71 101 44710 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 145 65 4589 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 508029 50.62 70 155 4731 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 508029 50.62 70 155 4731 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 50.62 73 183 4793 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 506964 50.79 70 292 4708 24-Feb-20 Clinical</th></th>	2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 18-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 24-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 2-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 3-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <i>E. coli</i> 16-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab Central	2-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli1312-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli382-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli119318-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli64818-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13118-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli13124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli119324-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli113124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli113124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli113124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli113124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli113124-Feb-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrineE. coli1312-Mar-20ClinicalMedlab CentralUrine <th>2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 648 5362513 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 506029 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 505986 24-Feb-20 Clinical</th> <th>2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 50.55 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5060029 50.82 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5098229 50.62 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5056664 50.79 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5066664 50.79 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5066664 50.79 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5057 50.62 24-Feb-20 Clinical</th> <th>2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 73 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 50.55 71 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 145 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5060029 50.82 75 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 504079 50.81 117 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 504079 50.81 117 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 506964 50.79 70 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1113 504979 50.43 611 2-Mar-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine</th> <th>2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 73 101 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 50.55 711 101 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 145 665 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5080229 50.62 700 155 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 508029 50.82 75 212 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 50.81 117 82 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5069664 50.79 70 224 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1163 4947168 50.53</th> <th>2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 73 101 4474 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5033740 50.55 71 101 44710 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 145 65 4589 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 508029 50.62 70 155 4731 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 508029 50.62 70 155 4731 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 50.62 73 183 4793 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 506964 50.79 70 292 4708 24-Feb-20 Clinical</th>	2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 648 5362513 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 506029 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 505986 24-Feb-20 Clinical	2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 50.55 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5060029 50.82 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5098229 50.62 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5056664 50.79 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5066664 50.79 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5066664 50.79 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5057 50.62 24-Feb-20 Clinical	2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 73 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 50.55 71 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 145 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5060029 50.82 75 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 504079 50.81 117 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 504079 50.81 117 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 506964 50.79 70 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1113 504979 50.43 611 2-Mar-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine	2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 73 101 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5083740 50.55 711 101 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 145 665 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5080229 50.62 700 155 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 508029 50.82 75 212 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 50.81 117 82 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5069664 50.79 70 224 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1163 4947168 50.53	2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5034284 50.6 73 101 4474 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 38 5033740 50.55 71 101 44710 2-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 1193 4927488 50.62 145 65 4589 18-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 508029 50.62 70 155 4731 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 508029 50.62 70 155 4731 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 5046079 50.62 73 183 4793 24-Feb-20 Clinical Medlab Central Urine E. coli 131 506964 50.79 70 292 4708 24-Feb-20 Clinical

EH0262a	21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5117274	50.73	66	125	4771	109280
EH0267a	21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5124879	50.72	88	96	4789	192404
EH0268a	21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5142099	50.63	58	227	4782	66928
EH0269a	21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5070127	50.63	70	103	4723	135993
EH0270a	21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5067998	50.57	110	83	4714	235770
EH0272a	21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5243447	50.72	51	172	4927	87028
EH0275a	21-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5231357	50.84	56	222	4876	63428
EH0277a	28-Jul-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5145239	50.55	83	101	4770	150168
EH0283a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	648	5299902	50.43	103	133	5003	125241
EH0286a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5222824	50.73	101	169	4889	94992
EH0287a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	648	5358274	50.64	39	227	4996	62933
EH0288a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	4984035	50.76	60	81	4660	137777
EH0290a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5064780	50.81	58	202	4751	70789
EH0292a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5218426	50.73	87	187	4884	78661
EH0294a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5039967	50.57	74	64	4715	205549
EH0295a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5104966	50.59	82	116	4742	167314
EH0296a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	127	5286150	50.46	101	113	4975	197372
EH0297a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5220913	50.43	100	113	4870	150181
EH0298a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5170830	50.75	80	119	4817	139614
EH0299a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5115140	50.71	77	95	4757	160252
EH0300a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	12	5375003	50.56	101	99	5070	174092
EH0301a 3	31-Aug-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5245295	50.75	119	108	4987	155182
EH0303a	8-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	127	5166092	50.39	94	96	4801	221804
EH0306a	8-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	998	5196492	50.43	109	94	4795	153274
EH0307a	8-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	648	5291705	50.56	118	161	4927	113323
EH0308a	8-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1722	5010417	50.65	49	136	4603	96635
EH0310a 1	14-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5114495	50.58	70	98	4744	154990
EH0313a 2	28-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5358591	50.7	109	123	5068	172956

EH0314a	28-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5261131	50.78	101	147	4966	88263
EH0315a	28-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	4934858	50.75	106	71	4595	168695
EH0316a	28-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5115617	50.77	78	133	4789	124475
EH0317a	28-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5096673	50.61	84	90	4741	146918
EH0318a	28-Sep-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5313318	50.71	84	121	5031	170216
EH0321a	14-Oct-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5234620	50.72	89	251	4944	66173
EH0323a	14-Oct-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	8025	4963592	50.78	100	163	4691	80575
EH0324a	14-Oct-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	636	5075096	50.66	86	171	4774	72163
EH0329a	20-Oct-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5237913	50.72	87	163	4935	92187
EH0331a	20-Oct-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	648	5287699	50.46	103	212	4974	66056
EH0332a	20-Oct-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	12	5328489	50.6	90	103	5006	237571
EH0333a	28-Oct-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Catheter urine	E. coli	131	5134679	50.58	96	86	4774	191082
EH0334a	28-Oct-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	4909209	50.82	89	136	4573	79049
EH0335a	28-Oct-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	998	5162181	50.52	94	111	4775	120925
EH0337a	2-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5203759	50.73	88	101	4923	159259
EH0340a	2-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	998	5183919	50.47	92	110	4761	162891
EH0344a	2-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5254486	50.73	108	121	4960	131179
EH0345a	9-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5072796	50.81	94	203	4737	65935
EH0346a	9-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5072057	50.68	114	99	4746	138707
EH0348a	9-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5054039	50.62	88	125	4687	109484
EH0350a	23-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5068567	50.65	90	105	4738	135129
EH0356a	23-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Catheter urine	E. coli	131	5188591	50.74	100	136	4864	103594
EH0357a	30-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	998	5188556	50.45	82	110	4780	153274
EH0359a	30-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5291785	50.71	97	151	5029	138698
EH0362a	30-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Catheter urine	E. coli	131	5288545	50.73	81	139	5016	110014
EH0364a	30-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5086956	50.58	87	154	4700	95685
EH0366a	30-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5063365	50.6	94	124	4805	89474
EH0367a	30-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	648	5384361	50.5	90	206	5040	67044

EH0368a	30-Nov-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	404	5240443	50.74	75	231	4922	55564
EH0369a	7-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5012669	50.82	68	126	4671	109308
EH0370a	7-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	5039274	50.66	103	112	4712	120578
EH0371a	7-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5112345	50.75	75	107	4788	124477
EH0373a	7-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5100385	50.73	99	151	4783	116284
EH0374a	7-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5142881	50.56	103	116	4788	130342
EH0375a	7-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5090385	50.74	100	128	4774	123535
EH0376a	7-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Aapirate	E. coli	414	5324512	50.61	97	191	5016	71064
EH0377a	14-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5089157	50.69	86	147	4747	86256
EH0378a	14-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5367910	50.62	95	126	5091	124345
EH0381a	14-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5215615	50.84	107	211	4934	60210
EH0382a	14-Dec-20	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	4994172	50.83	96	75	4682	178382
EH0383a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5340908	50.56	103	245	4988	61572
EH0384a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5193338	50.7	85	128	4907	149542
EH0386a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	69	5455391	50.67	99	214	5176	49444
EH0387a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5095616	50.69	108	124	4778	157464
EH0388a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1883	5030856	50.51	104	61	4629	215024
EH0389a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5198083	50.74	107	94	4913	190180
EH0391a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5352315	50.67	92	146	5061	84106
EH0392a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	1193	4989216	50.64	82	130	4653	109224
EH0393a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Catheter urine	E. coli	131	4802848	50.8	84	137	4457	84514
EH0394a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	141	4996269	50.59	109	140	4624	103881
EH0395a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5215801	50.62	132	84	4867	246144
EH0397a	11-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	12	5235662	50.55	94	95	4905	197851
EH0401a	12-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5068879	50.68	106	198	4700	80421
EH0402a	12-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	648	5363988	50.48	100	162	4996	96099
EH0407a	12-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5259642	50.54	96	197	4908	82774
EH0409a	12-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	38	5254832	50.55	92	217	4900	57186

EH0410a	18-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5180456	50.73	86	181	4893	87650
EH0414a	18-Jan-21	Clinical	Medlab Central	Urine	E. coli	131	5115880	50.59	73	101	4752	137532
SB0267h1	22-Sep-19	Environmental	Manwatu Gorge Walk	Water	E. coli	1193	4966939	50.61	134	89	4619	196912
SB0273h2	22-Sep-19	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	131	5053825	50.71	235	90	4739	183662
SB0276h2	22-Sep-19	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	38	5307898	50.53	266	141	4939	104826
SB0283h1	17-Nov-19	Environmental	Hardie Street Reserve	Stormwater	E. coli	1722	5113088	50.64	272	131	4744	76301
SB0283h2	17-Nov-19	Environmental	Hardie Street Reserve	Stormwater	E. coli	1722	5110158	50.68	276	171	4744	65817
SB0295d	16-Dec-19	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	7476	4625117	50.83	78	116	4320	95405
SB0298h1	16-Dec-19	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	10	4763513	50.77	105	150	4453	75127
SB0308e	13-Jan-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	442	5043706	50.75	121	76	4722	155386
SB0318e	9-Feb-20	Environmental	Hardie Street Reserve	Water	E. coli	1584	4705444	50.89	120	223	4450	43078
SB0337h1a	8-Mar-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	131	5029530	50.77	86	103	4702	134824
SB0338d1	8-Mar-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	156	5038501	50.48	103	93	4702	143444
SB0338h1a	8-Mar-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	38	4906071	50.64	112	88	4510	123686
SB0338h1b	8-Mar-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	131	5032659	50.78	125	121	4704	115848
SB0347c1	19-Jul-20	Environmental	Hardie Street Reserve	Stormwater	E. coli	131	5186039	50.6	104	137	4882	126813
SB0347h1a	19-Jul-20	Environmental	Hardie Street Reserve	Stormwater	E. coli	131	5187526	50.58	103	100	4894	181521
SB0351c2	19-Jul-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	1722	5104594	50.65	111	93	4761	146773
SB0351d2	19-Jul-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	1722	5102772	50.65	107	68	4754	188823
SB0354e2	19-Jul-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	540	4622193	50.83	79	117	4361	81790
SB0354h4	19-Jul-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	354	5052250	50.64	121	84	4694	163573
SB0364c1	17-Aug-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	69	5339688	50.56	124	131	5003	112965
SB0365c2	17-Aug-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	542	5160656	50.71	78	239	4933	54970
SB0365h2b	17-Aug-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	542	5181786	50.63	115	131	4970	147017

SB0377c2	14-Sep-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	2079	5121352	50.74	117	105	4822	134990
SB0380h2a	14-Sep-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	131	4997140	50.85	84	120	4654	142847
SB0380h2b	14-Sep-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	648	5118040	50.58	86	145	4788	107757
SB0391f1	12-Oct-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	998	5197684	50.53	112	72	4874	383630
SB0391h1a	12-Oct-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	998	5188465	50.59	92	134	4849	122353
SB0391h2a	12-Oct-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	131	4834467	50.71	111	70	4474	177082
SB0393h1	12-Oct-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	7476	4610033	50.78	120	115	4324	92378
SB0393h2b	12-Oct-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	131	4858660	50.77	79	113	4497	124735
SB0404c2	4-Nov-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	219	5236102	50.73	122	87	4892	187092
SB0404h1a	4-Nov-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	1722	4802813	50.57	105	94	4400	149407
SB0404h2a	4-Nov-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	219	5232287	50.74	161	104	4894	135916
SB0405d2	4-Nov-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	1722	4787834	50.53	87	62	4376	260796
SB0405h1a	4-Nov-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	131	5115122	50.67	85	183	4734	86002
SB0405h1b	4-Nov-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	1193	5110336	50.57	92	112	4789	130213
SB0405h2b	4-Nov-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	1324	4823376	50.87	88	195	4527	51397
SB0406h1	4-Nov-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	131	5074919	50.99	88	127	4742	106499
SB0406h1a	4-Nov-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	7476	4537231	50.82	93	236	4223	38109
SB0406h3	4-Nov-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	131	5015977	50.8	96	178	4701	74372
SB0412e1	2-Dec-20	Environmental	Hardie Street Reserve	Stormwater	E. coli	10	5011394	51.03	80	436	4766	25855
SB0421h1a	2-Dec-20	Environmental	Tip Rd	Treated effluent	E. coli	635	5238835	50.71	95	233	5001	52343
SB0432h1a	14-Jan-21	Environmental	Tip Rd	Water	E. coli	69	5183644	50.84	102	179	4859	59360
SB0433f2	14-Jan-21	Environmental	Tip Rd	Sediment	E. coli	10	5020258	50.87	85	126	4746	89830
SB0433h1a	14-Jan-21	Environmental	Tip Rd	Sediment	E. coli	648	5287913	50.4	140	142	4987	92330

Extended version of table 4.1.

Antibiotic class and genes	Clinical isolate totals per gene	Clinical overall resistance per antibiotic class	Environmental isolate totals per gene	Environmental overall resistance per antibiotic class	All isolate totals per gene	All overall resistance per antibiotic class
Aminoglycosides						
aac(3)-IId	50/189 (26.5%)	131/189 (69.3%)	6/45 (13.3%)	22/45 (48.9%)	56/234 (23.9%)	162/234 (69.2%)
aac(3)-lle	22/189 (11.6%)	_	4/45 (8.9%)		26/234 (11.1%)	
aac(3)-IVa	1/189 (0.5%)	_	0 (0%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
aac(6')-Ib-AKT	0 (0%)	_	1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
aac(6')-lb-D181Y	23/189 (12.2%)		1/9 (11.1%)		28/234 (12.0%)	
aac(6')-Ib-G	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
aadA1	8/189 (4.2%)		4/45 (8.9%)		12/234 (5.1%)	
aadA2	2/189 (1.1%)		2/45 (4.4%)		4/234 (1.7%)	
aadA5	100/189 (52.(%)		11/45 (24.4%)		111/234 (47.4%)	
ant(2")-la	0 (0%)	_	1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
aph(3")-lb	82/189 (43.3%)	_	13/45 (28.9%)		95/234 (40.6%)	
aph(3')-la	6/189 (3.2%)	_	0 (0%)		6/234 (2.6%)	
aph(4)-la	1/189 (0.5%)		0 (0%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
aph(6)-ld	80/189 (42.3%)		13/45 (28.9%)		93/234 (39.7%)	
Beta-lactam substrates						
Narrow spectrum beta	a-lactamase					
<i>Ыа</i> тем-1	78/189 (41.3%)	78/189 (41.3%)	9/45 (20.0%)	9/45 (20.0%)	87/234 (37.2%)	87/234 (37.2%)
ESBL						

<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-1	4/189 (2.1%)	189/189 (100%)	0 (0%)	45/45 (100%)	4/234 (1.7%)	234/234 (100%)
<i>Ыа</i> СТХ-М-121	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-14	17/189 (9%)		7/45 (15.6%)		24/234 (10.3%)	
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-15	79/189 (41.8%)		28/45 (62.2%)		107/234 (45.7%)	
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-27	86/189 (45.5%)		8/45 (17.8%)		94/234 (40.2%)	
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-з	2/189 (1.1%)		0 (0%)		2/234 (0.9%)	
<i>Ыа</i> стх-м-55	1/189 (0.5%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
<i>Ыа</i> зну-12	1/189 (0.5%)		0 (0%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
<i>Ыа</i> тем-235	5/189 (2.6%)		0 (0%)		5/234 (2.1%)	
<i>Ыа</i> _{ТЕМ-30}	1/189 (0.5%)		0 (0%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
AmpC						
<i>Ыа</i> сму-138	0 (0%)	189/189 (100%)	1/45 (2.2%)	45/45 (100%)	1/234 (0.4%)	234/234 (100%)
<i>Ыа</i> смү-2	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
bla _{DHA-1}	9/189 (4.8%)		0 (0%)	-	9/234 (3.8%)	_
<i>bla</i> _{EC}	2/189 (1.1%)		10/45 (22.2%)		12/234 (5.1%)	
bla _{EC-13}	1/189 (0.5%)		0 (0%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
bla _{EC-15}	2/189 (1.1%)		3/45 (6.7%)		5/234 (2.1%)	
<i>bla</i> _{EC-18}	1/189 (0.5%)		4/45 (8.9%)		5/234 (2.1%)	
bla _{EC-1} 9	24/189 (12.7%)		11/45 (24.4%)		35/234 (15.0%)	
bla _{EC-5}	125/189 (66.1%)		13/45 (28.9%)		138/234 (59.0%)	
bla _{EC-8}	34/189 (18%)		4/45 (8.9%)		38/234 (16.2%)	
Oxacillinases						
bla _{OXA-1}	22/189 (11.6%)	28/189 (14.8%)	5/45 (11.1%)	6/45 (13.3%)	27/234 (11.5%)	34/234 (14.5%)
<i>bla</i> OXA-10	6/189 (3.2%)		1/45 (2.2%)		7/234 (3.0%)	
Cloramphenicol						
catA1	13/189 (6.9%)	19/189 (10.1%)	1/45 (2.2%)	4/45 (8.9%)	14/234 (6.0%)	23/234 (9.8%)
catA2	3/189 (1.6%)		0 (0%)		3/234 (1.3%)	1
catB3	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	1
						and the second

cmIA1	0 (0%)		2/45 (4.4%)		2/234 (0.9%)			
cmIA5	6/189 (3.2%)		1/45 (2.2%)		7/234 (3.0%)			
Trimethoprim/sulfame	ethoxazole							
dfrA1	3/189 (1.6%)	133/189 (70.4%)	3/45 (6.7%)	20/45 (44.4%)	6/234 (2.6%)	153/234 (65.4%)		
dfrA12	2/189 (1.1%)		0 (0%)	—	2/234 (0.9%)			
dfrA14	11/189 (5.8%)		7/45 (15.6%)	—	18/234 (7.7%)			
dfrA17	107/189 (56.6%)		11/45 (24.4%)		118/234 (50.4%)	-		
dfrA19	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	-		
dfrA5	6/189 (3.2%)		1/45 (2.2%)		7/234 (3.0%)	-		
dfrA7	5/189 (2.6%)		0 (0%)		5/234 (2.1%)	-		
dfrA8	1/189 (0.5%)		0 (0%)		1/234 (0.4%)			
sul1	122/189 (64.6%)	144/189 (76.25)	13/45 (28.9%)	18/45 (40%)	135/234 (57.7%)	162/234 (69.2%)		
sul2	101/189 (53.4%)		15/45 (33.3%)		116/234 (49.6%)			
Quinolone								
qepA8	1/189 (0.5%)	23/189 (12.2%)	0 (0%)	18/45 (40%)	1/234 (0.4%)	41/234 (17.5%)		
qnrA1	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)			
qnrB1	2/189 (1.1%)		0 (0%)		2/234 (0.9%)			
qnrB4	5/189 (2.6%)		0 (0%)		5/234 (2.1%)			
qnrS1	18/189 (9.5%)		17/45 (37.8%)		35/234 (15.0%)	-		
Tetracycline								
tet(A)	98/189 (51.9%)	122/189 (64.6%)	14/45 (31.1%)	16/45 (35.6%)	112/234 (47.9%)	128/234 (54.7%)		
tet(B)	20/189 (10.6%)		3/45 (6.7%)		23/234 (9.8%)			
tet(D)	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	-		
Macrolides								
ere(A)	1/189 (0.5%)	119/189 (63%)	0 (0%)	14/45 (31.1%)	1/234 (0.4%)	133/234 (56.8%)		
erm(B)	8/189 (4.2%)		1/45 (2.2%)		9/234 (3.8%)			
mph(A)	118/189 (62.4%)		13/45 (28.9%)					
mph(E)	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		131/234 (56.0%)	1		

msr(E)	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
Fosfomycin						
fosA	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	2/45 (4.4%)	2/45 (4.4%)	2/234 (0.9%)	2/234 (0.9%)
Other resistance genes						
arr-2	6/189 (3.2%)		1/45 (2.2%)		7/234 (3.0%)	
floR	6/189 (3.2%)		2/45 (4.4%)		8/234 (3.4%)	
Inu(F)	0 (0%)		1/45 (2.2%)		1/234 (0.4%)	
sat2_gen	2/189 (1.1%)		2/45 (4.4%)		4/234 (1.7%)	